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DURABLE MEDICAL EQUIPMENT

WEDNESDAY, NOVEMBER 2, 1994

U.S. Senate,
Subcommittee on Labor, Health and Human

Services, Education, and Related Agencies,
Committee on Appropriations,

Washington, DC.

The subcommittee met at 9:34 a.m., in room SD-192, Dirksen

Senate Office Building, Hon. Tom Harkin (chairman) presiding.
Present: Senator Harkin.

DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH AND HUMAN SERVICES

Office of Inspector General

statement of hon. june gibbs brown, inspector general

OPENING remarks OF SENATOR TOM HARKIN

Senator Harkin. The subcommittee will come to order.

Today's hearing will focus on a piece of medical equipment called

an oxygen concentrator. We have one of these devices on display
in the hearing room, thanks to the Department of Veterans Affairs.

It is right here in front and we are going to have a little dem-
onstration here in a few minutes of just how it works.

Without getting into too much detail, let me just say it is a life-

sustaining necessity for more than 200,000 elderly and disabled

Americans receiving Medicare benefits.

The testimony of our first witness. Health and Human Services

Inspector General June Gibbs Brown, will highlight a new inspec-
tor general report that is being released today, on the oxygen con-

centrator services. This new inspector general report reveals

shockingly poor levels of services provided to Medicare recipients of

oxygen therapy, despite exorbitantly high prices paid for these

services.

We will then hear a response from the Health Care Financing
Administration, the Federal agency that administers Medicare.

This will be followed by testimony from the Department of Veter-

ans Affairs, which is spotlighted in the inspector general's report
for providing better oxygen services at significantly lower costs.

Following this we will hear from private sector witnesses.

The chart on my right, the first chart closest to the press table,

the one that says "Medicare Payments for Oxygen Concentrators,"
shows the growth in Medicare payments for oxygen. In the last 10

years, expenditures for oxygen concentrators have quadrupled, ac-

(1)



cording to data from HCFA. Other witnesses today estimate the
cost may be even higher.

Medicare payments for oxygen concentrators

In millions

1984 $181
1991 496
1992 565
1993 662
1994 750

Source: HCFA.

OXYGEN SUPPLIES AND SERVICES

There is clearly the potential for major savings, given the fact

that inspector general studies have shown that as much as one-

third of these payments may be spent for services that are not
needed and prices appear to be more than double what they should
be. This amounts to hundreds of millions of dollars in unnecessary
payments by the Federal Government each and every year for oxy-

gen supplies and services.

Conservatively, we are talking about Medicare savings of $300
million annually if adequate reforms are instituted.

One of our witnesses, Kate Colburn of the Hospice of Central
Iowa in Des Moines, will tell us how even the smallest of pur-
chasers managed to be a much more prudent purchaser than the
Federal Government. The hospice receives a flat payment of $92
per patient per day from Medicare, which is not enough to cover
their full costs, including all supplies and equipment.
There is a built-in incentive, therefore, to negotiate with local

suppliers to get as low a price as possible for such commonly used
items as oxygen concentrators. They are now able to rent oxygen
concentrators for $85 a month, less than one-third of what Medi-
care pays.
So this example clearly illustrates that there is something wrong

with the current pricing system. We simply cannot afford to keep
wasting this money that is driving up Medicare costs. Unfortu-

nately, it is not a new problem.
I chaired a hearing of this subcommittee in April 1989 that fo-

cused on an inspector general's report that had examples of the
same company supplying identical oxygen concentrators to the Vet-
erans Administration and Medicare in the same geographical area.
In virtually every case, the Veterans Administration paid 50 per-
cent less than Medicare.
Some 5 years later. Medicare prices are still higher than the Vet-

erans Administration's, or the Department of Veterans Affairs. I

have got to start saying it right. And now we find that services to

beneficiaries are substandard.
It is my hope that today's hearing will identify options to correct

these problems; 5 years is too long. We have to make some imme-
diate corrections.

We will hear from three distinguished private sector organiza-
tions. I mentioned the Hospice of Central Iowa; the National Medi-



cal Equipment Services and the Emergency Care Research Insti-

tute, [ECRI]. ECRI has some especially astonishing information, in-

cluding their estimate that the Nation may be overpaying as much
as $1 billion a year for oxygen therapy. Their testimony indicates

that oxygen supplier profits could run as high as 1,500 percent.

Now, again, we can look at the next chart, based on information

from ECRI. They will be testifying about this, but I just wanted to

set the pattern here. It shows how profitable the business of sup-

plying oxygen to Medicare can be.

Supplier cost and profit from oxygen concentrator rental

Purchase price $1,175

3-year period:
Meiintenance costs $1,215
Profit $7,689
Percent profit 650

7-year period:
Maintenance costs $2,835
Profit $17,941
Percent profit 1,500

OXYGEN CONCENTRATORS

The bottom portion of each bar chart, there is a 3-year period
and a 7-year period. It shows the purchase price. That is $1175, I

guess for one of these items we have right here in front of the table

here. The next portion, the red portion, shows the cost to the sup-

plier of maintaining the equipment at an average cost of $405 per
year for a 3-year period and a 7-year period. I cannot even hardly
read those from here.

Oxygen concentrators I am told have a useful life of at least 7

years, but I am told that they really last much longer than that,
and I would invite any testimony to that effect from any witness.
The top bar of the chart shows the profit from renting this equip-

ment at an average Medicare payment of $280 per month. In 3

years the profit is $7,689; 7 years, it is $17,941, respectively 650

percent profit for 3 years, 1,500 percent profit for 7 years. I do not
want everybody rushing out the door to start investing in this right
now, because I hope we are going to change this.

Let me just point out that this subcommittee has held numerous
hearings on a wide variety of fraud and abuse issues. It has been
a longstanding interest of mine. In the area of health care alone,
we have held hearings on Medicare payments safeguards activities,
which have shown to save at least $14 for every $1 spent to detect

fraud, waste, and abuse.
Another hearing revealed extravagant expenditure of Medicare

funds by hospitals for items like alcoholic beverages, political con-

tributions, and lobbying activities, which led to new rules that we
have enacted which strictly prohibit Medicare reimbursement for

such costs, and I congratulate HCFA for enacting those.
We have also investigated overutilization, overpricing of labora-

tory tests and ambulance services. In the area of medical equip-
ment and supplies, we have focused on outrageous scams in over-

pricing of things like seatlift chairs and hospital beds and trans-



cutaneous electrical nerve stimulator [TENS] units and blood glu-

cose monitors, body jackets, et cetera.

I have asked the Health Care Financing Administration to up-
date the progress that has been achieved to date to combat the

waste of funds identified from these earlier hearings. I have also

sponsored legislation, the Medicare Program Protection Act, that if

enacted would save an estimated $2 billion annually in Medicare
funds.

I am pleased that, through these initiatives, that hundreds of

millions of dollars have already been saved and are being saved

today, and again all without sacrificing Medicare benefits or serv-

ices. In the continuing debate over the need for Medicare cuts and
deficit reduction, these initiatives are very relevant because of the

budget constraints we are going to have next year and in the years
to come.

So we just have to spend smarter and we have to find out who
is doing it the best and emulate them.

SUMMARY STATEMENT OF JUNE GIBBS BROWN

With that background, I will now ask Health and Human Serv-

ices Inspector General, June Gibbs Brown to proceed with her

opening remarks, and I will just say to all of you that your state-

ments will be made a part of the record in their entirety, and if

you could summarize them. I have read them. I read every one of

them last night. So if you could just summarize them for the

record, I would certainly appreciate it.

Ms. Brown, welcome back again.
Ms. Brown. Good morning. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I am June Gibbs Brown, Inspector General of the Department of

Health and Human Services, and I am pleased to be here this

morning to discuss the findings of a report we are releasing today
on services provided to Medicare beneficiaries who use oxygen con-

centrators. In our report we describe significant variations and

shortcomings in the equipment and patient monitoring services

that are provided to Medicare beneficiaries, which could affect the

efficacy of therapy.
Oxygen concentrators provide richer concentration of oxygen by

separating atmospheric gases from the air. Given the complex na-

ture of oxygen concentrator therapy, we are recommending that

HCFA take additional steps to ensure that Medicare beneficiaries

receive all necessary care.

Previously our work examining oxygen services focused primarily
on pricing. This is important because last year Medicare allowed

$857 million for oxygen concentrators. This is about 80 percent of

all Medicare home oxygen payments, which in turn is about one-

half of all Medicare payments for durable medical equipment.
As recently as 1991, we noted that the Department of Veterans

Affairs contract prices were about one-half of those paid by Medi-
care. The results were challenged, though, on the ground that we
did not provide a detailed comparison of services and supplies. We
have work under way which looks at the supplies.
The report that we are releasing today, "Oxygen Concentrator

Services," examines the services. It analyzes services that were pro-



vided to Medicare beneficiaries who rented oxygen concentrators in

1991, and I would like to submit this report for the record.

Senator Harkin. Without objection, an executive summary will

be included as part of the record.

[The information follows:]

Oxygen Concentrator Services—Executive Summary Report

PURPOSE

This report describes the services provided to Medicare beneficiaries who rented

oxygen concentrators in 1991. We conducted this study to determine the nature and

extent of these services.

BACKGROUND

Medicare coverage of home oxygen care

Medicare allowances exceeded $660 million in 1991 for oxygen concentrator rent-

als. Nationally, the average monthly allowance for stationary equipment including

concentrators was approximately $273.
Section 1861(S)(6) of the Social Security Act prescribes coverage of durable medi-

cal equipment (DME) including home oxygen equipment and supplies under Medi-

care. Medicare covers home oxygen care for beneficiaries who suffer from significant

hypoxemia (a deficiency in the amount of oxygen in the blood). The Health Care Fi-

nancing Administration (HCFA) manages the Medicare program.

Oxygen systems
The three primary oxygen systems are (1) oxygen concentrators, (2) liquid oxygen,

and (3) gaseous systems. Liquid and gaseous systems are administered directly to

patients using conventional tanks or cylinders.

Designed primarily for home use, oxygen concentrators are electrically powered
devices which provide long-term, life-sustaining supplemental therapy for patients
with inhibited pulmonary function, such as chronic obstructive pulmonary disease.

The devices provide a richer concentration of oxygen to the patient by separating

atmospheric gases from room air.

Concentrators require maintenance

The delivery of effective therapy embodied in home oxygen equipment implies that

suppliers perform services on an initial as well as a continuing basis to assure the

delivery of therapeutic care. Generally, patients using items such as wheelchairs

and hospital beds require little monitoring. In contrast, oxygen therapy patients

typically require more attention in the form of periodic services from the oxygen
supplier. Such services may include equipment monitoring and maintenance, emer-

gency service, and patient instruction and assessment.
The HCFA implemented changes in the processing of DME claims (including

claims for oxygen concentrator rentals) effective October 1, 1993. Under the new

system, suppliers must meet certain standards to obtain a billing number. However,
the new standards did not delineate minimum service requirements for beneficiaries

receiving home oxygen care.

Methodology

Using a 2-stage random sample, we selected beneficiaries in 8 Medicare carrier

service areas. The 8 service areas (referred to as States in this report) were Arkan-

sas, Georgia, Kentucky, New Jersey, North Carolina, Oklahoma, Pennsylvania, and
Wisconsin. Our beneficiary sample represents the total population of 220,371 Medi-

care beneficiaries who received oxygen concentrator therapy for at least 3 months
in 1991.

FINDINGS

Home oxygen concentrator therapy necessitates support services

Oxygen concentrator usage necessitates that suppliers deliver services periodi-

cally.
A number of national organizations have established service standards for home

oxygen care.

Standards implemented by national organizations detail specific practices suppli-
ers should meet, including guidelines for equipment and patient care.
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Some beneficiaries receive extensive services while others receive few services

About 77 percent of beneficiaries do not receive equipment monitoring services

every 30 days.

Nearly half of all beneficiaries—47 percent—do not receive any patient care eval-

uations or assessments from suppliers.

Many beneficiaries did not receive services endorsed by national organizations

Many of the beneficiaries did not receive the recommended services endorsed by
two national organizations involved in respiratory treatment—the Department of

Veterans Affairs and the American Association for Respiratory Care.

Medicare policies contribute to the wide variation in support services

Current Medicare policies do not delineate specific service requirements for sup-

pliers providing home oxygen therapy.
Beneficiaries may not be knowledgeable enough to select suppliers who provide

appropriate ongoing services.

RECOMMENDATIONS

We recommend HCFA produce a strategy to ensure that Medicare beneficiaries

receive necessary care and support in connection with their oxygen therapy. We
offer a range of options for HCFA to consider which include (1) educating providers

and beneficiaries about the kinds of services available and recommended by national

organizations, (2) promoting industry standards to ensure better and more consist-

ent supplier practices, and (3) setting minimum service standards by requiring sup-

pliers to meet accreditation, certification, or licensing requirements.

COMMENTS

We solicited and received comments on our draft report from HCFA and other

concerned organizations, which included the National Association for Medical Equip-
ment Services (NAMES), the Health Industry Distributors Association (HIDA), the

Health Industry Manufacturers Association (HIMA), and the American Association

for Respiratory Care (AARC). The full text of their comments can be found in Ap-

pendix H.
The HCFA generally agreed with our recommendation, but preferred the first op-

tion we presented. The NAMES, HIDA, and AARC agreed with our recommendation

and supported the establishment of more explicit service standards.

We appreciate the positive responses we received to our recommendation. Of all

the reviewers who commented on our recommendation, HCFA was the most cau-

tious in considering options for promotion of standards or setting minimum require-

ments. The HCFA believes that supplier business standards, newly in place, will ad-

dress some of the problems we identified. While supplier standards can be used as

a foundation for required services, they are neither explicit nor comprehensive in

addressing the needs of beneficiaries on oxygen therapy.
The HCFA also expressed concerns about resources required to promote or set

standards. While we appreciate these concerns, we believe that innovative ap-

proaches may be possible if HCFA pursues a productive partnership with concerned

organizations, such as those which commented on our report. The HCFA may wish

to explore these options in more detail with such organizations before committing
to a specific course of action.

We also encourage HCFA to consider ideas beyond those which we have laid out,

which might also accomplish the objective of ensuring beneficiaries receive needed

services. Again, collaboration with industry and beneficiary organizations might

identify some of those other approaches.

How often beneficiaries received one equipment service '

Percent of beneficiaries

Every 30 days 24.6

Every 31-60 days 46.9

Every 61-90 days 18.1

Every 91 plus days 10-3

1 Beneficiaries who receive one or more services.



How often beneficiaries received one patient service ^

Percent of beneficiaries

Every 30 days 14.8

Every 31-60 days 40.4

Every 61-90 days 18.9

Every 91 plus days 25.9

1 Beneficiaries who receive one or more services.

USING OXYGEN CONCENTRATORS

Ms. Brown. As to our findings, using oxygen concentrators in

homes requires that suppliers deliver a wide array of services. Sup-

pliers are obligated to perform these services because of the rel-

atively complex and clinical nature of oxygen usage. We found wide

variation in the delivery of equipment and patient services to bene-

ficiaries.

Some beneficiaries received extensive and periodic services, while

others received services on an erratic basis or did not receive any
services at all. This was true both for equipment monitoring and
maintenance and for patient monitoring services as well. I will dis-

cuss each of these in turn.

Oxygen equipment must be maintained regularly to ensure the

effectiveness of home oxygen therapy. Equipment monitoring serv-

ices include checking the concentration levels, changing and clean-

ing the filters, and ensuring the integrity of alarms and backup
systems. Unclean filters, for example, can aff'ect the purity of the

concentrator's output and can result in less than effective or even

harmful therapy for the patient.

Now, on the charts to my right, 8 percent of the beneficiaries did

not receive any equipment services at all, and this represents more
than 18,000 Medicare beneficiaries nationally; 65 percent of them
had been renting oxygen concentrators for 6 months or longer.

Senator Harkin. You mean to say—excuse me, let me just inter-

rupt. Do you mean they got a concentrator and no one came to

change the filters or check on it or anything?
Ms. Brown. That is right.
Senator Harkin. What did they do, then? Did they just hire

someone else to come in?

Ms. Brown. They either did that or

Senator Harkin. Just let them go?
Ms. Brown [continuing]. Or they did not get good use of that

concentrator.
Senator Harkin. I see.

Ms. Brown. Now, the charts show those people who did receive

services. So it does not account for this 8 percent of the bene-
ficiaries who did not receive any equipment services.

Senator Harkin. Are you talking about the chart, the furthest

one over toward you?
Ms. Brown. The middle chart, sir.

Senator Harkin. The middle chart.

Ms. Brown. Yes; that is the remaining 92 percent of bene-
ficiaries who received equipment service, and one-quarter of them
received the equipment service every 30 days.
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Senator Harkin. I see.

Ms. Brown. Some 47 percent of the beneficiaries received such

a service every 31 to 60 days, and 18 percent received one service

every 61 to 90 days; 10 percent waited at least 91 days between

equipment and maintenance visits.

As far as patient monitoring services—and that would be the

chart furthest toward the audience here—clinical patient services

are also needed, and these include taking vital signs, instructing
the patient in proper self-care as well as routine equipment care,

and evaluating patient symptoms. Although HCFA does not pro-

vide separate reimbursement for such services, many suppliers pro-

vided these services and evaluations along with equipment mon-

itoring.

However, 47 percent of the beneficiaries received no patient serv-

ices at all. This represents more than 102,000 Medicare bene-

ficiaries nationally.
That chart furthest forward shows the balance. This is the 53

percent who did receive some type of patient services. About 15

percent of those beneficiaries received one service every 30 days, 40

percent every 31 to 60 days, and 19 percent every 61 to 90 days.

Approximately 26 percent waited 91 days or more.

We have looked at the standards of national accreditation bodies

and professional organizations and we found that many bene-

ficiaries in our sample did not receive equipment or patient care as

advocated by these groups, and we have the blue chart over there

which demonstrates that. The first group, the Department of Vet-

eran Affairs, according to their standards, our 77.4 percent of bene-

ficiaries did not receive the equipment services that they rec-

ommend, and 92.1 percent were not receiving the patient monitor-

ing services advocated by the VA.
Senator Harkin. Excuse me, is this standard, one service every

30 days, is that equipment service or patient service or both?

Ms. Brown. That is at least one of the services.

Senator Harkin. At least one of the services.

Ms. Brown. Now, according to the standards of the American As-

sociation for Respiratory Care, who recommend one service every
30 days, 77.4 percent of beneficiaries did not meet the equipment
service standard and 92.1 percent did not meet that standard for

patient services.

The National Association of Medical Equipment Services stand-

ards require one service every 60 days. Using that standard, 34.3

percent of our beneficiaries did not meet the equipment service

standard and 70.5 percent did not meet the patient service stand-

ard.

Senator HLarkin. I understand.
Ms. Brown. We believe that the lack of medical standards con-

tributes to the wide variation in services which we found. Since

there were no mandatory standards for suppliers set by Medicare
and no payment consequences for different levels of services, both
the quality and the quantity of services to Medicare beneficiaries

differed from one supplier to the other.

Since we conducted our study, HCFA has implemented business

standards for DME suppliers as part of its new regional claims

process system. This is a promising new development. We do want



to note, however, that these standards do not have detailed specific
service requirements for beneficiaries receiving home oxygen ther-

apy.
There are no provisions regarding the type or frequency of serv-

ices that should be rendered, recordkeeping practices, emergency
care, patient education, home safety assessments, or infection and
control practices. Further, neither the supplier nor the supplier's
staff is required to meet minimum licensing, certification, training,
educational, or credential standards.
The variation in levels of services to beneficiaries also dem-

onstrates a payment inequity among suppliers. Some suppliers pro-
vide regular ongoing services, while others do not. Although Medi-
care reimburses fixed pajmients to oxygen suppliers within des-

ignated geographical areas, the levels of services provided to bene-
ficiaries residing in these areas varies considerably. Thus, suppliers
providing necessary services as delineated by national accrediting
bodies, professional organizations, and many third party payers are

placed at a competitive disadvantage.
We recommend that HCFA produce a strategy to ensure that

Medicare beneficiaries receive necessary care and support in con-
nection with their oxygen therapy. We offered several options for
HCFA to consider while developing this strategy, for example, edu-

cating providers and beneficiaries, promoting standards, or setting
minimum service requirements for Medicare supplies.
HCFA generally concurred with our recommendations and we

will work closely with them as they develop policies to ensure that
Medicare beneficiaries receive needed services. We are also pleased
that industry representatives, such as the National Association for
Medical Equipment Services, the Health Industry Distributors As-
sociation, and the American Association for Respiratory Care, have
responded favorably to our report.
As mentioned earlier, we are now studying reimbursement prac-

tices of other payers of oxygen equipment and services, including
charges for supplies. This will enable us to compare Medicare much
more precisely to market rates. And in a separate study, we are

looking at the role that phvsicians play in authorizing durable
medical equipment in general. Also, my written statement includes
a discussion of our investigative activities and case examples that
have involved the provision of oxygen equipment. We have found
cases of fraud involving false billings and kickbacks.

I would point out that last year OIG reported 202 successful
criminal convictions in the health care area, also, 1,265 sanctions
and 69 civil monetary penalty cases. In addition, our office reported
savings of $8 billion, or $80 for each $1 invested.

PREPARED STATEMENT

In conclusion, Mr. Chairman, oxygen services that are provided
in the home are essential to maintaining the quality of life for
beneficiaries who suffer an oxygen deficiency of the blood. We be-
lieve that oxygen equipment should be provided to beneficiaries in
a cost-effective manner and with all appropriate services. At the
same time, controls should be in place to minimize the amount of
fraud and abuse.
Thank you, and I will be happy to answer any questions.
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[The statement follows:]

Statement of June Gibbs Brown

Good morning Mr. Chairman and members of the subcommittee. I am June Gibbs

Brown, Inspector General of the Department of Health and Human Services (HHS).
I am pleased to be here today to discuss the findings of a final report we are releas-

ing today that addresses the services provided to Medicare beneficiaries who use ox-

ygen concentrators. I will also describe some of our recent investigations of durable

medical equipment (DME) suppliers that involved oxygen equipment.
In our report, we describe significant variations and shortcomings in the equip-

ment and patient monitoring services that are provided to Medicare beneficiaries,
which could affect the efficacy of the oxygen therapy. Given the complex nature of

oxygen concentrator therapy, we are recommending that HCFA develop a strategy
that will ensure that Medicare beneficiaries receive all necessary care.

introduction

The Department of Health and Human Services (HHS) is the Federal Govern-
ment's principal agency for promoting the health and welfare of Americans and for

f)roviding

essential services to persons of every age group. The Department's two

argest health programs are Medicare and Medicaid, which are administered by the

Health Care Financing Administration (HCFA). Medicare Part A provides hospital
and other institutional insurance for approximately 36 million persons age 65 or

older and for certain disabled persons. Part A is financed by the Federal Hospital
Insurance (HI) Trust Fund, ana fiscal year 1994 expenditures are estimated at $101
billion. Medicare Part B (supplementary medical insurance, or SMI) is an optional

program which covers most of the costs of medically necessary physician ana other

non-institutional services. Part B is financed by Medicare participants and general
revenues, and fiscal year 1994 expenditures are estimated at $57 billion.

Oversight of the Medicare program is provided by the HHS Ofiice of Inspector
General (OIG). Created in 1976, the GIG is statutorily charged with protecting the

integrity of departmental programs, as well as promoting their economy, efficiency,
and effectiveness. We meet our challenge through a comprehensive program of au-

dits, program evaluations, and investigations. Tne activities of our office consist of

a multi-foceted approach to improving the management of the Department and pro-

tecting its programs and beneficiaries from ft-aud, waste, and abuse. Last year, we
generated savings, fines, restitutions, penalties, and receivables of over $8 billion,

which represents $80 in savings for each Federal dollar invested in our office, or

$6.4 million in savings per OIG employee.

OXYGEN SYSTEMS

Under the category of durable medical equipment (DME), Medicare pays for home
oxygen care for beneficiaries who suffer from significant hypoxemia (a deficiency in

the amount of oxygen in the blood). The three primary systems that are provided
to beneficiaries are (1) oxygen concentrators, (2) liquid oxygen, and (3) gaseous oxy-

gen systems. Liquid and gaseous systems are administered directly to patients using
conventional tanks or cylinders.

Oxygen concentrators are designed primarily for home use. They are electrically

powered devices that provide long-term, supplemental respiratory therapy for pa-
tients with inhibited pulmonary function, such as chronic obstructive pulmonary dis-

ease. The devices provide a richer concentration of oxygen to the patient by separat-

ing atmospheric gases from room air. Medicare allowances for oxygen concentrator
rentals last year exceeded $857 million.

Previous OIG Work
Over the years, the OIG has been very active in evaluating issues involving DME

in the Medicare program. We have testified a number of times on those issues be-

fore this Subcommittee.

Previously, our work examining oxygen services focused on three areas:

Pricing.
—We have examined how the U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs (VA)

and other non-Medicare payers obtain and pay for oxygen systems, and their reim-
bursement levels. In two prior reports (released in 1987 and 1991), we noted that
the VA's contract prices were considerably lower than those paid by Medicare. We
are currently reassessing Medicare's pricing of oxygen concentrators in light of our

findings on the services provided to Medicare beneficiaries. Specifically, we want to

assess not only the reimbursement level for oxygen concentrators but also whether
other payers (i.e., the VA, State Medicaid agencies) are paying separately for other
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services. We believe that this study will enable us to recommend changes in pay-
ment levels based on up-to-date, detailed analyses of appropriate

data.

Medical necessity.—We issued a report in 1990, which documented that one-third

of Medicare beneficiaries either did not require oxygen therapy or did not need oxy-

gen to the extent that it was billed. Subsequent to our anaWsis, HCFA developed
certificates of medical necessity for oxygen. In addition, the Congress in the Omni-
bus Budget Reconciliation Act of 1990, stipulated that patients must meet minimum
clinical indicators.

Trends in use.—We examined the modalities used in delivering oxygen and found

that, in 1989, concentrators represented approximately 80 percent of Medicare pay-
ments for oxygen therapy services.

NEW REPORT ON OXYGEN SERVICES

The report we are releasing today, "Oxygen Concentrator Services," describes the

services that were provided to Medicare beneficiaries who rented oxvgen concentra-

tors in 1991, the last year for which we had complete data. I would like to submit

this report for the record.

We conducted this studv to determine the nature and extent of services delivered

by suppliers to Medicare beneficiaries. We believed that it was especially important
to analyze these services because of the high reimbursement rates that Medicare

pays for oxygen concentrators.

FINDINGS

Using oxygen concentrators in homes necessitates that suppliers deliver a wide

array of services on a recurring basis. Oxygen use obligates suppliers to perform
these services because of its relatively complex and clinical nature. Support services

for oxygen concentrator patients, such as equipment and patient monitoring, are

critical for the proper functioning of the equipment as well as the effectiveness of

the therapy it provides.
We found wide variation in the delivery of equipment and patient senaces to

beneficiaries. Some beneficiaries received extensive and periodic services, while oth-

ers received services on an erratic basis, or did not receive any services at all. This

was true both for equipment monitoring and maintenance as well as for patient

monitoring services. I will discuss each ofthese in turn.

Equipment monitoring services

Oxygen equipment must be maintained regularly to ensure the effectiveness of

home oxygen tnerapy. Equipment monitoring services include checking concentra-

tion levels, changing and cleaning filters, and assuring the integrity of alarms and

back-up systems. Unclean filters, for example, can affect the purity of a concentra-

tor's output and can result in less than effective or even harmful therapy for the

patient.

Eight percent of the beneficiaries did not receive any equipment services at all.

Of the 18,024 Medicare beneficiaries this represents nationally, 65 percent of them
had been renting oxygen concentrators for 6 months or longer.
For the remaining 92 percent of beneficiaries who received an equipment service,

we examined more closely how often they received one service based on 30, 60, and
90 day cycles. A quarter of them received an equipment service every 30 days.

Forty-seven percent of beneficiaries received an equipment service every 31-60 days.

Eighteen percent received one equipment service every 61-90 days. But 10 percent
waited at least 91 days between equipment maintenance visits.

The variation we saw in our sample of beneficiaries might be best illustrated by
examining the maximum and minimum number of days between equipment service

visits^ for beneficiaries who had been using oxygen for similar periods of time. For

example, one beneficiary who used oxvgen therapy for 12 months waited 223 days
between equipment service visits, while another beneficiary who had also used oxy-

gen therapy for the same time period received an equipment service visit 2 days fol-

lowing a previous service visit. This same kind of variation also occurred for bene-
ficiaries receiving services for 3, 4, 5 months, and on up to 12 months.

Patient monitoring services

Although Medicare does not provide additional reimbursement for clinical patient
services in home oxygen care, many suppliers provided these services and evalua-
tions along with equipment monitoring services. Ex£unples of patient monitoring
services include taking vital signs, testing pulse oximetry, instructing the patient

^This analysis is possible only for those beneficiaries who had at least two equipment services.
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in proper self-care as well as routine equipment care, and evaluating symptoms
such as breath sounds, sputum production, and skin color.

Forty-seven percent of beneficiaries, or 102,665 Medicare beneficiaries nationally,

received no patient services. For the remaining beneficiaries who got one or more

patient services, we calculated the frequency of services based on 30, 60 and 90 day

cycles. About 15 percent of beneficiaries received one patient service every 30 days.

Forty percent of beneficiaries received one service every 31-60 days. Nineteen per-

cent received one service every 61-90 days. But approximately 26 percent received

one patient service every 91 days or more.
As with equipment services, we found that the time between patient services var-

ied widely. For example, one beneficiary who had been on oxygen therapy for 12

months waited 334 davs between patient services, while another beneficiary, who
had also used oxygen for the entire year, received a service one week following the

previous service.

Guidelines and standards of national accrediting bodies and professional organiza-
tions

Many beneficiaries in our sample did not receive equipment or patient care as

specified in guidelines advocated by national accrediting bodies, professional organi-

zations, and third-party payers.

Accrediting bodies, such as the Joint Commission on the Accreditation of

Healthcare Organizations (JCAHO) and the Community Health Accreditation Pro-

gram (CHAP), outline equipment and patient care standards. The JCAHO has ac-

credited oxygen suppliers since 1988. In its 1993 manual, JCAHO requires oxygen
suppliers to perform ongoing routine and preventive maintenance with qualified
staff. Such maintenance must be documentea. The CHAP also surveys and accredits

home medical equipment companies. The CHAP stipulates that suppliers must uti-

lize qualified individuals to provide patient education and training as well as peri-

odic assessment of the equipment.
Professional organizations, such as the American Association for Respiratory Care

(AARC), advocate specific guidelines in patient and equipment care. For example,
one patient care guideline recommends that credentialed personnel (1) visit/momtor

patient at least once a month, and (2) assess patients, recommend changes in ther-

apy, and instruct caregivers. Equipment care guidelines recommend that

credentialed personnel (1) reinforce appropriate practices and performance by the

patient and caregivers, and (2) assure that the oxygen equipment is being main-

tained in accordance with manufacturers' recommendations.
The National Association for Medical Equipment Services (NAMES), which rep-

resents more than 2,000 home medical equipment suppliers, has been active in pro-

moting service standards for the oxygen therapy industry. In a conference sponsored

by NAMES in 1993, the attendees stressed the desirability of frequent, "regularly
scheduled visits" for home oxygen patients. The workgroup from this conference ad-

vocated visits to stabilized concentrator patients every 30 to 60 days.

Medicare policies

We found that Medicare policies contribute to the wide variation in support serv-

ices. We believe that the lack of standards or financial incentives to provide support
services in 1991 contributed to the wide variation in services which we found. Since

there were no mandatory standards for suppliers set by Medicare and no payment
consequences for different levels of service, both the quality and quantity of services

to Medicare beneficiaries differed from one supplier to another.

Even though HCFA implemented business standards for DME suppliers as part
of its new regional claims process system, they have not detailed specific service re-

quirements for beneficiaries receiving home oxygen therapy. There are no provisions

regarding type or frequency of services that should be rendered, record-keeping

practices, emergency care, patient education, home safety assessments, or infection

control practices. Further, neither the supplier nor the supplier's staff is required
to meet minimum licensing, certifications, training, educational, or credential stand-

ards.

The variation in levels of services to beneficiaries also demonstrates a payment
inequity among suppliers. Some suppliers provide regular ongoing service, while

others do not. Although Medicare reimburses fixed payments to oxygen suppliers
within designated geographic areas, the levels of services provided to beneficiaries

residing in these areas varies considerably. Thus suppliers providing necessary serv-

ices, as delineated by national accrediting bodies, professional organizations, and

many third-party payers, are placed at a competitive disadvantage. Beneficiaries

may not be knowledgeable enough in many cases to distinguish between "high serv-

ice" suppliers and "low service" suppliers. For example, one official from a DME re-



13

gional carrier reported that some Medicare beneficiaries believe they have to assem-
ble the oxygen concentrator by themselves. The HCFA has no recourse against a

company providing minimal or sporadic services because it has not adopted service

standards against which to measure supplier practices.

RECOMMENDATIONS

We recognize that our data represents the state of care provided by DME suppli-
ers to Medicare beneficiaries in 1991, and concerned organizations have imple-
mented improved standards of care since then. Nonetheless, its seems clear that
Medicare policies could better support those efforts. Therefore, we recommend that
HCFA produce a strategy to ensure that Medicare beneficiaries receive necessary
care and support in connection with their oxygen therapy.
We offered several options for HCFA to consider when developing this strategy:

(1) educating providers and beneficiaries, (2) promoting standards, or (3) setting
minimum service requirements for Medicare suppliers.

First, HCFA could initiate a program to educate providers and beneficiaries about
the kinds of services available and recommended by national organizations for pa-
tients receiving oxygen therapy. Such an educational initiative might be most effec-

tive if undertaken in partnership with relevant professional associations.

Second, HCFA could promote standards for oxygen therapy services which suppli-
ers should provide to Medicare beneficiaries. The HCFA, perhaps with the assist-

ance of the DMERCs, could take a leadership role in promoting the standards en-
dorsed by JCAHO, CHAP, NAMES and other concerned organizations to the Medi-
care supplier community. As an alternative, HCFA could develop payment policies
which provide financial incentives for suppliers meeting specified standards.

Third, HCFA could establish a minimum level of service requirements for suppli-
ers. This could be accomplished and enforced through a number of mechanisms in-

cluding accreditation, certification, or licensure. Although setting minimum stand-
ards is the most demanding of the options we presented, we believe it provides
HCFA with the most assurance that standards are being consistently met by all

suppliers. Additionally, it gives HCFA authority to require corrective action for sup-
pliers found to be providing substandard or inappropriate care.

The HCFA generally concurred with our recommendation and we will work closely
with them as they develop mechanisms to ensure that Medicare beneficiaries receive
needed services.

INVESTIGATIVE ACTIVITIES

Let me now relate some of the results of our investigative activity involving DME
suppliers who provide oxygen equipment. The OIG plays a significant role in the
detection and investigation of those who defraud our programs. Our investigative
role is aimed at reducing and preventing fraud and abuse and ensuring that bene-
ficiaries receive high quality, medically necessary care, at appropriate payment lev-
els.

The OIG's successful health care criminal prosecutions have increased dramati-

cally, from 30 in 1982 to 202 in fiscal year 1994. The most common fraud inves-

tigated by OIG against health care providers is the filing of false claims or state-
ments in connection with the Medicare and Medicaid programs.
The number of sanctions (i.e., program exclusions and civil monetary penalty

(CMP) cases) has also increased significantly in recent years. The number of provid-
ers and practitioners sanctioned increased from 230 in fiscal year 1983 to 1,265 in
fiscal year 1994. While 6 CMP cases were resolved in fiscal year 1983 for a total
of $1.4 million, 69 cases were settled in fiscal year 1994 for more than $184 million.
Over the last 3 years, 65 criminal convictions have been obtained by the OIG

against DME suppliers or their employees. The following are examples of some of
these cases that nave involved the provision of oxygen equipment:—Seventeen doctors and physicians' assistants, and the owner of a DME company

have pled guilty in New York to kickback charges. The medical providers were
among 25 arrested earlier for accepting kickbacks for the referrals of patients
to the DME company. The owner paid $50 to $300 to the doctors for each pre-
scription they signed for oxygen concentrators and nebulizers. Over a 3-year pe-
riod the payments totalled more than $100,000.—The office manager and owner of a New York DME company was sentenced to
30 months in jail for Medicare fraud. The manager conspired with the company
owner to submit more than 600 false claims to Medicare for items such as oxy-
gen concentrators, which were never delivered. The office manager and the
owner must each pay $137,000 restitution and a $50 special assessment.
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—In Florida, three men were ordered to pay $2.3 million in restitution, for con-

spiracy, kickbacks, and false Medicare claims. They were sentenced to jail for

46, 51 and 41 months, respectively, for paying kickbacks for prescriptions that

were used by two DME companies and a vascular testing laboratory to file false

Medicare claims. They paid local physicians to sign prescriptions for oxygen con-

centrators, nebuUzers, medications and tests purportedly needed by patients.

Approximately $5.2 million was billed to Medicare fraudulently. The sentencing
for the defendants was enhanced because of "patient endangerment"—-the plac-

ing of equipment and medication without the beneficiary being examined by a

physician.—^A Florida DME company, its owner, and sales manager pled guilty to conspiracy
to defraud Medicare. They were charged with supplying unnecessary medical

equipment such as hospital beds and oxygen concentrators to residents of adult

congregate living facilities, and then billing Medicare more than $600,000. The

conspirators induced the facility managers to allow them to provide the equip-
ment by promising to leave the equipment when patients died or were trans-

ferred.—In West Virginia, the owner of a DME company was sentenced to 4 months in-

carceration on charges related to Medicare and Black Lung fraud. The owner
and others conspired to alter arterial blood gas test results and to have them

placed in official hospital medical records.

CONCLUSION

In conclusion, Mr. Chairman, we agree that oxygen services that are provided in

the home are essential to maintaining the quality of life for Medicare beneficiaries

who suffer an oxygen deficiency in tne blood. We believe that oxygen equipment
should be provided to beneficiaries in a cost-effective manner and with all appro-

priate services. At the same time, controls should be in place to minimize the

amount of fraud and abuse.

The report I have described today indicates that there are significant variations

and shortcomings in the equipment and
patient monitoring services provided to

Medicare beneficiaries, which could affect the efficacy of the therapy. We are please
that HCFA and industry representatives have responded positively to our report.

In addition, our ongoing work on the pricing of oxygen concentrators should pro-

vide accurate, up-to-date pricing information.

This concludes my prepared testimony. I would be happy to answer any questions

you may have.

Senator Harkin. I just missed one point toward the end of your
testimony. You said you recouped for the taxpayers about $80 for

every $1 invested?
Ms. Brown. Yes, sir.

Senator Harkin. What was the total on that?

Ms. Brown. $8 billion.

Senator Harkin. $8 billion, now, that is money that was either

recouped or money that otherwise would have gone out had you not

caught certain practices?
Ms. Brown. That is right, recouped or money that would have

been spent that we avoided spending.
Senator Harkin. Well, that is pretty good, $80 for every $1 in-

vested.
Ms. Brown. I might add, that amounts to $6.4 million for each

staff member.
Senator Harkin. How much staff do you have?
Ms. Brown. 1,207.
Senator Harkin. Thank you. Thank you very much, Ms. Brown.
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Health Care Financing Administration

statement of bruce c. vladeck, ph.d., administrator
accompanied by:

judith berek
linda ruiz, director, office of medicare benefits admin-
istration

Senator Harkin. Now we turn to Mr. Vladeck. Again, you have
heard what the inspector general's office said. Even though you
have business standards for DME suppliers as part of your new re-

gional claims process system, you do not have detailed specific
service requirements for beneficiaries, no provisions regarding type
or frequency of services to be rendered, recordkeeping practices, et

cetera, et cetera, no minimum licensing, certifications, training,
education, or credentials standards.
HCFA has no recourse against a company providing minimal or

sporadic services because it has not adopted service standards

against which to measure supplier practices. And then there is a
number of recommendations, and then there is a number of rec-

ommendations.

Again, I thank you for being here and please proceed. But if you
could respond to some of those, or we will get into that in the ques-
tion and answer period.
Mr. Vladeck. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. I am

pleased to be here today, even though this is not always the easiest
issue for us. But we do appreciate the subcommittee's continuing
interest in these issues, which over the years has given us some
of the support and direction to begin taking on these very difficult

kinds of problems.
Over the last iy2 years we have undertaken a number of activi-

ties addressing the question of how we manage the processing of

claims for durable medical equipment, how we look at overall pat-
terns of spending for DME, and how we can increase the efficiency
of the payment process, as well as improve detection and, more im-

portantly, prevent fraud and abuse among providers who do busi-
ness with the Medicare program.
By assuring appropriate payment for durable medical equipment,

we also keep beneficiary copayments low and help maintain faith
in the integrity of the Medicare program. More importantly, by op-
erating this program as best we can, we can contribute to a better

quality of service to beneficiaries, which is, after all, the most im-

portant goal.
We are undertaking a number of steps in the DME area, and we

are too looking specifically at concerns about program integrity,
fraud, and program abuse. Given our interest in this area, I have
appointed Judith Berek, who is accompanying me today, to provide
a high level focus on the detection of fraud, waste, and abuse on
all aspects of the Medicare Program. In fact, I would have to report
that Ms. Berek has spent a considerable amount of time in her first

couple of months with us working on DME issues, and we have a
number of things to report to you.
This morning I would also like to take 1 second to have the op-

portunity to introduce to you Linda Ruiz, who is Director of our Of-
fice of Medicare Benefits Administration. Ms. Ruiz oversees our
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payment policies, payment safeguard activities for DME, and other

aspects of the Medicare program.
As you know, Mr. Chairman, beginning last October new initia-

tives were implemented. During the past year the National Sup-
plier Clearinghouse has been implemented, the consolidation of all

DME claims processing to four carriers has been completed, and

implementation has occurred of many of the recommendations in

the inspector general's most recent report, in addition to a number
of other longstanding agenda items. By getting the supplier clear-

inghouse up and running and using those four regional carriers as

effectively as we can, clear progress has been made.
Now we do have a requirement that each supplier has to com-

plete a registration application, and obtain a new supplier number.
The application will ensure that we have information about owner-

ship, about managers, and about related businesses. We do believe

that the generic supplier standards that each supplier now has to

provide in order to be recognized in the clearinghouse are in fact

sufficiently broad to incorporate a number of more specific expecta-

tions, depending on the particular characteristics of the suppliers
or the equipment involved, and also give us leverage to remove

suppliers from the program who are failing to perform adequately
in either a qualitative or an economic sense.

Over the last year, as you also know, we have gradually moved
the processing and monitoring of durable medical equipment and

supply claims from the 33 part B carriers to the four regional medi-

cal equipment carriers, or DMERC's, which will permit us to

achieve greater consistency in the application of safeguards and
medical review criteria.

One of those four regional carriers, the statistical analysis dura-

ble medical regional carrier, [SADMERC] also has responsibility for

performing reasonably sophisticated statistical analysis of claims

and patterns of claims, which has already permitted us to identify

potential fraud and abuse cases which have been referred to the in-

spector general and other law enforcement authorities to pursue.
Nonetheless, we believe that there is still a lot that needs to be

done in order to improve the DME aspects of the Medicare Pro-

gram. On the specific issue of oxygen concentrator services, again
we do believe that our generic Medicare supplier standards for the

DME equipment give us the authority and the agreement to en-

force a set of expectations about the adequacy of service in the

maintenance of oxygen concentrators, as well as other kinds of sup-

plies.
But it is clear, and the inspector general has recommended and

we strongly agree, that suppliers as well as other providers need
to be substantially better educated about what their responsibil-
ities really are. We have to make sure that there can be no mis-

understanding about our expectations in these areas.

At the moment we are exploring the most appropriate mecha-
nism to do so, including publication of necessary and appropriate

periodic maintenance services, including references to manufac-
turer standards, manufacturer's warranties, and a variety of other

methods. But there is no question that we have to get the word out

more concretely and more specifically, as the inspector general has
recommended.
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Perhaps more important is that we have to develop a system that

will permit our DMERC's to monitor whether equipment is being
serviced on appropriate, periodic schedules. There are a number of

ways in which one could do this from an administrative point of

view.
Once we have concluded what the best way is to accomplish this,

we believe that under current authority there will be no need for

further rulemaking and we can implement any changes in a timely
manner. We are hopeful that a combination of a much more explicit
statement of expectations to the suppliers, along with targeted en-

forcement and surveillance activities in this regard, will go a long
way toward improving compliance with these standards.

Since a very large proportion of all our beneficiaries who are re-

ceiving oxygen are also receiving home care, it is also very impor-
tant to us that both attending physicians and home health care

providers, be much better educated as to what is entailed with oxy-

gen therapy, what in fact has been ordered, and what kinds of con-

tinuing monitoring the patient needs.
We believe that those are the appropriate professionals, whom

we are already paying, to monitor the overall well-being of the pa-
tient, particularly blood gases, and how well they are receiving
their oxygen. They probably have not been doing as good a job as

they should have been in the past and that is where we need to

focus our efforts on the quality of the service that patients are re-

ceiving.
I know that we can talk about all these more, but the committee

has also asked us to comment on several other DME issues which
have been of concern to you. Let me do that very quickly and then
I will stop my presentation and we can get to your questions.

PREPARED STATEMENT

On the issue of orthotic body jackets, again in response to a re-

port last year from the inspector general, we established a set of
new medical review criteria and we began focusing review on pre-

scriptions for orthotic body jackets. Between 1992 and 1993, the
volume of claims we paid for that particular item of equipment fell

44 percent. We do not have the final fiscal 1994 numbers in yet,
but it appears to have fallen yet another 10 to 20 percent. That is

to say, since the inspector general's report, we are paying for less

than one-half the volume of such equipment than we were before.

That may still be too high and we are intensifying our efforts to

develop more sophisticated screens on these services.

[The statement follows:]

Statement of Bruce C. Vladeck

Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, it is my pleasure to appear before
the Committee today to discuss important issues that affect the well-being of Medi-
care beneficiaries. It is only through constant assessment and evaluation that

progress can be made to simplify, make less burdensome, and make more consistent
a program as complex and wide-ranging as Medicare.
The Health Care Financing Administration finances the health care of over 36

million Medicare beneficiaries. We are responsible for monitoring providers of health
care services and equipment to those beneficiaries and assuring that the care re-

ceived is medically necessary and accessible. We have made the efficient pajrment
and monitoring of durable medical equipment an important priority and continue
to look at ways to improve the program administratively as well aslegislatively.
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Over the past few years, HCFA has developed and implemented significant new
initiatives and strategies to improve how we manage the processing of claims for

DME. These initiatives have emphasized increased efficiency and the prevention
and detection of fraud and abuse among providers who do business with the Medi-
care program. By assuring appropriate payment of DME, we keep beneficiary co-

payments low and help maintain faith in the integrity of the Medicare program.
I consider this effort to be just one step in improving the Medicare program for

all beneficiaries. To help provide leadership in this area, I have recently created a

position in my immediate office to specifically concentrate on reducing fraud and
abuse and addressing pajTnent integrity issues across HCFA's- programs. My ap-

pointment of Judy Berek will provide a high-level focus on the detection and deter-

rence of health care fraud and abuse within the Medicare and Medicaid programs.
In fact, Ms. Berek has spent a considerable amount of her early efforts with us on
DME issues.

What HCFA is doing administratively?

During the past year, we have implemented some initiatives under our adminis-

trative authority to improve the integrity of the Medicare program with regard to

payment for durable medical equipment. Beginning last October, we established a

National Supplier Clearinghouse and we also consolidated the processing of DME
claims.

ne sudi approach has been the establishment of national supplier numbers for

14,00aT)ME suppliers through a National Supplier Clearinghouse (NSC). The NSC
maintains a national file on suppliers of durable medical equipment, prosthetics and
orthotics.

In order to be able to bill the Medicare program each supplier had to complete
a registration application and obtain a new supplier number. The form requires the

company to disclose information about ownership, managing employees, and other

related business. Upon signing the application, the supplier attests that it will com-

ply with the Medicare Supplier Standards. These Standards require the supplier to:

FUl orders and oversee delivery of items to the beneficiary; honor all warranties, ex-

pressed or implied; answer beneficiaries' questions or complaints; maintain and re-

pair rented items; accept returns of substandard or unsuitable items; disclose

consumer information to each Medicare customer, including a copy of these supplier
standards; and disclose all ownership and business integrity information.

Any failure to comply with these Standards is grounds for termination from the

Medicare program. The NSC is required to check whether applicants for supplier
numbers are Office of the Inspector General (OIG) sanctioned individuals and busi-

nesses. They also maintain information on related businesses of owners and manag-
ing employees who appear in connection with multiple suppliers. The NSC will draw

samples each month in order to verify the supplier information it receives. By re-

quiring the specific information on ownership and prior relationships with the Medi-
care program, we are able to detect aberrant practices that may pose a problem in

the future.

Starting in October 1993, we have gradually transferred the processing and mon-

itoring of durable medical equipment and supplies from 33 Part B carriers to four

durable medical equipment regional carriers (DMERCs). Through these four car-

riers, we hope to achieve greater efficiency in claims processing and greater consist-

ency in the development and application of coverage policy and medical review. One
of the DMERCs, called the Statistical Analysis DMERC or SADMERC, has the

added function of conducting statistical analysis of data provided by all four car-

riers. The SADMERC analyzes these data to track utilization, quantities ordered,
and potential overutilization exhibited by certain suppliers. This arrangement pro-
vides a quick and efficient way to detect aberrancies that could not have been easily
discovered in the past. This information is then used in developing pre-payment
screens for use by the DMERCs; these screens are designed to prevent us from pay-
ing claims inappropriately in the first place.

Through these initiatives, HCFA has been able to ensure more appropriate and
consistent payment of DME claims nationwide. However, we recognize that other

aspects of payment for durable medical equipment require further attention.

OXYGEN CONCENTRATOR SERVICES

The Inspector General (IG) has just released a report on oxygen concentrator serv-

ices that raises some concerns regarding how well beneficiaries are being served. I

would like to discuss what we have been doing and what more we will be doing to

address these concerns.



19

The central point of the IG's study is that Medicare should have service standards

for suppliers of oxygen concentrator services. We agree. In fact, we believe we have

the fundamental standards already in place—in the Medicare Supplier Standards

I referred to earlier.

These Supplier Standards were developed after the IG's review of this issue.

The Supplier Standards require suppliers to maintain equipment and to provide
information to beneficiaries. The carriers already have the authority to terminate

from the Medicare program any supplier who does not comply
with these Standards.

Consequently, we believe the general framework of standards in these areas is al-

ready in place. What we need to do now is take additional steps to insure the Sup-

plier Standards achieve their purpose.
In order to ensure that the suppliers understand their responsibility under the

supplier agreement, we are determining if any further clarification of the respon-
sibilities of suppliers appears necessary. If so we will move to more clearly define

what suppliers must do, including maintaining oxygen equipment on an appro-

priate, periodic schedule and educating beneficiaries on how to use the equipment

prescribed for them.
We will also develop a system that will permit DMERCs to monitor whether

equipment is being serviced on appropriate, periodic
schedules. We are exploring

what approach would be most cost efficient and effective in overseeing oxygen equip-
ment and other DME items that need frequent servicing.

OTHER DME ITEMS

HCFA has also expanded efforts to control payments for specific DME items

through a combination of administrative actions and proposed legislative remedies.

I would like to discuss our progress on the efforts. A number of these DME items

have been subjects of past Inspector General analytical evaluations and have been

of interest to the committee.

Orthotic body jackets

For example, in 1994 the IG reported that claims had increased dramatically for

orthotic body jackets and recommended that HCFA require the DMERCs to closely

monitor claims for these items. We concurred with this report. The consolidation of

DME carriers and medical review policies for spinal orthoses has strengthened
HCFA's ability to monitor payment for these body jackets.

Blood glucose monitors

We have also been proactive in constraining the payment for blood glucose mon-
itors. Given the relatively rigid statutory rules for determining Medicare's fees for

all DME, our carriers are unable to reduce their fee schedules to reflect the wide-

spread practice of providing substantial rebates on these items. For this particular

item, we are attempting to use the Secretary's limited inherent reasonableness au-

thority to revise payments for blood glucose monitors. This case was particularly

egregious
—the market price is about $57 and by comparison, the average 1993 fee

schedule amount for blood glucose monitors was $178. By instituting a flat payment
rate of $57 we would save an estimated $5 million annually. The Secretary is using
the inherent reasonableness authority, but it is very limited and does involve a com-

plex set of procedures. Given such a clear cut case of overpayment it would be rea-

sonable to have a simpler process but the statute prohibits any other mechanism.
HCFA published a proposed notice on blood glucose monitors on January 6, 1994.

The final notice effecting this change is now undergoing Departmental clearance.

I would like to emphasize that the current process for using inherent reasonable-

ness authority cannot be relied on as an effective tool for adjusting payments for

DME. Our experience with the glucose monitors illustrates the desirability of and
need for a process that is fast and flexible and can respond readily to changes in

local market conditions.

Lymphedema pumps
At this time we are reviewing our coverage and payment policies regarding

lymphedema pumps. Under the DMERC consolidation, the regional medical review

policies have limited the medical conditions for which the lymphedema pump can
be used. Since the most expensive models boast features which do not appear to add
medical value, we are also considering paying the lower of the available rates for

the lymphedema pumps regardless of the type of pump used. We are currently re-

viewing published literature and consulting with clinicians and others who treat

Ijonphedema patients about the efficacy of the more sophisticated lymphedema
pumps compared to the more basic pumps. After completing this review, we will de-

termine whether a revision to our current policy is warranted.
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Intraocular lenses, TENS units and hospital beds

Congress has statutorily reduced payments for DME items such as intraocular

lenses (lOLs) and Transcutaneous Electrical Nerve Stimulator (TENS) units. The
Omnibus Budget Reconciliation Act of 1993 cut payment amounts to a flat $150 for

intraocular lenses furnished in an ambulatory surgical center. In addition, payment
for TENS has been statutorily reduced consistently since the Omnibus Budget Rec-

onciliation Act of 1989.

The IG had recommended that HCFA develop and implement a new payment
methodology for hospital beds that would more accurately reflect the rental life and
use. We believe that payment rates could be set more effectively for this and other

DME items by competitive bidding. A statutory change would be needed to permit
use of this method. In the Health Security Act, this Administration proposed to use

competitive bidding for specific DME items like hospital beds and oxygen equip-
ment. Previous Administrations have made similar proposals but none have been
acted on.

SUGGESTIONS

As you know, DME is paid for on the basis of fee schedules that were established

in accordance with a statutorily-mandated formula in OBRA 87. We are restricted

by statute and have little flexibility to make administrative changes to these fee

schedule amounts.
In the past, the Department has worked with Congress on a variety of legislative

proposals to revise payments for DME. Some of these changes have been enacted:

for example, establishing a ceiling and floor for items of DME based on the median
of fee schedule amounts. Some, however, have not been enacted such as: competitive

bidding and inherent reasonableness, and might be worthy of some attention.

Competitive bidding

Despite numerous improvements in the way we pay for oxygen and other items

of DME, the bottom line is that too often Medicare is still not getting the best prices
available. An effective and efficient way to ensure that Medicare pays market prices
for such items could be accomplished through competitive bidding.
Under competitive bidding, the Secretary would establish geographic areas for the

purpose of awarding contracts to suppliers for furnishing oxygen or other items.

Participating suppliers would be required to meet quality standards prescribed by
the Secretary and would be required to accept assignment.

Competitive bidding would reveal the most efficient sources of supply and would
establish market prices for those items. The system should enable beneficiaries to

rent or buy DME at a fair market price.
The experience of the Department of Veterans Affairs (VA) and Medicaid pro-

grams indicates that competitive bidding for oxygen services can result both in sav-

ings and in the provision of quality services. In 1991, the OIG completed an inspec-
tion on oxygen concentrators furnished by the VA and found that Medicare, on aver-

age, paid more than twice as much for oxygen services as the VA. Although the VA
system is different from ours in some respects—for example, the VA provides care

as well as pays for care, and the procurement of home oxygen equipment is operated
through VA hospitals

—we believe that competitive bidding could be uniquely fash-

ioned to work for Medicare pricing and result in considerable savings.

Inherent reasonableness

The use of inherent reasonableness authority by our carriers is another pricing
mechanism that could assist us in establishing reasonable payments for DME.
To provide some background, prior to OBRA 87, Medicare carriers had the author-

ity to revise payment amounts that were either grossly excessive or grossly deficient

for all nonphysician items and services, including DME, prosthetics, and orthotics.

A series of changes in OBRA 87 and the Medicare Catastrophic Coverage Act of

1988, however, had the effect of restricting the use of inherent reasonableness for

DME, prosthetics and orthotics. As a result, the carriers no longer have this author-

ity.

The Secretary does have the authority to make certain payment changes, but it

is very limited and involves a complex set of procedures. We are currently using this

authority to try to reduce fees for home blood glucose monitors, as I just described.

The complexity of this process and the length of time required to complete it, how-

ever, make it difficult to use except in the most egregious situations, and result in

considerable lost time. For example, if the carriers had inherent reasonableness au-

thority, the payment change for blood glucose monitors would likely have been made
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by DMERCs years ago based on their claims experience, and millions more in pro-

gram dollars would have been saved.

The carriers had this authority for DME prior to 1987. If the Department were

given more flexibility to use inherent reasonableness to adjust DME fee schedule

amounts, the best interests of the program would be served.

CONCLUSION

The Medicare program has recognized the need for a strengthened administration

of the durable medical equipment benefit and has taken significant actions in this

direction. Through administrative actions, we have been able to improve our sys-
tem's efficiency, consistency, and ability to prevent and detect fraud and abuse. We
will continue to look at new approaches and initiatives to improve on our monitoring
and enforcement ofproblem areas within DME.

I commend the Chairman on his efforts to provide leadership on this important
issue. I welcome the opportunity to work with you and your staff to pursue actions

we can take to provide legislative authority to our carriers so that they can do their

jobs and serve Medicare beneficiaries in the most cost-effective manner possible.
I would be happy to answer any questions that you may have.

OVERPRICING

Senator Harkin. Claims are down 44 percent?
Mr. Vladeck. That is correct. That is just through 1993. They

are down more in 1994, but it is a Uttle too close to the end of the

year to have a final number on that.

On blood glucose monitors, as you know, this has been a concern
of yours. This has been a particularly egregious case of overpricing
under the law. We were paying last year, in 1993, an average fee

schedule amount of about $175, while you can go into a drugstore
and buy one for $60 or less after rebate.

We are trying to use the inherent reasonableness authority as

specified in the statute, which is a particularly cumbersome and in-

flexible policy. We published a proposed notice in the Federal Reg-
ister on January 6 of this year that would permit us to reduce

prices appropriately and, with any luck, we will have completed the

process before the calendar year is over.

Senator Harkin. Let me interrupt you right there. This was pub-
lished in the Federal Register in January of this year.
Mr. Vladeck. That is correct.

Senator Harkin. And that was a proposal for a flat rate, was it

not, a flat fee of

Mr. Vladeck. That is correct, $57.
Senator Harkin. $57. That was January, with what, a 60-day

comment period?
Mr. Vladeck. That is right.
Senator Harkin. So that is February and March, and you still

have not implemented it?

Mr. Vladeck. No; we are still in the process of clearing our re-

sponse to the comments on the final notice.

Senator Harkin. Any reason why it has taken so long?
Mr. Vladeck. Well, we had very extensive comments, and the

whole point of the public notice and comment period is that we
have to respond to all those comments. In addition, there are a
number of organizations and groups from which we have to for-

mally solicit comments and opinions.
Senator Harkin. How many comments do you think you got in

on that?
Mr. Vladeck. We will find that number for you.
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Senator Harkin. Mr. Vladeck, I must tell you that in EPA—I am
getting into another area here, but just to give you an example—
EPA issued a ruling regarding ethanol, just another area of inter-

est of mine, in February. February, it had a 60-day comment pe-
riod. They received more comments on that than any other rule

they have ever issued. I think it was 12,000, I think.

Aiid yet they were able to respond to those and issue the final

rule by June. I will bet you did not get 12,000 on this.

Mr. Vladeck. No; I am reasonably certain we did not.

Senator Harkin. So it just seems like—we have brought up this

because, you are right, it has been a special interest of mine ever

since I walked into a K mart, I went in a drugstore, and bought
one for $57. Or actually, it was not even that much; about $45.

So I think you are even spending too much as you are right now
at $57 as a flat rate. But it is better than $170.

I just cannot believe that this is still floating out there. I just do

not understand why you issued the proposed rule in January, a 60-

day comment period, you could not have responded and get a final

rule out by midsummer, and here we still do not have anything.
Can you please explain that to me?
Mr. Vladeck. No; I cannot explain it, sir. I will tell you that if

we had done that it would have broken any record of the Depart-
ment of Health and Human Services in the last decade.

Senator Harkin. Maybe it is time we break some records.

Mr. Vladeck. We are seeking a set of process changes that

would permit us to do that.

Senator Harkin. I just
—I still do not understand it. I cannot un-

derstand it. It is a clear-cut case. This is not something where you
may have a lot of problems as to whether a glucose monitor may
be higher priced here. We know it is an open and shut case.

I can see in some medical equipment devices, yes, because of the

nature of them you might get some wide discrepancies. But in this

case, no. And if we cannot even move fast on this one, Lord help
us on some of the tougher ones.

Mr. Vladeck. That is exactly our concern about the process the

way it is now.
Senator Harkin. Why do we not change the process?
Mr. Vladeck. Well, a lot of the process is associated with some

of the particular statutory requirements relative to the inherent

reasonableness authority. We have to undertake analysis on a

number of very specific findings about the characteristics of the

market for the service, about prices in a variety of areas, about pa-
tient access, and who is selling, and so forth.

So, it is a particularly cumbersome process. It engenders com-
ments on a lot of very technical kinds of issues that have to be re-

sponded to. It is not just the general rulemaking procedures; it is

a whole set of additional procedures.
Senator Harkin. When are we going to stop paying $100 and

some to buy glucose monitors?
Mr. Vladeck. I hope before the year is out.

Senator Harkin. I sure hope so.

Is there any way—well, I am going to get into the whole competi-
tive bidding thing on this, too, because I think you can get them
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even cheaper than $57. I do not even know why you have to pay
a flat rate of $57.
Mr. Vladeck. Would that not be great? I think that would be

great.
Senator Harkin. Go ahead.
Mr. Vladeck. Let me actually get that, if we can. As you know,

our payment process for DME is on the basis of a set of fee sched-
ules established in accordance with a relatively specific set of for-

mulas that were mandated in OBRA87, which are quite prescrip-
tive in terms of how we go about the fee-setting.
We have worked with the Congress over the years to further

complicate, frankly, many of those formulas as a way of reducing
the prices that we are paying for particular categories of DME or
for things like establishing a ceiling and a floor for certain items
based on the median, fee schedule amounts, and so forth. But those
are all, it seems to me, patches on a system that is inherently too

slow and too retrospective and not in the best interests of the Medi-
care Program.
Too often we are just paying more than we should be or more

than we would be if we were participating in the market in a rea-

sonable way. We feel very strongly that the appropriate way for us
to purchase a variety of DME equipment and services, including
oxygen, certainly would be through competitive bidding.
The Department included a proposal for competitive bidding in

the Health Security Act of 1994. There was some discussion of this

proposal as health care reform was considered by the Congress
over the last year. Our specific proposal would establish a series of

geographic areas for the purpose of awarding contracts to suppliers
of oxygen or other items. We would have the ability to prescribe
contractually and enforce contractually a set of qualitative stand-
ards relative to the equipment, the servicing, and the maintenance
of that equipment.
We have experience, not only in the Department of Veterans Af-

fairs, which Mr. Krump is going to talk about, but in a number of
State Medicaid Programs, to demonstrate that competitive bidding
for various items of DME, can result both in savings and in the

provision of quality services. There is no logical reason, as far as
I can tell, Mr. Chairman, not to buy things that way.
The Government in many other aspects of its programs buys

things that way, and in fact the bidding and contracting mecha-
nism would give us considerably greater flexibility than we now
have on service and the qualitative dimensions of the issue as well.
We are quite confident in significant reductions in what we are cur-

rently paying for many of these items.
In addition to being able to establish competitive bidding for cer-

tain services and items, we also need to find better ways to use the
inherent reasonableness authority that has been in the statute,
modified a number of times over the history of the program, to
avoid paying excessive prices for certain items of DME.
As we were just discussing, the changes in OBRA87 and then in

the Medicare Catastrophic Coverage Act of 1988 established a
number of very detailed and demanding requirements for use of
that inherent reasonableness authority that create a cumbersome
administrative process and that sometimes make it essentially im-
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possible to use that authority at all, as we think might well be the
case with oxygen.
We think that if we restored a broader inherent reasonableness

authority, still consistent with basic rules of the Administrative
Procedures Act, not only to HCFA but to our carriers, we would
have significantly more flexibility and be able to respond signifi-

cantly faster to problems that arise with the prices of certain items
that we are paying.

In short, Mr. Chairman, we believe we are making some progress
on a number of the items that you have identified in the past, and
that the inspector general has identified in the past, as being prob-
lematic in the area of DME. We believe now that our regional DME
carriers are up and running and our statistical carrier is up and

running, we will be able to move more quickly and effectively in

a number of these areas.

Nonetheless, if we are to achieve the kind of savings that ought
to occur in the program and the kinds of improvements in quality
for specific items, we believe that additional legislation will be nec-

essary both to encourage competitive bidding for a number of DME
items and, in those instances where competitive bidding will not

work for whatever reason, to give us greater flexibility and give our
carriers greater flexibility in use of inherent reasonableness au-

thority.
We very much understand and recognize the extent to which the

progress we have been able to make so far has been connected to

your own interest and efforts in this area and we look forward to

working with you as we try to move further and fix these things
over the next several years.
Thank you.
Senator Harkin. Thank you, Mr. Vladeck. And as soon as we are

finished with Mr. Krump, we will come back. I do want to get into

this whole inherent reasonableness authority, which I want to ex-

amine further with you as it pertains to carriers, but also as it per-
tains to HCFA itself So we will get into that. Thank you.



DEPARTMENT OF VETERANS AFFAIRS

STATEMENT OF GARY J. KRUMP, ACTING ASSISTANT SECRETARY FOR
ACQUISITION AND FACILITIES

ACCOMPANIED BY:

FREDERICK DOWNS, JR., DIRECTOR, PROSTHETIC AND SENSORY
AIDS SERVICE

THOMAS L. HENDERSON, RRT, CHIEF OF RESPIRATORY CARE, DVA
MEDICAL CENTER, WASHINGTON, DC

OXYGEN CONCENTRATORS

Senator Harkin. Next we have Mr. Gary J. Krump, Acting As-

sistant Secretary for Acquisition and Facilities, U.S. Department of

Veterans Affairs. Welcome.
Mr. Krump. Good morning, sir. Thank you. I am pleased to ap-

pear before the subcommittee this morning to discuss how the De-

partment of Veterans Affairs procures its oxygen concentrators.

With me today is Mr. Fred Downs, the Director of VA's Prosthet-

ics and Sensory Aids Service, who is the real program expert. Mr.
Downs is seated behind me over here.

The VA medical system annually provides care to 2.8 million vet-

erans through a nationwide system of 172 hospitals and domicil-

iaries, 128 nursing homes, and more than 350 outpatient, commu-
nity, and outreach clinics. Yearly, VA serves approximately 1 mil-

lion in-hospital patients and 25 million veteran outpatients.
VA uses a full range of care modalities, including home-based ox-

ygen services, to meet patients' needs. The care of patients who
need home oxygen services is managed by local VA clinical staff

and Prosthetic and Sensory Aid Service personnel. When home oxy-

gen is prescribed, VA contracting officers contract for those serv-

ices. These requirements are managed through contractual ar-

rangements in place at the local and regional level in VA.
VA's home oxygen program is a good example of how acquisition

personnel working with clinical staff in developing specifications
can produce contractual relationships that provide quality service

to our veterans and achieve economies of scale to support our pro-

gram budgets.
Guiding principles are developed centrally and disseminated to

field components in VA. Our acquisition strategy is quite simply to

provide a quality product and a timely service at a reasonable

price. The essential impact of contracting for these services is com-

petition. Potential vendors that meet VA standards and the re-

quirements of the solicitation are provided an opportunity to com-

pete for VA business.
The sealed bid technique is our primary acquisition method uti-

lized to obtain these services. It is this combination of VA develop-

ing definitive specifications, aggregating requirements for a specific

(25)
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geographic area, publicly soliciting bids, that enables VA to acquire
these services at competitive prices.

Quality is a very important requirement of this contracting proc-
ess and program. VA utilizes the Joint Commission for Accredita-

tion of Health Care Organizations standards as part of the solicita-

tion specifications. The VA system also provides continuity of care

through its network of clinical visits to the patients; through pre-

scriptions for specific treatments, and clinical and administrative

direct patient follow-ups. This helps ensure patient satisfaction and
contract compliance.
An important aspect of VA's program is patient follow-up by VA

health care personnel. The level of vendor performance under the

contract is also reviewed to determine, for example, if the correct

equipment has been furnished and that it is operating properly and
if it is malfunctioning and, if it is malfunctioning, incorrect or mal-

functioning equipment is replaced.
VA verifies that the patient is receiving what has been pre-

scribed and the equipment that we are paying for. We are a large
health care delivery system, with an equivalent patient demand for

oxygen. In a random sample review of 35 VA medical centers con-

ducted in August 1991, reimbursement rates for oxygen concentra-

tors ranged from $40 to $175 per month. On average, VA currently
realizes similar prices for oxygen concentrators.

Data from the home oxygen program for fiscal year 1993 indi-

cates that approximately 11,000 VA patients are on concentrators

during any given month. VA continuously monitors its home oxy-

gen program by assessing vendor contract compliance through con-

tract administration and monitoring national and regional trends

in usage to determine service requirements for our veterans.

PREPARED STATEMENT

This concludes my remarks regarding the acquisition of oxygen
concentrators by the Department. I would be happy to answer any
questions you or the members may have relating to my statement
and my VA colleagues would be pleased to answer any questions

you may have in areas of particular interest to you.
As you have noted, we nave brought along a concentrator today,

and Mr. Tom Henderson from our Washington, DC, VA Medical
Center is here to operate it on a demonstration basis.

[The statement follows:]

Statement of Gary J. Krump

Mr. Chairman and members of the subcommittee, we are pleased to appear before

this Subcommittee to discuss how the Department of Veterans Affairs procures oxy-

gen concentrators.
The VA medical system annually provides care to 2.8 million patients through a

nationwide system of 172 hospitals and domiciliaries, 128 nursing homes, and more
than 350 outpatient, community, and outreach clinics. Yearly, VA serves

approxi-
mately 1 million in-hospital and 25 million outpatient veterans. VA uses tne full

range of care modalities, including home based services, to meet patient's needs.

The care of patients who need home
ojcygen

services is managed by local VA clinical

staff and Prosthetic and Sensory Aids Service. When home oxygen is prescribed, VA
contracting officers contract for those services. These requirements are managed
through contractual arrangements in place at the local and regional level.

VA's Home Oxygen Program is a good example of how acquisition personnel work-

ing with clinical staff in developing specifications can produce a contractual relation-

ship that provides quality service to our veterans and achieves economies of scale



27

to support our program budgets. Guiding principles are developed centrally and dis-

seminated to field components. Our acquisition strategy is to provide a quality prod-
uct and timely service at a reasonable price. The essential aspect of contracting for

these services is competition. Potential vendors that meet VA standards and the re-

quirements of the solicitation are provided an opportunity to compete for our busi-

ness. The sealed bid technique is the primary acquisition method utilized to obtain
these services. It is this combination of VA developing definitive specifications, ag-

gregating requirements for a geographic area, and publicly soliciting bids, that en-
ables VA to acquire these services at an attractive price. Quality is a very important
requirement of this contracting program. VA utilizes the Joint Commission for Ac-
creditation of Healthcare Organizations' standards as part of the solicitation speci-
fications.

The VA system provides continuity of care through its network of clinical visits

to evaluate the patient; prescriptions for specific treatments; and cliniced and ad-
ministrative direct patient follow-ups, that help ensure patient satisfaction and con-
tract compliance. An important aspect of VA's program is patient followup by VA
healthcare personnel. The level of vendor performance is reviewed to determine, for

example, if the correct equipment has been furnished and is operating properly, and
incorrect or malfunctioning equipment is replaced. VA verifies that the patient is

receiving what has been prescribed and the equipment is what we are paying for.

We are a large healthcare system, with an equivalent patient demand for oxygen.
In a random sample review of 35 VA medical centers conducted in August 1991, re-

imbursement rates for oxygen concentrators ranged from $40 to $175 per month. On
average, VA currently realizes similar prices for oxygen concentrators. Data from
the Home Oxygen Program in fiscal year 1993 indicates that approximately 11,000
VA patients are on concentrators during any month. VA continuously monitors its

Home Oxygen Program by assessing vendor contract compliance through contract
administration and monitoring national and regional trends in usage to determine
service requirements for our veterans.
This concludes my remarks regarding the acquisition of oxygen concentrators by

the Department of Veterans Affairs. I would be happy to answer any questions you
or the Subcommittee members may have related to my statement. My VA colleagues
would also be pleased to answer any questions you may have in areas of particular
interest to you.

COST

Senator Harkin. Let us just take a look at it. How does this

thing work, and how much does this one cost?
Mr. Krump. I will defer to Mr. Henderson.
Senator Harkin. Would you identify yourself for the record,

Tom?
Mr. Henderson. Tom Henderson, Chief of Respiratory Care, VA

Medical Center.
Senator Harkin. What does this cost?
Mr. Henderson. About $75 a month.
Senator Harkin. The cost of the machine? I have got up there

a purchase price of $1,175. Is that right?
Mr. Henderson. Yes, sir.

Senator Harkin. But you rent these. From whom?
Mr. Henderson. From the manufacturer, for $75 a month.
Senator Harkin. You rent it for $75 a month?
Mr. Henderson. Yes.
Senator Harkin. The Veterans Administration here says $107 a

month, but you say that is $75?
Mr. Henderson. $75.
Senator Harkin. Did you say $75? I'm sorry?
Mr. Henderson. $75 a month.
Senator Harkin. So it is even cheaper than the $107. And Medi-

care is $280 a month.
Does this include service also, the $70 a month?
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Mr. Henderson. That is correct.

Senator Harkin. How often are they serviced?
Mr. Henderson. On the average, every 2 months, mandatory

every 6 months, and some annually.
Senator Harkin. For the equipment service?

Mr. Henderson. That is correct.

Senator Harkin. Is that sufficient?

Mr. Henderson. It is definitely sufficient. We have a very good
contract.

Senator Harkin. So once every 2 months, mandatory every 6

months?
Mr. Henderson. And then upon a revisit, an operational check

is done as well.

Senator Harkin. How come this says Department of Veterans Af-

fairs, their standard is one service every 30 days?
Mr. Henderson. There is a visit by a therapist or medical tech-

nician, a driver, if you will, that upon a visit either assesses the

patient and at that time also assesses the equipment as well.

Senator Harkin. I see.

Mr. Henderson. It is either one or the other.

Senator Harkin. I see.

Now, does this require—^you do not have to add any of this? This

actually manufactures oxygen out of air, separates oxygen?
Mr. Henderson. That is correct. There is sieve vent that pulls

nitrogen out of the air. The remainder is predominantly oxygen.
Senator Harkin. So this does not require an oxygen tank or any-

thing like that?
Mr. Henderson. For certain levels of oxygen, this is adequate.

You get a purity of 90-percent oxygen at liter flows up to 3 liters

per minute. Most patients out there are on 2 to 3 liters per minute.
And then going above 3, up to 5 liters per minute, 95 percent pu-

rity, and then a drastic drop after 5 liters per minute.
Senator Harkin. OK. Thank you very much. I appreciate it.

Do you know how many different manufacturers? Are there a lot

of different manufacturers of this item in the United States?

Mr. Henderson. Yes; there are.

Senator Harkin. I guess ECRI is going to testify about it, or at

least they have information on that. There is about 10 or some-

thing like that, so there is not that many.
Mr. Krump. We have a list of the manufacturers that we can pro-

vide for the record.

Senator Harkin. I would appreciate that. I will ask ECRI to

check that out or get their list also.

[The information follows:]

Oxygen concentrator manufacturers currently under FSS

Acquitron Medical, Inc.

Phone No.: 800-824-7203
Contract No.: V797P-3314J
Contract dates: 10/1/91 to 9/30/96

Jordan-Reses Home Health Care
Phone No.: 215-726-9290
Contract No.: V797P-3499J
Contract dates: 12/20/91 to 9/30/96

Invacare Corp.
Phone No.: 216-329-6000
Contract No.: V797P-3775J
Contract dates: 4/1793 to 9/30/96

Puritan Bennett Corp.
Phone No.: 913-469-5400
Contract No.: V797P-3469J
Contract dates: 12/16/91 to 9/30/96
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Oxygen concentrator manufacturers currently under FSS—Continued

Timeter Instrument Corp.
Phone No.: 314-771-2400
Contract No.: V797P-3378J
Contract dates: 10/11/91 to 9/30/96

Oxygen concentrator manufacturers not currently under FSS

[As identified in the 1994 Medical Device Register, Product Directory]

Abbey Foster,

Costa Mosa, CA

Antisep Corp.,

Buffalo, NY
American Home Patient Center, Inc.

Tallahassie, FL

American Medical Therapeutics,
Norwood, MA
John Bunn Co.,

Tonawanda, NY
Commercial Medical Electronics,

Tulsa, OK
Essex Medical Systems Plus,
St. Louis, MO
Healthdyne Technologies,

Marietta, GA

Humco Healthcare, Inc.,

St. Louis, MO
lyex Corp.,

Englewood, CO

Life Corp.,

Milwaukee, WI

Lincare, Inc.,

Clearwater, FL

Mckession Home Healthcare,
San Francisco, CA

Medical Supplies of America,
Tucker, GA
Missouri Stairway Lift Corp.,

Columbia, MO
Parsons Medical,
San Diego, CA

Respiratory Services, Inc.,

Gadsden, AL

Smith & Davis Manufacturing Co.,

St. Louis, MO
Sun Medicad Equipment, Inc.,

Orlando, FL

Timeter Instrument Corp.,
St. Louis, MO

Aequitron Medical, Inc.,

Minneapolis, MN
Allied Healthcare Products, Inc.,

St. Louis, MO
American Marketing Associates,

Auroa, CO

Applied Membrane Technology,

Minneponha, MN
Caine, Inc.,

Littleton, CO

Devilbiss Health Care, Inc.,

Somerset, PA

Foothills Medical Equipment Inc.,

Littleton, CO

Healthoyne, Inc.,

Marietta, GA

Intertech Resources, Inc.,

Lincolnshire, IL

Lee Medical Unlimited,

Mechanicsburg, PA

Lifecare International, Inc.,

Lalsyetis, CO

Litton Clifton Precision Instruments &
Life Support Division,

Clifton Heights, PA

Medical Repair Service,

North Fort Meyers, FL
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OXYGEN CONCENTRATOR COSTS

Senator Harkin. Ms. Brown, in your opening statement your es-

timates of oxygen concentrator costs are considerably higher than
the data provided by HCFA. You cite Medicare expenditures of

$660 milhon in 1991, compared to HCFA's estimate of $496 million.

So that is about 50 percent higher. In 1993 you say the costs were
$857 million and HCFA says $662 million.

How do you account for this big discrepancy?
Ms. Brown. Mr. Chairman, my figures were for the amount al-

lowed, which is 100 percent of the cost, where HCFA was using the
amount less the copayment. There is a 20 percent copayment by
the patient. And I think you will fmd those figures roughly meet.

They are based on statistics, so there will not be exactly 80 per-
cent, but they are very close.

Senator Harkin. Is it your understanding that there is a consid-
erable profit margin for rental of oxygen concentrators? I was look-

ing at that. Is it your estimate that there is a considerable margin
of profit?
Ms. Brown. Yes; I certainly agree with that.

Senator Harkin. You have pointed out in your testimony that,
even though HCFA implemented business standards for DME sup-
pliers as part of its new regional claims process system—and this,
Mr. Vladeck, I am going to ask you to respond to this—^you say:

They have not detailed specific service requirements for beneficiaries receiving
home oxygen therapy. No provisions regarding time or ft-equency of services, record-

keeping practices, emergency care * *
*.

Further, neither the supplier nor the supplier's staff is required to meet minimum
licensing, certification, training, educational, credential standards.

Mr. Vladeck, I guess I am shifting to you now. Why are there no
detailed specific service requirements for beneficiaries receiving
home oxygen therapy?
Mr. Vladeck. Well, again, sir, there may well need to be. On the

other hand, we have taken the position, which we think best for

purposes of long-term policy, that the generic Medicare supplier
standards to which all suppliers have now complied should be writ-

ten broadly to incorporate a number of general expectations.
Let me just read a couple of them to you, if I may:
A supplier maintains and prepares, directly or through a service contract with an-

other company, items it rents to beneficiaries. A supplier honors all warranties
under applicable State law. A supplier discloses consumer information to each bene-
ficiaries with whom it does business, including a copy of these general statements.

The question is the extent to which as a legal and operational
matter these general standards can be taken to subsume any
equipment-specific standards or the extent to which we do need
equipment or service-specific standards, and we are working on
that right now.

Senator Harkin. These are the Medicare supplier standards?
Mr. Vladeck. That is correct.

Senator Harkin. I read those, but they seem awfully vague. I

mean, it says "honor all warranties, express or implied." OK, fine.

And it says: "maintain and repair rented items." Well, you rent an
item, you maintain it. Well, is it once every 30 days, once every 6

months, once every year? And then you say, well, we maintain it,

we visit it once every year.
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These standards seem to be sort of, at best, almost hortatory.
Mr. Vladeck. Well, I think the issue of whether they are hor-

tatory or whether they are operational will be tested as we begin
to exclude suppliers from the program for noncompliance with
them. And again, we are going to be promulgating in one form or

another more detailed standards for oxygen suppliers. But it is not

clear whether they will be an elaboration, a further explanation of

how these standards apply to these suppliers, or whether we will

formally incorporate them into something more specific. Whichever
is going to give us the most effective enforcement ability is what
we will do.

Senator Harkin. The most effective enforceability?
Mr. Vladeck. That is right.
Senator Harkin. Enforceability of what?
Mr. Vladeck. Enforceability of real performance in terms of get-

ting quality services to beneficiaries.

Senator Harkin. At the cheapest possible price.
Mr. Vladeck. Well, the supplier standards do not speak to the

pricing. The pricing is established separately in the law.

Senator Harkin. OK, I understand the standards. I guess what
I am getting to here—I am getting a little ahead of myself, per-

haps—is why we do not have a set of standards, minimum stand-

ards they have got to meet, and then throw it open for competitive

bidding, have minimum standards and then bid on it.

Mr. Vladeck. At the moment we do not have legal authority to

do competitive bidding.
Senator Harkin. You do not have legal authority to do what?
Mr. Vladeck. Competitive bidding.
Senator Harkin. I just had my memory refreshed by staff that

we changed that in 1991, after we started these hearings, to allow

demonstrations to be conducted. Have you done any demonstra-
tions?

Mr. Vladeck. No; we have not.

Senator Harkin. Why not?
Mr. Vladeck. We do not think a demonstration is necessary. We

think it would be a deflection from going directly to competitive
bidding for all oxygen services throughout the country, which we
have sought the legislative authority to do.

Senator Harkin. So what you would like us to do legislatively is

give you the authority to complete competitive bidding for every-

thing?
Mr. Vladeck. Well, certainly for oxygen and a set of other DME-

related supplies and services, yes, sir.

Senator Harkin. Would you supply to me before December some
time a list of those DME items that you would like to have author-

ity for competitive bidding on?
Mr. Vladeck. We would be delighted to give you a list before De-

cember.
[The information follows:]

Competitive Bidding

At this time we are interested in applying competitive bidding to clinical labora-
tories and oxygen concentrators. In addition, we are studing the applications of

competitve bidding to other DME items.
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MINIMUM STANDARDS

Senator Harkin. Get it to me some time in November. I am
working on something.
Mr. Vladeck. Yes, sir.

Senator Harkin. And I also want to know about the minimum
standards, too. It is one thing to have competitive bidding, but you
have got to make sure that they meet certain minimum standards,

right?
Mr. Vladeck. Absolutely. And again, we believe that a contract-

ing authority gives us more flexibility and more ability to enforce

performance standards on contractors than any set of rules, no

matter how detailed, under the existing mechanism for purchasing
DME.

Senator Harkin. Can you, without—see, again I am getting back
to Ms. Brown saying without the competitive bidding authority you
still have the authority to set minimum standards.

Mr. Vladeck. That is correct.

Senator Harkin. And I guess I am concerned that in the area

that she outlined you have not set any of these standards, and I

am still getting back to that. Why not?

Mr. Vladeck. Part of that, frankly, is just that we have had
these general standards in place for less than a year for many sup-

pliers. We have had the draft of the inspector general's report for

several months and we know what the standards ought to be.

The question is what the best way is to get more detailed stand-

ards out in a way that will make them enforceable.

Senator Harkin. Is that being reviewed in your Department
right now?
Mr. Vladeck. It is very actively in process.
Senator Harkin. Let me go through this again with you, because

I really want to understand it and I really want to get it on the

record. Mr. Vladeck, Medicare law requires that payments for

equipment and services be reasonable. And correct me if I say any-

thing wrong or that is off target. Just go right ahead and interrupt
me.
You have the authority to change what Medicare will pay if you

find that existing payment levels or limits result in grossly exces-

sive charges.
Mr. Vladeck. Under a very narrowly defined set of cir-

cumstances, yes, sir.

Senator Harkin. The law spells out circumstances that may re-

sult in grossly excessive charges, right?
Mr. Vladeck. That is correct.

Senator Harkin. So is this the narrow thing that you are talking
about, that the law sets these out?
Mr. Vladeck. And requires us to undertake a number of findings

relative to the establishment of grossly excessive charges.
Senator Harkin. I just want to get this clear. You have the au-

thority to change it if it is grossly excessive. You responded that

that is within certain narrow confines. I responded by saying, the

law spells out examples of circumstances.

Now, for example, I will read from—I guess this is from the law,
is it not? "Medicare and Medicaid are the sole or primary source
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of payment for a service." That is one of the items, one of the sort
of hurdles, so to speak. Medicare pays for about 60 percent of all

home oxygen equipment.
Second, "the charges do not reflect changes in supplier costs."

Well, published reports indicate that competition among manufac-
turers has drastically driven down the cost of oxygen concentrators,
from $2,000 for a typical low end machine to $1,000 or $1,175.
OK, another example is "charges grossly exceed acquisition or

production costs." Well, if you have got a $1,000 machine and you
are allowed $17,900 over a 7-year lease period, that seems that

charges grossly exceed acquisition costs.

And fourth, "the prevailing charges for a service are substan-

tially higher than the pa3anents made for the service by other pur-
chasers in the same locality."
Back to where I was 5 years ago on other items, where we found

the VA in the same area was paying a lot less than Medicare. So
testimony by VA—^you will hear from Hospice of Iowa—indicates
that Medicare is paying significantly more than other payers in the
same localities. Medicare's fee schedule limit in Iowa is $263.88;
the hospice in Dubuque pays $80.
So it is more than evident to me that sufficient conditions are

there to find that Medicare's payments are grossly excessive. Do
you disagree with that?

Mr. Vladeck. No; but I would call your attention to parts of the
statute on the next and subsequent pages, which lay out for us a
series of steps we have to take.
Senator Harkin. You tell me what page so I can follow along.

What page is it?

Mr. Vladeck. I am looking at 1842(c), which is on page 774 of

my copy.
Senator Harkin. Give me that paragraph again?
Mr. Vladeck. It is 1842(b)(8)(C).
Senator Harkin. Go ahead and read it.

Mr. Vladeck [reading]. "In determining whether to adjust pay-
ment rates under the subparagraph, the Secretary shall consider
the potential impacts on quality, access, and beneficiary liability of
the adjustment."
And then it goes on to say that:

"The notice in the Federal Register shall specify the charge or

methodology proposed to be established, shall explain the factors
and data the Secretary took into account in determining the charge
or methodology, explain the potential impacts

* * *." And it goes
on for a while in terms of other comments we have to take into con-
sideration.

Senator Harkin. Not less than 60 days for public comment. So
what is your point?
Mr. Vladeck. My point is that for a service like oxygen, our un-

derstanding of what we need to do to comply with these require-
ments would be a really quite extraordinary investment in time
and energy, if we could make the case at all. We must consider a
number of criteria; what the profits are, what the costs of produc-
tion are, what the technologies are in 200-some-odd separate local-

ities in which we are purchasing these services.
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We could put together a request for proposal in a bid package a

lot faster if we had that authority.
The statute outlines a process that requires extensive data collec-

tion, much of it of proprietary data that has to be obtained in some

very complicated ways.
Senator Harkin. Again going back a couple years, we brought up

the blood-glucose monitors, which I had an intense interest in,

which you mentioned earlier.

Mr. Vladeck. Right.
Senator Harkin. You did in fact follow these grossly excessive

charges.
Mr. Vladeck. Blood-glucose monitors are, as you pointed out

yourself, sir, something you can walk into CVS and Giant and buy
off the shelf. There is a commercial retail market for that product.
There is good publicly available information on wholesale price, on

rebates, on things of that sort.

The cost and pricing data by marketplace for a glucose monitor

because it is sold by retail to most of the people who buy it, pre-

sents a much easier case for meeting these requirements than a

piece of equipment like oxygen concentrators. Which is generally
sold to DME suppliers, who in turn rent it primarily to us or to

other providers of health care.

As I have suggested earlier, we have looked on the use of this

authority in the case of glucose monitors as the easy test case be-

cause of its wide availability in the retail market.

Senator Harkin. I can see that, on the one hand, it is commer-

cially available and you can get an idea of the costs and stuff like

that. On the other hand, under the same paragraph, to determine

whether to adjust the payment rates under this paragraph of exces-

sive charges: "The Secretary shall consider the potential impacts on

quality, beneficiary liability, access."

Well, I mean, you would have to consider quality. There is a lot

of blood glucose monitors out there, so you would have to consider

whether they are all quality. I mean, obviously some of them may
not be the good quality. So on that same thing, you could look at

these equipments and say there is only 10 manufacturers, so it is

not so hard to determine.
Mr. Vladeck. Well, I am reminded by my staff of an additional

complication in the issue of oxygen, which is one of the reasons for

some of the confusion about data. Under the law we do not pur-
chase or rent oxygen concentrators. We actually purchase oxygen.
And so—we pay the same whether it is provided in a tank or

whether it is provided through an oxygen concentrator.

Again, that is the statutory definition of what it is we are buy-

ing, just to add, sir, another layer of complexity to this. So, that

has been one of the reasons we have sort of shied away from going

through this process with oxygen.
Senator HARKIN. So you buy oxygen?
Mr. Vladeck. We are paying for the air, sir, yes.
Senator Harkin. This is the cheapest way to make it, too?

Mr. Vladeck. It probably is. That is why the suppliers are pro-

viding it that way.
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Senator Harkin. The margins here are the biggest, but you
still—wait a second. This is mind-boggling. You buy the air obvi-

ously, but you are paying for the rental of the machine.
Mr. Vladeck, No; we are paying for the amount of oxygen it de-

livers, technically. And in fact, if the patient requires more than 4
liters a minute, we pay extra 150 percent of the fee schedule
amount. And if the patient requires fewer than 1 liter a minute we
pay less than 50 percent of the fee schedule amount, under the
statute.

Senator Harkin. So you pay for oxygen, OK. So the amount of

money that I am looking at here that you are paying for oxygen,
fine. But I do not see an3^hing here in the law. Why would that

be different than blood-glucose monitors? OK, so you are not buy-
ing the machine, so you are buying oxygen. So how is that different

from a blood-glucose monitor?
Mr. Vladeck. Oxygen is provided in a number of different forms,

each of which has different production costs.

Senator Harkin. Three.
Mr. Vladeck. Three different forms, each of which has different

production costs, different suppliers, different markets.
Senator Harkin. I am trying to get to the bottom of why. Your

staff came up with this idea that it is different than blood-glucose
monitors. A blood-glucose monitor is an item that you are buying.
Air, air is an item; oxygen is an item. It is definable. You can de-

fine how much it is, so much per minute liter flow.

So what is the difference? I get right back to it, basically. What
is the difference? Now, again, you know why I am asking the ques-
tion.

Mr. Vladeck. I understand that.

Senator Harkin. Because in blood-glucose monitors you estab-

lished an excessive, a grossly excessive charges policy. It saved us

$5 million. I congratulate you for it, great. This is costing us, I do
not know, $300 to $600 million. I cannot figure out which it is,

probably $300 million a year. So why not do the same thing there
that you did with blood-glucose monitors?
Mr. Vladeck. Because in the best case, sir, even if we were able

to turn around a regulatory process as quickly as the EPA did, our

legal reading of the situation is that it would be 18 months to 2

years before we could have a final rule to that effect, whereas if

we could get legislation out of the next Congress we could do it

substantially more quickly.
Senator Harkin. Here is our hearing from our first one, a 1989

hearing which I chaired, and at the time—this is from HCFA. This
is the answer to a question I submitted to HCFA. Again, I swear,
I am on a stacked record here. "In view of this reluctance to volun-

tarily carry out your 1987 guidelines, why don't you propose a na-
tionwide payment limitation for oxygen concentrators?" In 1989 I

asked this question.
Answer. "HCFA has had no such reluctance * * *." And I know

you were not there at the time. This is not your answer. "The ex-

ample contained in the instructions suggested a reasonable allow-
ance of $190 for a concentrator." Now $280. That is 1989.
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I know you keep coming back to, you need a legislative fix. I am
saying you did it for blood-glucose monitors. How long did it take

you, 2 years?
Mr. Vladeck. About 3 years, assuming we are done in the next

60 days or so.

Senator Harkin. You see, I do not understand. You have got a

60-day comment period.
Mr. Vladeck. Well, afterward we have to respond to the com-

ments. We have to achieve clearance within the Department, and
0MB has 90 days in which to review it after it clears the Depart-
ment.
Senator Harkin. How many people work for HCFA?
Mr. Vladeck. Approximately 4,000.
Senator Harkin. 4,000. How many people work at EPA? I cannot

believe that EPA could not respond and turn something around
that fast and you cannot. I just

—I am sorry, Mr. Vladeck, I cannot

buy it. You have had all of this for years. It keeps going on.

Now, you keep wanting a legislative fix. I wish I could give you
a legislative fix. Maybe we will, but what happens if we do not?

You are just going to say, well, we cannot do it, and throw up your
hands? What if this was started—when did you take over HCFA?
Mr. Vladeck. Last May.
Senator HARKIN. Who was your predecessor?
Mr. Vladeck. Well, my last predecessor as Administrator was

Gail Wilensky. There were about 18 months in which there was an

Acting Administrator.
Senator Harkin. I just cannot understand why we cannot get an

administrator to come in and say, we will start the process.
Mr. Vladeck. We will start the process.
Senator Harkin. Please start the process.
Mr. Vladeck. Tomorrow.
Senator Harkin. Thank you very much. I guess that is really

what I wanted to hear.

Mr. Vladeck. You are welcome.
Senator Harkin. Then I want to know why it is going to take 2

years.
Mr. Vladeck. Me, too.

Senator Harkin. I want to know why you cannot get it in the

register right away, get a 60-day comment period, and then I want
to know why it will take 18 months after that to issue a final rule

on that, when we have gone clear back to 1989 with testimony on
what the reasonable cost ought to be for this thing.
We have got the VA. We know what they are paying. We are

going to hear from the next panel or your people, if you have to

leave, about what they are paying for it.

Mr. Vladeck. Senator, if I may, let me suggest, relative to that,

that I ask some of our staff to meet with your staff and walk them

through the process we have been through on the blood-glucose
monitors and explain to them the steps that it is necessary for us
to undertake to go through this process, perhaps to explain what
some of the hurdles are along the way in getting this done.

Senator Harkin. You have not done that yet, but you are going
to do that, you say?
Mr. Vladeck. We would like to offer that meeting.
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Senator Harkin. Please. Please. They are here. They are going
to be here all next month—this month. This is November. Please
have them come up and walk them through. I want to know why
it takes so dam long.
Mr. Vladeck. We would be delighted to go through that process.
Senator Harkin. I just cannot—^I am trying to save the taxpayers

$300 million. We know it is there. Is it there, Ms. Brown?
Ms. Brown. Absolutely.
Senator Harkin. It is there. It can be saved this year, and I can-

not believe that for some bureaucratic reason—I am not going to

hit on bureaucrats. I have never gotten into that. But just, for some
reason, we cannot seem to move this process a little bit more rap-

idly than 18 months.
Mr. Vladeck. Mr. Chairman, if one were sort of skeptical about

this, one might suggest that the particular language of the statute

was written the way it was to make it very difficult for us to reduce
what we pay for these services. I think that is consistent.

Senator Harkin. You are going to give me suggested language
changes, right?
Mr. Vladeck. Yes, sir.

Senator Harkin. And you are going to get that to me before De-
cember?
Mr. Vladeck. Yes; we will.

Senator Harkin. I appreciate that, and we will see what we can
do on it, but in the meantime, please start the process going. We
will give you whatever backup from this committee, and I cannot

speak for the chairman of the authorizing committee, but I am sure
he would back us up on this, that we will give you whatever au-

thorizing committee backup you need to move this process more
rapidly.
Mr. Vladeck. OK.
Senator Harkin. OK, that covers about everything I wanted to

cover, sort of out of order. I guess the VA, I think I asked you this

question. I just wanted to get it, Mr. Krump, for the record again
that your data on the oxygen concentrator costs include the related

expense of maintenance and patient services in that.

Mr. Henderson. It includes the maintenance, but it does not in-

clude a therapist's visit. The therapist's visit is about $20 per
month. You asked me if it included maintenance, and the answer
is yes, but it does not include a therapist's visit for assessment and
a machine check at that point. That is $20 a month additional. I

might also add, we are at the end of our contract of 5 years. We
are anticipating an increase.

Senator Harkin. Still, though, you are at $70. Even if I add $20,
that is $90 a month, as opposed to $280.
Mr. Henderson. I just wanted to make sure you understood.
Senator Harkin. Do you have any explanation, Mr. ICrump,

again, why this huge discrepancy?
Mr. Krump. I guess where I would go back to again, sir, is that

VA competes its home oxygen services. We have broad statutory
authority to compete prosthetics and sensory aid devices. Mr.
Downs is prepared to address that in detail, if you wish, but from
our perspective we operate under the Federal acquisition regula-
tions.
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We buy a commodity, we look for a quality product in a time
fashion at a reasonable price, and we follow up and ensure contract

compliance. We have the capability to bid on a competitive basis,
and that is virtually the linchpin of our services.

Senator Harkin. I also want—when you respond under this com-

petitive bidding, I want to know also, it seems to me we want not

only competitive bidding, we want standards, but I would also like

to put in there a provision that would allow carriers to buy off the
shelf if they can meet the standards. If they can even get it cheaper
than a competitive bid, they ought to be able to buy it off the shelf.

Mr. Vladeck. That is very consistent, as you know, Mr. Chair-

man, with some of what the Vice President's initiative in

reinventing Government procurement has done. We would like to

apply many of the new procurement rules to Medicare purchasing.
Senator Harkin. If you have got a low bid, but you can go up

to K mart and find it $10 cheaper, and the same standards, go
ahead and do it.

Mr. Vladeck. Absolutely.
Senator Harkin. Well, listen, is there any reason why Medicare

could not subcontract with the Department of Veterans Affairs to

provide oxygen services to beneficiaries? [Laughter.]
Mr. Vladeck. I do not know if we are permitted to do that by

statute.

Senator Harkin. I mean, it would be an interesting concept,
would it not?
Mr. Vladeck. I think it also would raise questions.
Senator Harkin. How about a demonstration of that?
Mr. Vladeck. I do not even know if we have the authority to

demonstrate, but that would be a fun demonstration. We will find

out if we can do that.

Senator Harkin. It might be interesting.
I guess our staff has already asked GAO to look into whether or

not you have the authority.
Mr. Vladeck. OK.
Senator Harkin. That is it. Well, listen, do any of you have any-

thing else to add to this, Ms. Brown or Mr. Krump, Mr. Vladeck?
Mr. Vladeck. We will be following up on all these items with

you.
Senator Harkin. All these items, you will have staff come up and

talk to me about why it takes so long, you are going to get me the

language, you are going to move ahead today to start implementing
the excessive charges process to start getting it in the record, that

type of thing?
Mr. Vladeck. I believe I said tomorrow.
Senator Harkin. Tomorrow, OK.
Mr. Vladeck. Tomorrow.
Senator Harkin. Thank you all very much. I appreciate it.

Mr. Vladeck. Thank you.
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STATEMENT OF KATE COLBURN, DIRECTOR, HOSPICE OF CENTRAL
IOWA

Senator Harkin. Kate Colburn, director of Hospice of Central

Iowa, Jonathan Gaev, director of Health Devices Group of the

Emergency Care Research Institute, James Liken, past president of

the National Association for Medical Equipment Services.

We will just take about a 5-minute recess. I will be back in here
in 5 minutes and we will start the second panel.

[A brief recess was taken.]
Senator Harkin. The subcommittee will resume its sitting. At

this time, we have Kate Colburn, John—is it Gaev?
Mr. Gaev. That is right, Senator.
Senator Harkin. James Liken, and you are accompanied by

Corrine Parver, president of the Association of Medical Equipment
Services.

Again, as we did the first panel, I have looked over your state-

ments, and if you could summarize them, we will make your state-

ments a part of the record in their entirety. If you could summarize
them, I do appreciate it, and we will start with Kate Colburn, exec-

utive director of Hospice of Central Iowa.
Ms. Colburn. Thank you. As you know, I am executive director

of Hospice of Central Iowa. We are a Medicare-certified hospice,
and we have been since 1983, from the inception of the Medicare
benefit. We provide care in one urban county of Des Moines, but
because of a dedication to rural health care access we provide serv-

ice in nine rural counties in Iowa and two in north Missouri.
Under the Medicare hospice benefit, HCFA pays us a certain flat

amount per day, and we have been under the prospective payment
system, which is something that has been talked about quite a lot

in the last year.
Total national expenditures under Medicare for hospice in Fed-

eral fiscal year 1992 were $880 million, so we are not considered
a large consumer under the Medicare. The number of patients
served during that period was 156,583, which is an impressive
5,620 per patient for two levels' worth of care.

HCFA pays for four levels of care under the hospice benefit, with
the most frequent level being the routine home care benefit. That
is the thing that we use most often. Our particular payment for

that per diem is $92.97 a day.
Now, for this we must pay—for that amount of money we must

pay for four mandated services, which are, physician, nursing, med-
ical, social services, and counseling, along with physical and occu-

pational therapy, home health services, spiritual care volunteers,
medical supplies, durable medical equipment, oxygen, and 95 per-
cent of the cost of prescriptions related to the terminal illness.

(39)
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In addition, we provide grievance services to the family for up to

1 year after the death of the patient. We are on call 24-hours-a-

day, 365 days a week.
Our hospice provided services to almost 700 families and patients

in fiscal year 1994. By national standards, we are considered a me-
dium-sized hospice. Because of our per diem and the requirement
to provide all necessary services to patients to alleviate pain and

symptom control, we need to economize in our expenditures. This

is where our relationship comes in with oxygen suppliers.
We shopped around in our community, and eventually found a

community-based oxygen and durable medical equipment company
that was willing to support our mission and give us a very good
service contract with a rental rate for oxygen concentrators of $85
a month.

Now, we have to have a good service contract, because our stand-

ards under Medicare require us to be the case manager, and we are

responsible for the services that everybody we contract with pro-

vides so we have to make sure that the equipment is in good work-

ing order, that there is an oxygen therapist there to provide edu-

cation, or else we get cited under Medicare for failure to provide

good care to our patients, so we have to have a good service con-

tract.

In December 1993, this company, this local company that we con-

tracted with, was sold to a national company. This company offered

us a new contract rate of 80 percent of their Medicare rate, and we
were unable to accept that proposal, so we resigned ourselves to

paying $95 a month to another vendor.

Fortunately, this national vendor decided that they wanted to be

a community player, and they honored our contract.

Senator Harkin. So as soon as they knew you were going to

leave them and go some place else, they decided to lower their

prices, right?
Ms. COLBURN. So they came back to us, decided they wanted to

support us, right. We told them we would not accept that 80 per-

cent. We do not have an exclusive contract with any one provider
because of the fact that we do not try to interfere with patient rela-

tionships.

By the time the patient comes to us, if they are with another ox-

ygen provider, and they have an established relationship with the

therapist and the company and the staff, and they are happy about

it, we do not interfere. We do not enforce our contractor. That has

exposed us to rental prices in oxygen that range from a low of $85
a month to a high of $300 a month charged by a medical supply

company owned by a not-for-profit hospital in Des Moines.

Senator Harkin. Wait 1 minute, you are saying—just 1 second.

Let me stop you right there. You see monthly rental prices for oxy-

gen, the kind of thing we had here, the concentrators, that range
from $85 a month is your low?
Ms. COLBURN. Right.
Senator Harkin. You say a similar thing is getting $300 a

month?
Ms. COLBURN. Yes.
Senator Harkin. Is Medicare paying for that?
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Ms. CoLBURN. We were, and that is what they were charging
Medicare B. They said, this is our Medicare B prices, and this is

what we are charging you.
Senator Harkin. Have you seen a difference? Is there some dif-

ference that would account for that, a higher level services, or peo-

ple expecting it—what would account for that?

Ms. COLBURN. No; we did not see any difference in the services.

We have a high level of expectation anyway, and so everybody per-
forms up to standard. It is just that this is what they charged. We
did not want to interfere with this patient's relationship with the

oxygen therapist, because they had been with them for 3 years, and
so were stuck paying $300 a month.
Senator Harkin. I do not know—do you know the name of this

medical supplier company?
Ms. CoLBURN. It is part of Mercy Hospital's company.
Senator Harkin. What is the name of the company?
Ms. CoLBURN. I think it is Mercy Home Health Supply. I have

the rates that I faxed to Mr. Saurwein, so he has those, and the

ranges, and the name of the companies, already.
Senator Harkin. I would like to find out why they are charging

so much.
Go ahead, please. Please continue.

Ms. COLBURN. Because we have a certain economy of scale, we
can negotiate a lower price. That is one of the reasons with these

patients. However, in our rural satellite area, where we served only
51 patients in fiscal 1994, we were unable to negotiate a lower

price. The supplier in Knoxville, lA, charges us $248 a month. Con-

sequently, it is cheaper for us to pay the delivery price from Des
Moines to our rural areas.

Senator Harkin. Charges $248 a month?
Ms. Colburn. Right, in Knoxville.

Senator Harkin. That is awfully high.
Ms. Colburn. We thought so, too, so we pay, I think it is a $35

delivery fee, and have the company from Des Moines deliver the

oxygen concentrators to as far south as Sheraton, and it is cheaper
for us to do that, because then we only pay the $85 a month rental.

Senator Harkin. Then why do you not do that in Knoxville?
Ms. Colburn. They are already established—I cannot negotiate

a lower contract rate with those folks.

Senator Harkin. Can you not get the people there to switch?
Ms. Colburn. We do not. We are these radical patient advocates,

and if these people have been established with these folks, we do
not interfere with their relationships.
Senator Harkin. I understand.
Ms. Colburn. We looked at what other hospices in Iowa were

paying, and we found quite a range here. In Cedar Falls, they are

paying $198 a month, in Dubuque, $80, in Creston, $175, and in

Iowa City, $150 a month.
Then we looked at examples of rental rates that hospices were

paying in different parts of the country. In New Jersey, in Morris-
town $90 a month, in Florida, in Broward County, $125 a month,
in South Dakota it was $230 a month. That was a fee-for-service,
if they just broke out oxygen. And in Arizona, at the Hospice of the

Valley in Phoenix was $150.
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Because of the variation, one of the things I discovered, that hos-

pices including some in Iowa, Texas, New Jersey, South Dakota,
California, Connecticut, Massachusetts, they bundle their oxygen
payments with their regular durable medical equipment rates, and
as the Federal Government pays us a per diem, they pay a per
diem to the durable medical equipment company, and we found

that they negotiate contract rates that range from—the hospice in

Mason City pays $2.25 per day per patient, to one in Dallas, TX,
which pays $5 a day.

Interestingly enough, though, we found that all contracts were

prorated to take into account that some hospice stays are short, so

that the rates were different, with different rates for 1 to 14 days,
as well as other rates from 14 days and above, and then some hos-

pices will capitate the total amount of per diem that they are will-

ing to pay to a durable medical supplier. This seems to happen a

lot in Arizona, Texas, New Jersey, South Dakota, and California.

From our investigation, it appears that each hospice has its

unique way of dealing with oxygen and durable medical equipment
suppliers. There was not a standard system in any of the States.

The thing that appeared to be operating, why there were lower

rates, there were two factors involved. Either the hospice had a me-
dium or large census, or the company was willing to support the

hospice's mission.

I should also inform you that all the hospices that we were in

contact with were all not-for-profit organizations. I do not know if

proprietary hospices have the same experience, because I do not

know any directors of them that have been in existence for more
than a year.

Senator Harkin. Well, again, back to this. You are a patient ad-

vocate,

Ms. COLBURN. Yes, sir.

Senator Harkin. If someone is paying this much for a concentra-

tor, would you take up their cause and go to that individual and

say, you should not be charging that much, would you charge less

than that, and start negotiating for the patient?
Ms. COLBURN. When we end up getting the patient, at that point,

we are the payor for everything, so the patient does not have a

copay.
We do talk to the suppliers and say, this is a fairly high rate,

and we did, because we were unwilling to interfere with the rela-

tionship, I think we sort of guilt-tripped one supplier into dropping
the price for us because they felt so bad about us absorbing that

cost out of our $92-a-day per diem.
So we advocate on our behalf, but by the time we get the patient,

the patient no longer has a copay.
Senator Harkin. Here is something I am not understanding. In

Knoxville, you have got a patient that is contracting for hospice
services, $92 a day, whatever. They are paying $280 a month for

a concentrator, and you have got to pay for that.

Ms. COLBURN. We have to pay for that, yes.
Senator Harkin. Well, why do you not just say, wait, this is too

much. What we will do for you is, we will get one out of Des

Moines, and we will charge $80 a month.
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PREPARED STATEMENT

Ms. COLBURN. We will do that if the patient does not seem to be

particularly close to the staff of that company, but there are some
people, particularly chronic, obstructive pulmonary disease pa-
tients, who need a lot of oxygen, have a lot of anxiety, and they
do not deal well with change, and if we come in and decide to inter-

rupt their relationship and create other change just because we are

trying to save money, it looks like we are not as compassionate as

I want us to be, OK.
I guess the last thing I want to say is, I hope you found this in-

formation helpful to your hearing, and that if I can answer any
questions you may have concerning this testimony.
Senator Harkin. That is very helpful. We appreciate it very

much.
[The statement follows:]

Statement of Kate Colburn

Mr. Chairman, Senators, my name is Kate Colburn. I am executive director of

Hospice of Central Iowa in Des Moines, Iowa. We are a Medicare certified hospice
and have been since 1983. We provide care in one urban county where Des Moines
is located and because of our dedication to rural health care access, our service area
includes nine rural counties in Iowa and two in northeast Missouri.
Under the Medicare hospice benefit, the Health Care Finance Administration pays

hospices a per diem for each day of care. We have been under the prospective pay-
ment system talked about so much in the last year since the inception of the benefit

in 1983. Total national expenditures under Medicare in Federal fiscal year for hos-

pice services were only $880 million so we aren't considered a large consumer in

this system. The number of patients served during that period was 156,583. An im-

pressive $5,620 per patient for approximately two months worth of care. HCFA pays
four levels of care under hospice with the most frequent level used being the routine
home care day. Our payment is $92.97 a day. Out of this per diem we pay for the
four mandated services, physician, nursing, medical social work and counseling also

physical and occupational therapy, home health aide services, spiritual care, volun-

teers, medical supplies, durable medical equipment, oxygen, and 95 percent of the
cost of prescriptions related to the terminal illness. In addition, we provide bereave-
ment services to the family for up to a year after the death of the patient. We are
on call 24 hours a dav, 365 days a week.
Our hospice provided services to almost 700 patients and families in fiscal year

1994. By national standards we are considered a medium sized hospice. Because of
our per diem and the requirement to provide all the necessary services to patients
to alleviate pain and other symptoms, we need to economize in our expenditures.
This is where our relationship comes in with the oxygen suppliers.
We shopped around in our community and eventually found a community based

oxygen company that was willing to support our mission and give us a very good
service contract with a rental rate for an oxygen concentrator of $85/month. In De-
cember 1993 this company was sold to a national corporation. This company offered

us a new contract rate that was 80 percent of their Medicare rate. We were unable
to accept that proposal so we resigned ourselves to using another vendor that had
a higher rate of $95 a month. Fortunately, the national vendor decided to be a com-

munity player and support us by honoring the contract we had with the local com-

pany. We were very pleased.
We do not have an exclusive contract with any one provider because we believe

in supporting the patient's relationships that have been established by the time they
are referred to us. If a patient comes in already connected to another oxygen sup-
plier and has an established relationship with their oxygen therapist and other

staff, we will use that supplier. This policy has exposed us to monthly rental prices
for oxygen that range from a low of $85/month to a high of $300 charged by the
medical supply company owned by a not-for-profit hospital in Des Moines.
Because we have a certain economy of scale we can negotiate a lower price in Des

Moines. In our rural satellite area where we only served 51 patients during fiscal

year 1994, we were unable to negotiate a low price.The supplier in Knoxville, Iowa
charges us $248 a month. Consequently, it is cheaper for us to pay the delivery fee

from Des Moines to the rural areas.
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Other hospices in Iowa pay the following rental prices:

Rental prices

Amount per month

Cedar Falls $198
Dubuque 80
Creston 175
Iowa City 150

Other examples of rental rates that hospices pay around the country are:

Rental prices

Amount per month

New Jersey $90
Florida 125
South Dakota ^230
Arizona 150

1 If fee for service.

One thing I discovered is that hospices including some in Iowa, Texas, New Jer-

sey, South Dakota, California, Connecticut and Massachusetts bundle their oxygen
payments in with their durable medical equipment payments. They negotiate a per
diem that they pay their contractors ranging from $2.25/day in Mason City, Iowa
to $5/day in Dallas Texas. All contracts are pro-rated to take into account that some
hospice stays are short. Contracts break payments down with rates for 1 to 14 days
and other rates for 14 days and above. Some hospices will capitate the total amount
of per diem they are willing to pay to a durable medical equipment supplier. This

happens in Arizona, Texas, New Jersey, South Dakota and California.

From our investigation, it appears that each hospice has its unique way of dealing
with oxygen and durable medical equipment suppliers. There wasn't a standard sys-
tem in any of the states that we contacted.

All hospices that can negotiate lower rates state that there are two factors in-

volved:—having a medium to large census, or—the company's willingness to support the hospice's mission.
I should also inform you that the hospices we were in contact with were all not-

for-profit organizations. I do not know if proprietary hospices have the same experi-
ence nor do I know directors of any for profit hospices that have been in existence
for more than one year.

I hope you have found this information helpful to your hearing and that I can an-
swer any questions you may have concerning this testimony.

JONATHAN A. GAEV, MSE, DIRECTOR, HEALTH DEVICES GROUP,
EMERGENCY CARE RESEARCH INSTITUTE

Senator Harkin. Next, we will go to Jonathan Gaev, of ECRI.
Jon, thank you very much. Your statement, again, will be made

part of the record.

Mr. Gaev. Good morning. Senator Harkin. My coworkers at
ECRI and I are very grateful to you for the opportunity to present
a perspective on oxygen concentrators. We are a nonprofit research
institute located in Plymouth Meeting, PA, and we are recognized
worldwide as the leading independent organization committed to

evaluating the safety, performance, and cost effectiveness of health
care technology.
We are designated as a Collaborating Center of the World Health

Organization. We provide a wide range of information, research,
and technical systems services to meet the needs of thousands of
health care facilities in health-related agencies worldwide. Our con-
flict of interest rules prohibit accepting grants, gifts, or contracts
from medical device manufacturers or distributors.
We have extensively examined the issues related to oxygen con-

centrators for several years, and have published our results in
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three separate issues of our monthly journal, health devices. My
statement has already been prepared for your submission to the

hearing record. It consists of a number of items which, in respect
for your time, I will not go into this morning, but, in brief, we be-

lieve that these devices may be used safely to provide long-term ox-

ygen therapy when they are used with the appropriate monitors.

We, as a nation, may be overpaying for this technology by as

much as $1 billion a year for 2 years. First, some of the clinical lit-

erature suggests this technology may be significantly

overprescribed. Second, reimbursement rates are excessive. Be-
cause we are not allowed to purchase these machines, we pay over

$3,000 a year to rent a machine that we could buy for $1,000.

Looking at the patient, a typical patient is 55-year-old smoker
who has emphysema which has changed the structure of their

lungs, so that they are not able to get oxygen as readily as the rest

of us, so common sense would say if we get more oxygen to them,
that will help them, and it turns out that medical literature sup-

ports that and says that if you increase the inspired concentration
of oxygen the patient will feel better and live a few years longer.

It is very inconvenient to be tied to a machine, so this is a ther-

apy of last resort. It is not a cure. The patient is not going to get
better, so they are going to receive that therapy until they die—
that is frequently about 2 to 5 years after therapy is initiated—and
this oxygen can be provided one of three ways, liquid oxygen, com-

pressed oxygen, or oxygen concentrators.

Senator Harkin. Let me ask you, Jon, just to interrupt you
there, 500,000 to 800,000 receiving this, $2 billion to $3 billion a

year, 60 percent supported by Medicare, the rest by private insur-

ers?

Mr. Gaev. Yes; that is correct. You can see by the age of the pa-
tient is where you get into a lot of Medicare benefits.

Senator Harkin. You may not be able to answer this question
—

you probably cannot, and I hope someone is left here from HCFA.
I would like to find out, do we have any idea how many of those
are or were smokers, long-term smokers?
Mr. Gaev. Although I am a biomedical engineer, not a medical

doctor, I stopped smoking as a result of working every day on this

topic. Every day, you were reading this literature, and the message
was real, real clear, smoke, get emphysema, get tied to one of these
machines.
Senator Harkin. Let us see if we have any data. Would you

ask—I want to find out if we have any data on how much
Mr. Liken. There are other causes of lung disease.

Senator Harkin. I know there are other causes of lung disease.

Mr. Liken. I know there is data on that.

Senator Harkin. I know there are other causes. I just wondered
how high a proportion that is.

Mr. Gaev. Unfortunately, as this is an addictive habit, many of
the people continue to smoke on oxygen, while on oxygen therapy.
At ECRI, we receive problem reports of problems with medical

equipment, and I have read very many where the patient literally
sets themselves on fire. In other countries, that would be grounds
for removing someone from long-term oxygen therapy. In the Unit-
ed States of America, that is not.
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I am not bringing a medical judgment here, but when we look
at prescription rates, you see in other countries it is about one-
tenth of what it is here.

Senator Harkin. I am sorry. Gro ahead, Jon.
Mr. Gaev. Senator, Just to recap, the liquid oxygen is a big ther-

mos. You fill it about once a week. Oxygen cylinders, they last

about 1 or 2 days, so the supplier usually brings a bunch at a time,
so they show up once a week, but an oxygen concentrator lasts for-

ever. You just plug it in.

They are electrically powered devices that produce an oxygen-
rich gas by drawing in room air, separating out the nitrogen from
the oxygen, giving the oxygen to the patient. The main components
of oxygen concentrate are filters, a compressor to draw air through
the devices, and molecular sieves that separate the oxygen from
the nitrogen.
No materials are consumed in that process. They are not com-

plicated devices. They are really boxes that suck in room air and
blow out oxygen. Think of an air-conditioner. That is another de-

vice that has a compressor, it sucks in air, does something to the

air, and it spits it out. If you keep that concept in mind, it will help
a lot of things to make sense here.

Originally, payment for this type of therapy was based on the
cost associated with those tanks of liquidated oxygen, of com-

pressed gas, that had to be delivered weekly. Then, in 1989, HCFA
changed the reimbursement policy to the modality neutral ap-

proach, and that change in rule saved money. It may be time to

do that again.
All those three forms of delivering oxygen are considered equiva-

lent clinically. They are reimbursed, according to my literature, at

about $280 a month, $3,360 a year.
Now, the decision to get on oxygen is based on a physician who

writes a prescription. The decision of which modality to prescribe
may be specified by the physician but more frequently is specified

by the durable medical equipment provider.
Now, those DME's will be paid regardless of the maintenance of

the equipment, as has already been established earlier today. Oxy-
gen concentrators are cheapest, so they are the first choice of the
dealer.

Senator Harkin. The object is to get oxygen to a person.
Mr. Gaev. Yes; that is correct.

Senator Harkin. Regardless of where it comes from, why do they
not take the cheapest method? Liquid oxygen has got to be the
most expensive.
Mr. Gaev. Well, when you look at the delivery costs and so on,

liquid oxygen [lox] and compressed gas are running close. You see,
if you have to show up every—each of them are about $42 or so

a week. If you have to show up every week, you have to pay some-
one to show up, so if you do not manage that—a person can make,
in my area, Plymouth Meeting, just outside of Philadelphia—I sur-

veyed a bunch of dealers, and they can get eight or more deliveries

a day in our region, which is not very urban, so $20, $30 delivery
cost, show up once a week, you are bumping up to that, you are

bumping up somewhere below that $280 a month reimbursement.
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Senator Harkin. It does not make any real difference, if I need

oxygen, whether I get it from a concentrator, Hquid oxygen, or a

compressor.
Mr. Gaev. The therapeutic effect is the same. A physician, how-

ever, will say that for many patients who can ambulate, who can

go to work, who can go to the mall, those patients
—and that is a

benefit to have that exercise. That benefits the patient, and many
of them can do that. Well, those people need a portable source of

oxygen, and that can be provided one of two ways, either through
a small cylinder, or through a liquid oxygen thermos, and you see

people walking around with that.

So the oxygen concentrator, although the three forms are equiva-
lent clinically
Senator Harkin. I can see your point, I understand now.
Mr. Gaev. Well, we noticed that these devices were becoming in-

creasingly popular, anyway, so we undertook a complete study of

11 units from 10 manufacturers. That represents well over 90 per-
cent of the units used in the United States today, and we found
that a significant number of them will malfunction in such a way
as not to be noticed by the patient.
Think of the air-conditioner again. It can make noise without

making the air cold. So, to make sure the patient is getting the

right therapy, you want to use an oxygen monitor. Also, we could

get what we pay for when we pay for this therapy as a nation.

So let us look at the money. Medicare does not permit us to buy
these units. Manufacturers report wholesale prices of about $1,000.
Of course, special deals, volume discounts can cut that in half How
much would you pay to rent something that cost $1,000 to buy?

I tried to come up with an analogy, but I could not very well be-

cause I do not rent anything that costs $1,000 to buy, so I looked

at something you can rent or lease, a car.

You can buy a brandnew car for $12,000. Is there anyone in this

room that would pay $3,000 a month to lease that car? I would not,

but we pay over $3,000 a year to rent something that costs $1,000,
and that is too much.
Let us look at the maintenance costs.

Senator Harkin. If it would be like a car, a friend of mine leases

a pretty nice car for three-hundred-and-some dollars a month. It is

all—it is the service, and stuff like that, a new Cadillac or some-

thing like that, so a Cadillac costs—what does a Cadillac cost,

probably $30,000? So that is about $3,000, $4,000 a year. If you use
it on the same basis as this, he would actually be paying prob-

ably
Mr. Gaev. You would have to pay $120,000 a year to rent a Cad-

illac.

Senator Harkin. That is right.
Mr. Gaev. That is a lot of money.
Senator Harkin. Pretty amazing. Go ahead.
Mr. Gaev. Let us look at the maintenance cost. Maybe that can

justify these prices. Let us think of an air-conditioner again. How
much maintenance does that air-conditioner need? Regular changes
of the filter, maybe annual service, if you are really on top of this.

The oxygen concentrator is really not all that much different.

They last forever. You can rebuild or replace everything. Nothing
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is consumed in the process. The sieves do not get clogged, they do
not fill up.
Of course, it moves. If it moves, it breaks. So we read all the

service manuals for those manufacturers. We spoke with dealers,
we spoke with service centers, and remember our publication is a

peer-reviewed publication. It is published in January 1993. It goes
to over 1,300 people. More than 5,000 receive the abstracts.

Every one of the manufacturers reviewed this document. It has
been published, January 1993. I have not gotten one comment say-

ing our prices are wrong. So every manufacturer looked at it, the
clinical specialists looked at it, doctors, pulmonologists, respiratory
therapists.
Our work is extensively reviewed internally and externally. None

of those people are on salary at ECRI. All of our external reviewers
do that out of their kindness and their support to objectively deter-

mining information related to medical equipment.
A very generous estimate of the total air cost is $400 a year.

That would include four or five service calls a year, using the ma-
chine 24-hours-a-day, parts, labor, delivery, and so on. Certainly
the machines are not used 24-hours-a-day, although they are so

prescribed. Let us add the cost of money—$1,000, 9 percent inter-

est over 7 years. That gets you another $200 a year, so we are up
to $600 a year of cost, and we are paying over five times that, or

$3,000.
So what would be the correct rate? Let us add some more costs.

I have talked about this oxygen monitor. You can buy that for

$125, between $125 and $195. The maintenance costs vary from
zero—the unit that you had in here earlier was made by Puritan-
Bennett. It did not have an oxygen concentrator status on it, but

they do offer one. They were, in fact, one of the first to do so. Their
unit does not require maintenance. The oxygen concentrator status

indicator does not require service. In fact, a Puritan-Bennett, it is

already built in. In Puritan-Bennett's service manual for that unit,

they say, if you purchase the unit without the oxygen concentration
status indicator, you should check it every month. If you purchase
it with the oxygen concentration status indicator, you could check
it four times a year. Remember, when the oxygen goes below thera-

peutic levels, that monitor will go off.

We tested the monitor extensively, different types of temperature
conditions. We also surveyed dealers to find out, is it really, really

working in the field? We want our information grounded in reality.

They work, and we recommend it. Also, remember, if you do not
insist on service, you do not get it. You may, you may not. Many
dealers are very responsible. Many dealers will pay careful atten-

tion to the equipment. But it is a price-competitive world out there,
and they are not getting more money to do that.

So if you have the monitor, at least the patient will not be hurt.

Remember, you cannot make up a day of lost therapy, so if they
are not getting that oxygen, they are not getting the therapy. So
let us say we add that visit every month at $50 a visit, which is

high.
So up to the total, we have 12 calls a year, including 4 or 5 serv-

ice calls of that 12. That adds $400. The total cost to the dealer
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would be about $1,000 a year or more for more safety and better

service than we are presently requiring.
Let us add some profit. That brings us to $1,200 a year, about

$100 a month.
At engineering school, I liked to check my answers from the back

of the book, so I did. We found that Minnesota Medical Assistance

Program reported reimbursement rates are between $52 to $87 a

month, under its volume purchase program. I believe that is under
the Medicaid Program. The VA reported an average reimbursement
rate of about $104 a month.
We looked outside the United States. There is a lot of literature

from England, France, and Australia, and we found their average
charges by their dealers are about $95 a month for oxygen con-

centrators, so the $100 a month is looking right, and the $280 a
month is looking wrong.
How wrong? Well, $18,000 profit in 7 years is wrong, and it is

wrong in another way, because there is a hidden cost to the pa-
tient, and that is electricity. You see, those other two forms of pro-

viding oxygen, liquid oxygen and compressed gas, those are tanks,
I said, so they do not plug into anything, but with this, these units,
that is going to add about $30 a month to the patient's electric bill.

Think again about that air-conditioner. Your electric bill goes up
in the summer because you are running your air-conditioner. Now,
you may decide to save on your electricity by running your air-con-

ditioner less frequently. You do not want the patient to be making
that decision, and if someone is on a fixed income, they are going
to have to decide, less therapy, or do without food, or do without

something, but that $30 a month or more has to come from some-

thing.
It is hard on them, and it is hard on us as a nation, especially

if we are further reimbursing their utility bills. The patient could
be poor, and require assistance from the Government. Also, it

sounds like we are paying twice here, once through a health care

budget that was established at $280 a month to pay for something,
and then we are passing on something like another $140 to $225
million that the Medicare patient has to pay.
Take that electricity cost at $30 a month.
Senator Harkin. They always had to pay that. You are just com-

paring it to tanks.
Mr. Gaev. What I am saying is this. When that rate was deter-

mined, $280 a month, let us say you got liquid oxygen—^you are the

patient, God forbid. You have got your $280, and that is covering
your cost. So we established a budget that is supposed to include
that.

But now let us say the dealer decides to provide an oxygen con-

centrator. Medically, that is OK. So now we have another—this $30
a month or more—^you see the point. Now, the patient is paying
that, but it sounds to me like we have already allocated some sort

of expense in another budget.
Now, if there is a government program that provides assistance

for people who are poor and have problems paying their medical

bill, then this other Government program, which is probably not

Medicare, is paying the bill that to me sounds like it should prob-
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ably come out of another fund. Something is not right here, at least

as I am seeing it.

Now, we did share this information over 1 year ago with the Of-
fice of Inspector General. They did contact us. They heard about
our study, and that is great, and I really support them in their ef-

fort to control our costs, and they have been very clear. You can
find literature, articles since the 1990's and before, the home
health care literature, where the Office of Inspector General identi-

fied the high cost associated with delivering oxygen by oxygen con-
centrators.
We also shared the information with the FDA, and we are all,

at ECRI, very, very happy and encouraged to see your interest,
Senator Harkin, in this topic.
To summarize, the shift to oxygen concentrators has created

great profits for the dealer, it has decreased the quality of the ther-

apy offered to the patient when malfunctioning units remain in

service. Remember, no monitor is required. That can happen, and
it is going to happen. It also increased cost to the patient, or to

whoever pays his or her electric bill.

So we at ECRI would recommend the following changes. We
know the change is not easy. First of all, patient safety. Treat the

patient first. Use oxygen concentrators safely by requiring appro-
priate oxygen monitors. Require that the units be properly main-
tained.

Allow—perhaps allow the patients to purchase the unit through
some sort of reimbursement system. It is equivalent to just 4V2
months' rent. The unit could be bought back by the dealers after

the patient expires, or could be given to the Government, and allow
them to use it in the VA system after the patient expires. You do
not have to pay it two or three times.

PREPARED STATEMENT

I thank you again for the privilege of contributing to your delib-

erations. I am certainly happy to answer any questions, or at least

to try to answer the questions you might have for me today.
Senator Harkin. We appreciate that. Thank you very much.
Mr. Gaev. You are welcome. Senator.

[The statement follows:]

Statement of Jonathan A. Gaev

Senator Harkin, my coworkers and I at ECRI are grateful to you for the privilege
of sharing our perspectives on healthcare reimbursement for oxygen concentrators.
ECRI is a nonprofit, healthcare research institute located in Plymouth Meeting,

Pennsylvania. It is recognized worldwide as the leading indepencient organization
committed to evaluating the safety, performance, and cost-effectiveness of

healthcare technology. We are designated as a Collaborating Center of the World
Health Organization. We provide a wide range of information, research, and tech-
nical assistance services to meet the needs of thousands of healthcare facilities and
health-related agencies worldwide. Our conflict-of-interest rules prohibit accepting
grants, gifts, or contracts from medical device manufacturers or distributors. We
have extensively examined issues related to oxygen concentrators for several years
and have published our results in three separate issues of our monthly journal
Heedth Devices.

In brief, we believe that these devices may be used safely to provide long-term
oxygen therapy when used with the appropriate monitors. We may, as a nation, be

overpaying for this technology by as much as $1 billion a year for two reasons. First,
some clinical literature suggests that there may be significant overprescribing of
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this therapy. Second, reimbursement rates, to understate the matter, are excessive.

We certainly encourage you to look at this wasteful situation, and we are pleased
to contribute to the process.

Clinical perspective

The continuous use of supplemental oxygen in the home (long-term oxygen ther-

apy, or LTOT) is used to improve the quality of life and to extend the life span of

patients suffering from some specific tjrpes of lung disease, such as some forms of

emphysema. Such patients will receive supplemental oxygen until their death, often

two to five years after starting LTOT. The clinical assessment and oxygen prescrip-
tion are made by a physician. From 500,000 to 800,000 people are currently receiv-

ing LTOT in the United States today at costs of $2 billion to $3 billion a year (about
60 percent of the costs are supported by Medicare).

Oxygen is classified as a drug. It may be provided by compressed-gas cylinders,
tanks of liquid oxygen, or oxygen concentrators. Compressed-gas cylinders and liq-

uid oxygen tanks must be replaced or refilled on a regular basis. Oxygen concentra-

tors do not require such support.

Oxygen concentrators

Oxygen concentrators are electrically powered devices that produce an oxygen-rich

gas mixture by drawing in room air (composed of 78 percent nitrogen, 21 percent

oxygen, and trace amounts of other gases) and by extracting nitrogen, thus allowing

oxygen to pass to the patient. The main components of the oxygen concentrator are

filters, a compressor to draw air through the device, and molecular sieves that sepa-
rate the oxygen and the nitrogen. No materials are consumed in the process.

History of reimbursement

Payment for LTOT was originally based on costs associated with tanks of liquid

oxygen or compressed gas that had a significant replacement and delivery burden.
In 1989, the Health Care Financing Administration reimbursement changed to the

present "modality neutral" approach. All three forms of delivering oxygen are con-

sidered equivalent clinically and are reimbursed at approximately $280/month
($3,360/year). The decision of which modality to provide is most often made by the

durable medical equipment (DME) provider. The DME providers will be paid even
if they do not maintain the equipment or visit the patient on a regular basis.

The DME's chose to maximize their profits and minimize the need for ongoing
support, by providing oxygen concentrators to patients. This is the most commonly
chosen method of providing LTOT today and, from a clinical and technical perspec-
tive, is entirely appropriate.

ECRI studies

Because we noticed that these devices were becoming increasingly popular, we un-
dertook a complete study of 10 units from 9 manufacturers, representing over 90

percent of all units used in the United States today. We found that significant num-
bers of them will malfunction in such a way as not to be noticed by the patient.

Therefore, we recommended that specialized oxygen monitors be used concurrently
with these devices.

We also found that DME's are excessively reimbursed for LTOT. The acquisition
cost of oxygen concentrators, as reported by the manufacturers to us in 1993, ranged
from $965 to $1,175 for units with a 5-liter per minute (L/min) capacity. An oxygen
concentration monitor that we recommended would add between $125 and $195 to

the acquisition cost. The prices reported to ECRI were those that would be paid by
a DME provider who purchased a single unit. In practice, the DME providers nego-
tiate substantial discounts for volume purchases so that their actual costs are con-

siderably less than the prices noted above, probably $1,000 or less.

We also examined the maintenance requirements for these units. They have, for

all practical purposes, an unlimited service life as all components may be replaced.
We have estimated the service frequency of the components through review of the
service manuals and interviews with service centers and DME providers. We pro-
vide here a breakdown of the major service elements and their annualized cost,

based on the pricing practices of a representative manufacturer. We estimated labor

costs at $50/hour and assumed one hour is required for a field visit. The calculations

are based on 24 hours/day use:

Preventive maintenance of the compressor at 10,000 hours (rebuilt unit at

$103 with exchange and one hour of labor) $153
Three other site visits for preventive maintenance (filter cost and 9-volt bat-

tery at $25/year, and one hour of labor per visit) 175
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Corrective maintenance and the sieve bed repair every 1.5 years (replace-
ment and exchange at $65 and one hour of labor) 77

Total annual maintenance cost 405
Annual cost of equipment (using a $1,000 purchase price, 7-year life, and 9

percent interest) 195

Total annual cost to the DME provider 600

Note that this is a high estimate as units are not typically used 24 hours/day,
7 days/week (8,736 hours/year), so the compressor would not need to be rebuilt every
year. The use of an oxygen monitor would not significantly add to the annual main-
tenance cost. One type of oxygen monitor has no maintenance associated with it.

Other models require a fuel cell replacement every 3 years at a cost of $42.
The $600 annual cost includes 4 visits to the patient's home. If these visits were

coupled with monthly patient visits at $50/visit (8 additional visits = $400), the total

annual cost to the dealer would not exceed $1,000. Allowing reasonable profit and

margin for error in these calculations would result in an annual reimbursement of

$100/month ($l,200/year) for LTOT using oxygen concentrators with a monitor. We
have found that conscientious DME providers do make monthly visits, even though
they are not required to do so under the current reimbursement system.
To be sure that our calculations were grounded in reality, we sought confirmation

that LTOT could be provided by oxygen concentrators at more reasonable rates. We
found that Minnesota Medical Assistance reported reimbursement rates of $52 to

$87/month under its volume purchase program. The Veterans' Administration re-

ported average reimbursement at approximately $104/month. In Australia, the aver-

age charge by DME's is $95/month for oxygen concentrators. Clearly, the $280/
month reimbursement level needs to be closely scrutinized.

An important factor in using a monitor is that there is a financial incentive for

DME providers to minimize their labor costs by not performing preventive mainte-

nance, thereby increasing the probability that a patient will not receive therapeutic
levels of oxygen by unknowingly using a malfunctioning unit. Such risks are obvi-

ously higher if an oxygen monitor is not used. ECRI developed very specific criteria

for the use of such monitors. We require that they provide audible and visual

alarms of concentrations below 85 percent. We tested all available monitors and
found several that met our criteria.

Amortizing the purchase price of the most expensive unit over three years
($1,175/3 year = $392/year) and adding the maximum maintenance cost of $405/year
leave a DME cost of $797/year. Reimbursement is $3,360/year, which produces a

profit, exclusive of overhead, of $2,563/year ($3,360—$797). Over a three-year pe-

riod, the profit would be $7,689, compared to an initial investment of $1,175, which
is $650 percent. On a more likely seven-year amortization basis, the profit would
exceed $17,941 (over 1,500 percent).
There is also a significant hidden cost to the patient when oxygen concentrators

are used in place of other means of delivering L'TOT. Electricity is not required for

liquid oxygen or compressed-gas systems. It is required for oxygen concentrators.

The units typically consume 400 watts and are prescribed for 24 hour/day use, re-

sulting in charges exceeding $30/month ($360/year). A report by the Office of the

Inspector General indicated that about 78 percent of the Medicare patients in 1989
used oxygen concentrators. That would imply that as much as $140 million to $225
million of costs previously paid through healthcare budgets may now be the respon-
sibility of the patients.
We shared this information over a year ago with the Office of the Inspector Gen-

eral and with the Food and Drug Administration (FDA). We are certainly encour-

aged by your interest and support your efforts.

To summarize, the shift to oxygen concentrators has created great profits for

DMEs, decreased the quality of the therapy delivered to the patient (when malfunc-

tioning units remain in service), and increased costs to the patient or to whoever
pays his or her electric bill.

We at ECRI, recommend the following changes: Use oxygen concentrators safely

by requiring the appropriate monitors; Require that the units be properly main-

tained; and Allow the patient to purchase the unit through the reimbursement sys-
tem. It is equivalent to 4.5 months' rent.

Thank you again for the privilege of contributing to your deliberations.
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STATEMENT OF JAMES LIKEN, PAST PRESmENT, NATIONAL ASSOCIA-
TION FOR MEDICAL EQUIPMENT SERVICES

ACCOMPANIED BY CORRINE PROPAS PARVER, PRESIDENT AND CHIEF
EXECUTIVE OFFICER

Senator Harkin. Now we will go to James Liken, with the Na-
tional Association for Medical Equipment Services, [NAMES].
Mr. Liken. Thank you. Senator. I am on the board of the Na-

tional Association for Medical Equipment Services, but I am a
small businessman in western Pennsylvania. I have a home oxygen
medical equipment company that serves western Pennsylvania and
the northern parts of West Virginia.

I want to thank you for giving NAMES the opportunity to com-
ment on the Office of Inspector General's report regarding the ex-

tent of services provided in the home to Medicare beneficiaries who
use oxygen concentrators.

The OIG report concludes that the use of oxygen concentrators
in the home requires a high level of service for oxygen-dependent
individuals. NAMES and I support this conclusion.

Furthermore, NAMES endorses the OIG recommendation for in-

creased education and industry standards to enhance the level of

services required in the provision of oxygen concentrators. NAMES
specifically supports the OIG recommendation that the Health
Care Financing Administration employ various strategies to aug-
ment the quality of care provided to beneficiaries in the home, in-

cluding supplier and beneficiary education, and establish minimum
supplier service standards for the provision of oxygen concentrator
services to Medicare beneficiaries.

Service is an essential component in the provision of home medi-
cal equipment. Experts estimate that of the total costs incurred by
a supplier unit serving the average HME patient, 70 to 75 percent
of those costs represent a supplier's expense in providing necessary
services incident to the equipment.

It is interesting to me that the yellow part in the supplier cost

and profit from oxygen concentrator is about 70 to 75 percent.
Those dollars obviously go to providing base-level services and spe-
cial services to patients, to people in the home, so we primarily are
a service-oriented company. We are a service company that uses

equipment to provide the services. Reflecting this reality, NAMES
changes its name in 1994 from the National Association of Medical

Equipment Suppliers to the National Association for Medical

Equipment Services.

As the OIG recognizes, NAMES has promoted services standards
for many years. Since 1990, NAMES has made efforts to establish

general standards for the industry and specific standards for the

provision of oxygen and oxygen equipment, including, we have de-

veloped a code of ethics and guide of conduct for the HME services

industry, and this is to help set and improve the standards within
the industry to provide home medical equipment and services. I

think you have a copy of that.

We have also recommended legislation to create standards for

HME services. NAMES has worked with a number of House and
Senate leaders in the 103d Congress to pass the Social Security Act
Amendments of 1994 which requires HME suppliers to meet stand-
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ards prescribed by Medicare in order to obtain a valid Medicare

supplier number.
We have also developed a specific set of industry-recommended

services, including respiratory services. We have convened a con-

sensus conference on home medical equipment services in Decem-
ber 1993 to develop a consensus statement on explaining the nec-

essary services entailed in providing equipment, and a consensus
conference workshop developed a list of steps that should be taken
in the provision of oxygen and oxygen equipment, including oxygen
concentrators.
This booklet details the results of that consensus conference, and

I highly recommend your reading chapter 2 on the respiratory

therapies. It will be very enlightening on the types of services that
we provide in taking people home from the hospital and supporting
them at home during the time of needing oxygen therapy. If you
do not have that, I have copies for you.
We have supported industry credentialing. NAMES strongly sup-

ports the Joint Commission for Accreditation of Health Care Orga-
nizations' accreditation process. In fact, today the number of HME
suppliers obtaining accreditation has more than doubled since

1991. There are accreditation standards set by JCAHO. My com-

pany initially was accredited in July 1991, and we have just re-

cently undergone our second major survey, so that we have been
accredited as of July 1994 for another 3-year term. It is a very good
program.

Despite the work of NAMES and HME suppliers to create a

higher level of service for individuals in need of care, formal Medi-
care certification standards for the provision of oxygen and oxygen
services still do not exist today. As the OIG indicates, HCFA has
not detailed specific requirements for beneficiaries receiving home
oxygen therapy.
There are no provisions regarding type or frequency of services

that should be rendered, recordkeeping practices, emergency care,

patient education, home safety assessments, or infection control

practices.
I am willing to answer questions on any of these areas at your

convenience.
NAMES strongly supports the OIG recommendation that the pro-

vision of home oxygen concentrators requires an intensive service

component, and we would like to work with HCFA in creating such
standards of services for oxygen concentrators or any items of

HME.
Mr. Chairman, I would like to make some brief comments on re-

marks made by Mr. Blalock regarding competitive bidding. NAMES
is completely opposed to the concept of competitive bidding, simply
because competitive bidding will not ensure quality HME services

at reduced payment levels and could curtail access to payment lev-

els for many Americans.
It is very hard to design and administer any competitive bidding

process without damaging the market that already exists today.

Competitive bidding for certain HME items has been tried in cer-

tain areas and subsequently abandoned by a number of States. I

note you talk about Minnesota. Senator Durenberger is against the
creative bidding process for home oxygen.
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Competitive bidding is known to work poorly for both the De-
fense Department and the Veterans Administration. If HCFA will

not establish and enforce HME standards now, how can HCFA en-
sure standards of service will be met under competitive bidding
contracts?
We have to remember, we are talking about competitively bid-

ding a service, we are not talking about competitively bidding a

commodity product here. Congress has never approved competitive
bidding for HME on policy reasons, and both the House and Senate

rejected competitive bidding in health care reform legislation.

Additionally, competitive bidding is strongly opposed by the Con-
sortium for Citizens with Disabilities.

PREPARED STATEMENT

As for demonstration projects, NAMES opposes even the imple-
mentation of a competitive demonstration bidding project. If we
want examples of how competitive bidding works, we do not have
to look any further than State projects, many of which have aban-
doned competitive bidding. The system should first be designed to

ensure the provision of care and services. If we do not do that, oth-

erwise we are buying a pig in a poke.
I am willing to answer questions, and I appreciate the oppor-

tunity to be part of the day.
[The statement follows:]
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STATEMENT OF THE NATIONAL ASSOCIATION FOR MEDICAL
EQUIPMENT SERVICES

The National Association for Medical Equipment Services (NAMES), the only national association

representing the home medical equipment (HME) services industry exclusively, is pleased to testify on the

Department of Health and Human Services' (HHS) OfTice of Inspector General (GIG) Report regarding

the extent of services provided in the home to Medicare beneficiaries who use oxygen concentrators.

The OIG concludes that the use of oxygen concentrators in the home requires a high level of service

for oxygen-dependent individuals. NAMES supports this conclusion and, further, endorses the GIG

rccommendadons for increased education and industry standards to enhance the level of services. NAMES

specifically supports the GIG recommendation that the Health Care Financing Administration (HCFA)

consider employing various strategies to augment the quality of care provided to beneficiaries in the home,

including supplier and beneficiary education and establishing minimum supplier service standards for the

provision of oxygen concentrator services to Medicare beneficiaries.

Service is an essential component in the provision of home medical equipment . Experts estimate that,

of the total costs incurred by a supplier in serving an average HME patient, 70-75% of incurred costs

represent a supplier's expenses in providing necessary services incident to the equipment. Reflecting this

reality, NAMES changed its name in 1994 from the National Association of Medical Equipment Suppliers

to the National Association isi Medical Equipment Services . And, as the OIG recognizes, NAMES has

promoted service standards for many years.

Since 1990, NAMES efforts to establish general standards for the HME services industry and specific

standards for the provision of oxygen and oxygen equipment include the following activities:

• Developed a "Code of Ethics" and "Guide for Conduct" for the HME services industry. In

1990, NAMES approved a Code of Ethics and Guide for Conduct for the HME services industry

"to set and improve standards within the practice of providing home medical equipment and

services."

• Recommended legislation to create standards for the HME services industry. NAMES has

worked with a number of House and Senate leaders to help pass legislation that would set

specific industry standards. After years of hard work, the 103rd Congress passed the "Social

Security Act Amendments of 1994," which requires HME suppliers to meet standards prescribed

by Medicare to obtain a valid Medicare supplier number.

• Developed a specific set of industry recommended services, including respiratory services.

NAMES convened a consortium of experts for a "Consensus Conference on Home Medical

Equipment Services," which developed a consensus statement explaining the necessary services

entailed in providing equipment. One Consensus Conference Workgroup was devoted entirely to

respiratory therapies and the scope of services necessary for the provision of oxygen and oxygen

equipment. This workgroup also developed a list of steps that should be taken in the provision of

oxygen and oxygen equipment, including oxygen concentrators.

• Supported industry credentialling. Accreditation by the JCAHG for the HME services

industry started in 1988. Today, the number of HME supplier companies attaining accreditation

has more than doubled. Equally impressive is that about 50% of the suppliers surveyed by the

OIG stated that they were planning to seek accreditation in the future.

Despite the work of NAMES and HME suppliers to create a higher level of service for individuals in

need of care, formal Medicare certification standards for the provision of oxygen and oxygen services still

do not exist today . As the OIG indicates, HCFA has "not detailed specific requirements for beneficiaries

receiving home oxygen therapy. There are no provisions regarding type or frequency of services that

should be rendered, record-keeping practices, emergency caie, patient education, home safety assessments,

or infection control practices." NAMES strongly supports participating with HCFA and OIG officials in

creating such standards of services.

Finally, NAMES strongly supports the OIG reconunendation that the provision of home oxygen

concentrators requires an intensive service component The HME services industry has moved consistently
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and aggressively to becoming more and more service-oriented. This is reflected in the legislation Congress

recendy passed, the standards established during the 1993 "NAMES Consensus Conference on Home
Medical Equipment Services,

"
and the increasing number of suppliers who are accredited.

The National Association for Medical Equipment Services (NAMES), the only national association

representing the home medical equipment (HME) services industry exclusively, is pleased to testify today

before this Subcommittee regarding the i:>epartment of Health and Human Services' (HHS) Office of

Inspector General (OIG) report on the extent of services provided in the home to Medicare beneficiaries

who use oxygen concentrators. I am Jim Liken, President of Liken Home Medical, Inc. in Pittsburgh,

Pennsylvania and a member of NAMES Board of Directors.

NAMES members comprise over 2,000 home medical equipment (HME) companies which provide

quality, cost-effective HME services and rehabilitation/assistive technology to consumers. These

companies take pride in providing personal, comprehensive HME services in the home, where the vast

majority of individuals prefer to recuperate. HMP. consists of basic aids for daily living and a vast array of

highly specialized and advanced services, such as infusion therapy for the provision of antibiotics and

chemotherapy; oxygen and ventilator systems; and advanced rehabilitation equipment and assistive

technology.

Service is an essential component in the provision of home medical equipment and enables individuals

to benefit fully from the equipment provided. The advantages offered by HME depend equally, if not

more, on the services related to the "visible" equipment that is provided to the end user. Experts estimate

that, of the total expenses incurred by a home medical equipment supplier in serving an average patient,

only 25-30% are attributable to the actual cost of the equipment itself. The remaining 70-75% of incurred

costs represent a supplier's expenses in providing necessary services incident to the equipment.

Importantly, the Health Care Financing Administration (HCFA) agrees on the importance of the service

component in the provision of HME, most especially oxygen and oxygen equipment. In fact, HCFA is

quoted in the OIG report that is the subject of today's hearing, stating that services are "an integral part of

oxygen and a DME supplier's costs of doing business."

Unlike years ago, equipment provided by HME suppliers today often is highly sophisticated, requiring

comprehensive patient or caregiver education and training, as well as constant monitoring and servicing.

Patients are able to leave a hospital sooner today because the equipment used in the home to sustain and

improve their wellness is far more advanced than that used even five years ago. Available research data

indicate that HME suppliers comprise more of a service industry than an equipment industry and, in this

limited sense, have much more in common with other, better understood members of the health care

professional team such as physicians, nurses and therapists, who also routinely utilize equipment, but

whose public identity does not rest on equipment alone. Reflecting the need and growth of services

provided by HME suppliers, NAMES officially changed its name in 1994 from the National Association

of Medical Equipment Suppliers to the National Association £at Medical Equipment Services .

As the OIG report recognizes, NAMES has been active in promoting service standards to its members

for many years. Since 1990, NAMES efforts to establish general standards for the HME services industry

and specific standards for the provision of oxygen and oxygen equipment include, but are not limited to

the following activities:

• Developed a "Code of Ethics" for the HME services industry. In 1990, NAMES approved a

Code of Ethics and Guide for Conduct (see Appendix A) for tiie HME services industry, with the

express intent "to set and improve standards within the practice of providing home medical

equipment and services." Many of the Code's ten principles and the Guide for Conduct that

supports those principles insist on the provision of quality services to patients and beneficiaries.

The Code of Ethics has garnered wide approval from the industry; NAMES Ethics Committee

has since established a formal membership termination process when suppliers do not follow the

standards prescribed in the Code.

• Proposed legislation that would create standards for the HME services industry. During the

last two sessions of Congress, NAMES has worked with a number of House and Senate leaders
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to help pass legislation that would set specific standards for the industry, while at the same time

help to eliminate fraudulent business activities of unscrupulous individuals. With NAMES
drafting assistance. Rep. Ben Cardin G^-MD) introduced H.R. 2534, the "Ethics and Treatment

of Home Medical Equipment Act of 1991." Included in the bill, which was co-sponsored by 1 12

members of the House of Representatives, was a provision to establish certification/accreditation

standards, whereby payment under the Medicare program would be made only to those HME
suppliers certified by HCFA or licensed or accredited by a duly authorized quality assurance

organization. The bill also required that HCFA publish certification standards. Finally, after

years of hard work, the 103rd Congress passed the "Social Security Act Amendments of 1994,'*.

which includes the industry-endorsed provision that requires HME suppliers to meet certain

minimal standards in order to obtain a valid Medicare supplier number.

• Developed a specific set of industry-recoiiunended services, including all forms of

respiratory service necessary for the provision of various types of equipment. In 1993,

NAMES convened a consortium of medical experts for a "Consensus Conference on Home
Medical Equipment Services." The Conference delegates developed a consensus statement

explaining the necessary services entailed in providing different types or categories of equipment
ordered by a patient's attending physician. The group of experts included physicians, registered

nurses, pharmacists, respirBtory therapists, health care administrators, occupational therapists,

physical therapists, rehabilitation technology suppliers (RTSs) and HME specialists, as well as

consumers, equipment manufacturers, attorneys and federal policymakers. One Consensus

Conference workgroup was devoted entirely to the various respiratory therapies and the scope of

services necessary for the provision of oxygen and oxygen equipment. The workgroup's

deliberations and reco.nniendations (attached here as Appendix B) made it clear that "respiratory

therapies are among the most service-intensive care available in the home at present." The

workgroup also developed a list of steps that should be taken in the provision of oxygen and

oxygen equipment, including oxygen concentrators.

• Supported HME services industry credentialling. Accreditation for the HME services

industry has existed for a very short period of time. It was only in 1988 that the Joint

Commission on Accreditation of Healthcare Organizations (JCAHO) began to accredit HME
suppliers. As with any accreditation process, HME suppliers slowly began to see tiic need for

and work toward achieving accreditation. Today, the number of HME suppliers attaining

accreditation has more tiian doubled from 700 in 1991 to 1,420 in 1994. These are impressive

numbers given the relative newness of accreditation for this industry. Equally impressive is that

approximately 50% of the suppliers surveyed by the OIG stated they were planning to seek

accreditation in the future.

The HME marketplace today reflects growing patient expectations for quality services. More than at

any time in the past, suppliers now are competing for business on their service capability rather than on

price. Since prices have remained relatively constant under the Medicare program, competition among

suppliers now is based on the quality of services they deliver— and the competition gets tougher every

day. The intense competition to provide quality services at low prices may explain, in part, why the

number of suppliers is decreasing.

Despite the efforts of NAMES and HME suppliers to encourage and create a higher level of service for

individuals in need of care, comprehensive Medicare certification standards for the provision of oxvpen

and oxvpen services still do not exist todav . While HCFA has adopted minimal requirements for the

provision of HME products (such as responsibility for delivery of items to Medicare beneficiaries,

honoring warranties, maintaining and repairing equipment, and revoking Medicare supplier numbers for

failing to adhere to these standards), tiie agency regrettably neither has adopted nor endorsed accrediting

bodies' or other organizations' standards for equipment and patient monitoring. As the OIG indicates,

HCFA has "not detailed specific requirements for beneficiaries receiving home oxygen therapy. There are

no provisions regarding type or frequency of services that should be rendered, record-keeping practices,

emergency care, patient education, home safety assessments, or infection control practices." On many

occasions, NAMES has expressed strong support for such action; we remain willing to work with OIG and

HCFA officials to create and promote such standards.

The use of oxygen concentrators in the home, the OIG notes, requires a high level of service for

oxygen-dependent individuals. NAMES endorses this OIG finding, as well as its recommendations for
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increased education and industry standards to enhance the level of services. NAMES specifically supports

the OIG recommendation that HCFA consider employing various strategies to augment the quality of care

provided, including supplier and beneficiary educadon and establishing minimum supplier service

standards for the provision of oxygen concentrator services to Medicare beneficiaries.

The OIG report recommends three steps to ensure that Medicare beneficiaries receive necessary

services:

• An educational strategy, to encourage market forces to gravitate users toward high services-

oriented companies;

• A promotional strategy, to encourage broader supplier acceptance of existing industry- endorsed

standards; and

• An enforcement strategy, which includes the adoption of a Medicare program requirement for

one or all of accreditation, certification and/or licensure.

Implementation of these steps would be entirely in keeping with NAMES efforts in the pasL

At the same time NAMES agrees with the QIC's overall recommendations, we take issue with the

presentation of some dau which led to those recommendations. Certain language in the report, and the

underlying data used by the OIG to develop its findings, misrepresent the current state of oxygen supplier

services and care for oxygen patients. For example, the OIG fails to provide a complete picture of the

scope and nature of accreditation today within the HME services industry. While the OIG acknowledges

that its findings are based upon 1991 data, and that "concerned organizations have implemented improved

standards of care since then," NAMES strongly believes that further caveats are necessary to provide a

complete and accurate picture of the industry. The following information must be acknowledged:

• During 1 99 1 , JCAHO accreditation of HME suppliers was still in its infancy. Few suppliers had

been accredited simply because of the newness of the process, the considerable cost and

JCAHO's preliminary delays in scheduling surveys of those suppliers which had sought

accreditation.

• Of the 1 ,420 suppliers JCAHO accredits today, many surveys and awards of accreditation have

taken place since the time of the OIG research. Moreover, the industry has seen some degree of

consolidation during that time, increasing overall the percentage of accredited suppliers.

NAMES, of course, is understandably very concerned with findings that some Medicare beneficiaries

surveyed received ns patient care or equipment monitoring services. Nonetheless, NAMES believes it is

critical to place these findings in the proper historical context.

Finally, it would be a grave mistake to draw the conclusion that further reimbursement cuts for oxygen

equipment are necessary today, given the lack of services provided by some suppliers back in 1991.

NAMES urges this Subcommittee not to compare Medicare reimbursements with other payor systems.

Attempts have been made to justify reductions in Medicare fee schedule amounts for oxygen therapy based

on comparisons with other payment systems, such as the Veterans Administration (VA). NAMES
maintains that a comparison of the Medicare system with other payment systems must be based on a

thorough knowledge of the difTerences in the payment systems and the requirements of those systems on

providers of oxygen. For example, most VA contracts have separate payments for portable oxygen

contents, while the Medicare payment includes portable contents. Simple comparisons of payment

amounts without a detailed comparative analysis of what is included or excluded in the items and services

provided for that amount are meaningless. Universal standards must be put in place prior to determining

whether the current reimbursement methodology reflects accurately the level of services provided.

The OIG currenUy is conducting a new cost comparison survey and wisely has chosen to discount the

results of earlier, ill-conceived comparative studies that contained numerous methodology flaws. Any

conclusions regarding the relative "value" of the oxygen therapy services being received by Medicare

beneficiaries as compared with those services reimbursed by other payor systems should be delayed

pending the results of the new study. NAMES believes that the findings will show no significant

difference in payment for oxygen among the various payors.
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Conclusion

The number of accredited HME companies has more than doubled since the 1991 data basis of the

OIG survey. NAMES finds it encouraging that, in 1991, more than half of the Medicare beneficiaries on

oxygen concentrators are documented as receiving appropriate service levels, even in the absence of any

regulatory requirements. As such, any reduction of the Medicare fee schedule amount for oxygen therapy

based on perceived low levels of provided services is inappropriate and sends the wrong message to an

industry committed to increasing levels of quality beneficiary services.

NAMES supports the OIG recommendation that the provision of home oxygen concentrator services

requires an intensive service component. The HME services industry has moved consistently and

aggressively to becoming more service-oriented. This is reflected in the legislation Congress recently

passed, the standards established during the 1993 "NAMES Consensus Conference on Home Medical

Equipment Services" and the increasing number of suppliers who recently have attained accreditation.

APPENDIX A

CODE OF ETHICS

Having been accepted into memt>ersliip in the National Association ol Medical Equipment

Suppliers, we do hereby subscntte without reservation to the Association 's Code of Ethics.

The purpose ol the Code of Ethics shall be to set and improve standards within the practice

ofproviding home medical equipment and serviqes. To maintain the ethical conduct and integrity

of this Association, a memt>er pledges to abide by the following:

1 . To render the highest level of care promptly and competently taking into account the

health and safety of the patient.

2. To serve all patients regardless of race, creed, national origin or reason of illness

3. To provide quality home medical equipment and services which are appropriate for the

patients' needs.

4. To instruct the patients and/or care givers in the proper use of the equipment

5. To explain fully and accurately to patients and/or care givers patients
'

rights and

obligations regarding the rental, sale and service of home medical equipment.

6. To respect the confidential nature of the patients
'

records and not to disclose such

information without proper authorization, except as required by law.

7. To continue to expand and improve professional knowledge and skills so as to provide

patients with equipment and services which are continually updated.

8. To abide by both Federal and local laws and regulations which govern the home medical

equipment industry.

9. To avoid participating, directly or indirectly, with a source ofpatient referrals in a "captive

referral arrangement
"

whereby patients are directed to utilize a supplier ofhome medical

equipment in derogation of the patients
'

rights to select the suppliers of their choice.

10. To act in good faith; to be honest, truthful and fair to all concerned.
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NAMES-CONSENSUS CONFERENCE REPORT

CONSENSUS CONFERENCE ON HOME MEDICAL EQUIPMENT
SERVICES

FOREWARD
Recent surveys of patients and their families establish that home care is overwhelmingly

preferred to institutionalization by the vast majority of patients and families, wherever clinically

feasible. Imporlantly, the home medical equipment ("HME") component of home care is known to:

• Facilitate earlier discharge from hospitals and other institutions, thus reduce

health care costs; and
• Prevent or delay initial admission or later re-admissions lo institutions.

Yet despite its acknowledged clinical, social and financial advantages, the general population

remains surprisingly uninformed about what providing quality HME services truly entails. The

tendency of most (including many institution-based health professionals as well as health care

policymakers) is to think of HME only in terms of the physical equipment itself. This misperception

is perhaps understandable, equipment, related supplies and accessories are visible.

But the truth is that the advantages HME offers depend equally, if not more, on the behind-

Ihe-scenc services related lo the visible equipment. To illustrate this point, experts estimate that,

of the total costs incurred by a supplier in serving an average HME patient, only 25-30% are

attributable to the cost of the equipment itself. The remaining 70-75% of incurred costs represent

a supplier's expenses in providing necessary services incident to the equipment.

In sum, the data indicate that HME suppliers comprise more of a service profession than an

equipment profession and in this limited sense have much in common with physicians, nurses,

hospitals, laboratories and other belter understood members of the health care professional team

who also routinely utilize equipment, but whose public identity does not rest on equipment alone.

It was lo further elaborate on this gap between popular perception and fact that the National

Association for Medical Equipment Services ("NAMES'), formerly the National Association of

Medical Equipment Suppliers, conceived and convened the first NAMES Consensus Conference

on Home Medical Equipment (HME) Services. Held on April 7 and 8, 1993 in Washington, DC,
Consensus Conference Delegates spent two intense days defining a consensus statement explain-

ing the necessary services entailed in providing different types or categories of equipment ordered

by a patient's attending physician.

Each Consensus Conference Delegate was experienced in some phase of providing or

using HME. But beyond this common denominator, there was much diversity. For example, the

Delegates Koster in the Appendix to this Report contains the names of physicians, registered

nurses, pharmacists, respiratory therapists, health care administrators, occupational therapists,

rehabilitation technology suppliers (RTSs) and HME specialists, as well as consumers, equipment
manufacturers and federal policymakers.

Collectively, this dedicated and knowledgeable group participated at their own cx|)cnsc in

two days of in-depth discussions. The results of their work are summarized in the following report

on the Consensus Conference proceedings with the hope it cotitribulcs to a better understanding

of how HME helps reduce licallh care costs while still enjoying high marks for patient atul family

satisfaction

/ Prirrlfi,. I> l>>ri/r>r t W PICorrinc I' I'.irvcr, J.D., I'. 1. Richard Dohcrly

NAMllS I'rcsident & CEO NAMl-lS Cliairnian

RESPIRATORY THERAPIES
'Government and insurers set policy and reimbursement as if the equipment is the only thing

Yet I've never heard it argued that this equipment would have any particular value unless it is

properly selected and installed, people are taught to use if and supported during use. the

equipment is kept functioning, and all the other necessary services (are provided)

— Respiratory Equipment Specialist
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Introduction

Dclcgalcs lo Ihc Respiratory TltcrJipics Workgroup rcprcscnlcd a wide variety of disciplines

and experience related to care for home respiratory patients. Participating in Ihc Workgroup were

a consumer, physicians (pulnionologists), respiratory care practitioners, respiratory equipment

specialists, a health care administrator, a registered nurse and a social worker, as well as govern-
ment officials and industry advisors such as health attorneys and trade/professional association

executives.

Workgroup Scope

Tlie scope of respiratory therapies — and related equipment — available in the home has

broadened markedly in the last ten lo fifteen years. Technological and scientific advances, patient

and clinician acceptance of home care, and earlier ('sicker and quicker") discharges from

hospitals all play a role in this trend.

Workgroup Delegates agreed that pending health care reform initiatives, coupled with

conlinuing scientific advances, may bring even more respiratory care to the home selling. For the

Workgroup's purposes, however, the Delegates agreed to focus on the follouing specific modali-

ties as accounting for the majority of home respiratory patients at present:

Oxygen Therapy.-

Medically necessary o.xygen administered via liquid oxygen, compressed

gaseous oxygen or oxygen concentrators. Includes both portable and

stationary systems;

Aerosol Therapy:
Inhaled medications and humidity adniinistered via nebuli/crs. Includes

ultrasonic, compressor-driven and self-contained units. Often used for

tracheostomy r.irc and bronchodi.ilators; emerging uses include hoinc

adrniiiisir.ilion of pcni.imadine for HIV patients.

Contlniinn.s or Ill-level Po.sltlvc Airway Pressure:

TPAP" and "nilevi'l." |)rimarily for the Irealmcnl of jliagnoscd .kIuIi or

obslrurlivf sjcrp .ipnea (stopp.iges in bioalhing during sleep).

Apnea Monitors:

To delect apnea (ch.inges in or cessation of brcalliing) and cardiac irregulari- /

ties in high risk pediatric patients, sounds an alarm. Can also be user) with /

adults experiencing apneic periods and cardiac irregularities;

Vcnillalora:

Sophislicated systems of equipment and related supplies and accessories.

Used for patients wlio cannot breathe cither normally or at all without

mechanical assistance; regarded as a life-support system by respiratory

professionals.

As the Wr>rkgroup's ensuing deliberations made clear, respiratory therapies arc among the

most service-intensive care availalile in the home at present. Moreover, the nature and cMcnt of

required services varies widely among Ihc five modalities outlined above.

Intake

"Discharge planners are under tremendous pressure to gel the patient home... NOW! Tliey don't

have time to worry much about whether the patient has home care insurance, whether the

patient's home environment is appropriate, in-home caregivers are available, etc Thai's our

responsibility. We're receiving that patient for the duration, the hospital is ending its duty'

— Respiratory Equipment Specialist

Intake on a .s/Jccific respiratory patient is usually initiated tjy a call from a discharge planner

or Ilie attending physician However, the Workgroup agreed Dial the process actually begins much

e.irlier through educating physicians, nurses, social workers and discharge planners al)out
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respiratory modalities and services available in the home. Providing in-service education pro-

grams al hospitals, in-officc training al physician offices and clinics and presentations to local

medical societies and other health-related professional associations are among the ways HME

suppliers provide face-to-face education about home care. Other approaches include written

materials, monographs and pamphlets to supplement or reinforce inperson training.

During this portion of its discussion, the Respiratory Workgroup echoed the same theme

sounded by other Workgroups: America's formal health education system is biased toward

institutional care. It is a rare medical or nursing school that devotes any classroom or rotational

time to home care; and the few that do provide al best a lecture or two and perhaps a site visit to

a home care provider, usually a home health agency. A select few programs for respiratory care

practitioners have added home care to their rotation, but they are a small minority. No one could

identify a single health-related educational institution that routinely incor(X)rates HME into its

curriculum. As one physician Delegate put it', "It's no wonder pliysicians don't do so well on the

details in this area because medical schools don't teach it."

In |)roceeding with its discussion on Intake, the Workgroup turned next lo another Intake-

related matter: Properly (raining supplier Intake Coordinators. The Respiratory Therapies

Workgroup reaffirmed the consensus established by the Delegates: Irrespective of modality.

Intake is never simply a matter of receiving a quick phone c.ill from a discharge planner or

physician during which all necessary data and instructions are concisely communicated. Instead,

proper Intake on an individual patient al a fnininuim requires additional calls to: I) the ordering

physician; 2) the patient's insurer; 3) the patieru and any intormal caregivers; and 4) any other

formal caregivers involved with the patient (e.g.. home health agency-, infusion Iherapy supplier).

It follows, therefore, that contrary to popular opinion. Intake Coordinators cannot be entry-

level telephone operators. Instead, they must be equally Huent in medical terminology, equipment

terminology ami insurance tern»inology. Equally import.inl, ro.isuning skills and Ihe ability to

adjust smoothly to the vocabulary and concerns of the person called must be emphasized. This

re(|uires considerable (raining and preparation. It also requires frc()uent and costly retraining.

Particularly now, when Ihe health environment is charactoii^ed by fro<|ucnt and rapid change.
Intake Coordinators must stay abreast, not only on behalf of ilieir own company but because they

usu.illy are the only source of current information lor doclois, discharge planners and other

referr.il soiircos, .is \\\'\\ as for pati<;nts/fainilies

The Kcspir.itory Therapies Workgroup noted th.ii these obscrvaiiuns largely are applicable to

.ill HME and not just respiratory modalities. Hov\evei, they .idded (ha( some respiratory (hera|)ies

ent.iil an added Intiike recjuirement: invoKenurni of .i credcnti.iled he.illh professional in addition

to an Intake Coordinator. As detailed later, the Workgroup .iffirmed Ihai, with respect (o ventilator-

dependent patients, the preliminary work of the Int. ike Coordinator must be supplcntcntcd by (he

professional services of a qualincd registered nurse or respiratory care pracUlioncr. The life-

support na(ure of the cquipmcr>t and tlic cornplcxKy of the patient's condition require additional

health professional input into the Intake process, often weeks before the patient actually is

discharged from an institution. The group also noted that suppliers employ nurses or crcdcntialed

respiratory care prac(i(ioncrs in Intake on apnea monitor pa(icn(s. again prior (o discharge or very

shortly thereafter. Increasingly, suppliers arc also using credcniialed health professionals during
Intake on complex oxygen iherapy and CPAP/Bi-level because their clinical training enables them
to remain current with fasl-cvolving technology.

In turning lo Intake on specific modalitics/palients, the Workgroup commenced its discus-

sion with oxygen therapy. Dclcgalcs unanimously agreed that liUakc should occur prior to hospital

discharge. Tijcy also noted that loo frequently this docs not occur. One Delegate recounted a

recent event where a patient was discharged to a nursing home on 80% oxygen only to learn the

nursing home lacked any oxygen capacity at all. Another Delegate recounted a similar event

where the HME supplier was called by the hospital and told the patient was already in route lo

home with a negative pressure ventilator.

Ideally, home oxygen care commences more orderly and with greater planning lime. A

preliminary call from the referral source communicates the basic information concerning diagno-

sis, patient's condition, physician's orders, patient location, other caregivers involved and
information to help the patient later with insurance-related matters. This allows lime for the array
of additional calls essential lo a smooth transition lo home care, including appropriate contacts

with the ordering physician, other involved caregivers. Ihe patient and family, insurers and others.

The HME supplier's role is to coordinate all parlies with some responsibility for the patient's
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subsequent cquipmcni-relalcd care al home. This inulliplicily of calls and coiilacis requires

adequate notice and is costly; it is also essential to optimum care.

Filling-in the specifics of the foregoing broad overview, the Workgroup estimated a typical

oxygen Intake requires a minimum of five calls to gather and assimilate all necessary information,

including: diagnosis: dates of admission and discharge; PO, and other required laboratory test

results; prescribed hours-of-usc per day; prescribed liter flow; any physician preference for liquid,

gas or concentrator systems; ambulatory needs; payor source and coverage; delivery location and

mutually agreeable time for delivery; and any requirements for portable oxygen or other equip-
ment to get the patient home.

With respect to Intake on aerosol therapy (e.g.. nebulizers), the Workgroup affirmed the

same pre-service information is required as for oxygen, plus more. Additional data and facts

needed to properly initiate intermittent home aerosol therapy include: the precise medication

prescribed; frequency of treatments; pneumatic, ultrasonic, or self-contained equipment; whether
the patient is pediatric or adult; and who needs to be trained (very important for pediatric pa-
tients). As with oxygen, even little details count heavily, such as the name of the electric power
company, its history of outages and calling to register an on-going request for priority service in

the event of power failure. Important in any care, this factor lakes on added significance when
patients live in remote areas subject to power outages which interrupt therapy.

Patients on continuous (as opposed to inlermiiicni) aerosol therapy pose yci additional

information needs: whether supplemental oxygen will he utilized; identification and assessment
of additional environmental factors which can influence continued equi|)mcnt functioning;
whelhcr humidificalion is via ultrasonic or "pass over devices"; and any required accessories such
as heaters, temperature probes, draining bags, etc.

The entire issue of necessary accessories and disposable supplies arises in connection with
all respiratory modalities, yet is rarely considered or understood by referral sources who rely on
the .supplier for judgmcnl in this area This m.iy nccessiialo additional calls to the physician or

other clinician in charge of the pre-lntakc process to dolcrmine each paiienis need for accesso-
ries (such as humidificalion) and the usual (|uanlily of non-reusable items such as tracheostomy
tubes, suction catheters, dressings and the like thai a patient miyjlil require

Cofiiinuous and Hi level Positive Airw.iy Pressure ("CPAP" and "Hi level") are most fre-

<iuenily used for treatment of diagnosed adult sleep apnea (interruptions in breathing during

sleep) Physicians and insurers rely on clinical sleep siiidies (performed eiihcr .ii home or in .1

hospil.il sleep lahoralory) both to confirin a <liagnosis of sleep apnea and lo csl.ililish therapy

p.iramelers. Thus, in addition lo other Intake information, .suppliers must sec <ire .md assess the

results of prior sleep sludit's in order lo assist p.iiients Liter wiih ilu-ir insiir.mce m.iliers as well as

lo provide CPAP or Hi level Iher.ipy appropiuiiely

Workgroup l)<:legales agrtred that additional Intake information unirtuely required for CPAP/
Hi-level patients inc liidcs llic niiinhcr of .ipiu-j.- cvciils duriiii; sleep .ind pli\ -.ici.in ((infirinatioii

that surgery is the likely alternative treatment; proper pressure settings calibrated to each patient:

mask or nasal pillow size for each patient; required accessones such as tubing and chin straps; O,

saturation required and whether supplemental oxygen is to be used during therapy: and whether

the physician wants saturation monitored regulady through oximetry or other means. Collectively,

these and other facts assembled largely during Intake (and updated during treatment as neces-

sary) will establish the parameters of each patient's positive pressure therapy.

In closing its discussion on CPAP and Bi-level Intake, the Workgroup noted that at present.

Medicare and other insurers recognize this modality as appropriate only for adull sleep apnea.

However, current experimental uses include additional diagnoses such as certain neuromuscular

disturl>ances and post-polio syndrome.
Unlike adult apnea which is rarely fatal and can be treated with CPAP and Bi-level therapy,

apnea monitors at present arc used to delect and sound an alarm in the event of apncic events in

infants, which can Ijc fatal. Tlie inherent nature of the target population for this therapy poses

special challenges for home care suppliers. In the first place, the infants themselves are by

definition high-risk, usually presenting with low birth weight following premature delivery and

other birth anomalies. In addition, these anomalies are frequently associated with birth mothers

who are themselves quite young, who live in a poverty environment and received little if any pre-

natal care and who often have a history of substance abuse which may have contributed to the

infant's threatening condition.
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Tlicse 'cnvironmcnlal" factors affect ttic availability and reliability of informal caregivers
Willi whom suppliers niusl work and, in parliciilar, pose special ("diicalion and training challenges
as detailed later. As a result, HME suppliers must be particularly precise during Intake to ensure

(ho physician's order is detailed and comprehensive. The results of pncumograms and other

diagnostic Icsis must be secured. Likewise, the number arid proper ()lacement of leads and

prescribed monitor settings is crucial. Intake must also elicit whether the physician wants a basic

monitor or equipment with a recorded memory feature and whether the apnea monitor also will

be used in conjunction with oxygen therapy and regular o.vimeiry readings and reports.

Ventilators were the last specinc modality addressed during the Workgroup's discussion on

Intake. At the outset, the Delegates noted that managing all home respiratory patients poses

special complexities, but that ventilator patients stand out for the breadth and complexity of their

needs. In the first place, few patients require a ventilator alone. Instead, the physician will order

an integrated system including a ventilator plus — as appropriate — oxygen, humidification,

aerosol therapy and oximetry (as well as other medically necessary HME such as hospital beds

and wheelchairs). For this reason, and again in light of the life-supporting nature of ventilator

systems. Intake generally is performed not by a trained Intake Coordinator, but rather by a regis-

tered nurse or crcdentialed respiratory care practitioner. Moreover, Intake is never accomplished
with phone calls alone. Instead, the supplier's nurse or respiratory practitioner actually com-
mences work with a patient's hospital staff two weeks or so prior to discharge.

During this prc-discharge period, the supplier furnishes the still hospitalized patient with the

entire ventilator system he/she will utilize post-discharge. This extraordinarily costly process is not

reimbursed, but it is crucial for a safe and effective transition to home care. Further aspects of this

period of pre-discharge use are discussed in greater detail below However, it is this preliminary-

period of actual equipment use that enables the supplier and others to establish all of the equip-

ment, supplies, and service parameters that will safely govern .1 patient's home ventilator therapy

postdischarge.
In (losing its Intake discussion, the Workgroup agreed with how one Delegate ricatly

sufumed up Int.ike and tlie supplier's role and objective; "Bciscd on each patient's needs, an

assessment of the home environment and patient and caregiver ability, we have to make a

judgUM-nl .ihoul whether the patient will be belter off wiih or williout home respiratory cquip-
metit

"

Soloclion

'All patients are not alike. T7ie equipment used and the services provided have to fit each

patient's needs which in part are physical and in part a factor of his equipment and home

environment TItc Hf^E supplier is the only team member who has all of this information neces-

saiy to make correct judgments and recommendations.
'

— Respiratory Care Practitioner

The Workgroup began its discussion of equipment Selection by noting that while there are

exceptions, most physicians and institution-based clinicians affirmatively rely on HME suppliers

for informed judgments and advice on which equipment will best achieve the ordering

physician's objective for a specific patient. Moreover — and particularly for long-term respiratory

patierits
— HME suppliers arc likely the health team member with the most frequent personal

contact with a patient; as a result they often are the first to detect any cnaterial change in the

patient's environment or condition which might indicate the need for a corresponding change in

the respiratory equipment or therapy parameters originally prescribed. Suppliers, of course, do not

initiate any such changes alone; but they do assume responsibility for alerting the ordering

physician accordingly, providing appropriate expertise and observations and implementing any

resulting change orders initiated by the physician.

In addressing Selection in connection with specific respiratory modalities, the Workgroup

turned first to oxygen therapy. In this connection, the Workgroup agreed (nost Selection issues

center on the fact that oxygen can be administered via high pressure con\pressed gaseous

oxygen: liquid oxygen produced by cryogenics; or oxygen concentrators that entrain room air.

separate other gases and produce the rcmainifig oxygen for the patients use. Compressed gas
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.ind liquid oxyjjcn arc contained in heavy tnclal tanks or cylinders and are coiisunic<l — that is.

the supply must constantly be replenished via frequent deliveries to the patient's home. Con-

versely, concentrators arc electrically powered and operate on room air. hut require frequent

periodic visits to ensure proper mechanical functioning. Depending on each patient's unique

needs and environment, one or more of these alternative modalities likely will be most appropri-

ate for a given individual.

A minority of physicians will specify the precise oxygen modality for a given patient This

generally works well, although even under these circumstances judgment issues can arise. For

example, if a patient lives at remote distances or on frequently impassable roads, continuously

rciilenishing liquid and gaseous oxygen on a regular schedule is problematic. Where this occurs,

the supplier will work with the ordering physician to identify a systcm(s) which is both reliable

and meets the doctor's clinical objectives.

Even where such specific risk factors are not foreseen, an array of issues usually arc

weighed when selecting an oxygen modality for a given patient in the absence of a stated physi-

cian preference. Included arc such issues as;

• Has the physician prescribed an in-home c.vcrcisc regimen' If so, a portable

liquid or gas system niusl be provided. Under these cirriinistaiiccs. .)

collateral judgment is whether the stationary unit should be a conc(Milralor

or stationary liquid or gas reservoirs;

The ability of the patient to handle high-pressure gaseous tanks and licjuid

cylinders. For example, gaseous oxygen must be contained in heavy metal

containers with a tight on/off apparatus. Liquid and gaseous systems are safe

and efficacious for most patients; however, some lack the dexterity or

strength to matieuver the containers or operate nccess.iry valves and

regulators In this coiuiection. manufacturers and sui)plir'rs c.iutirjn th.it a

mishandled compressed gas o.vygen cylinder can become an unguidcd
missile .ind cry<)g(;iii(;ally cold li(|iiid o.vygen can "burn" ,\n .iwkw.ird p.illciil

or caregiver;
• rill" physician prcsiribcd liter How ,uid hours of usi" are likewise assessed.

Many physici.ins and suppliers prefer li(|uid systems where e.vtremelv high

lilrr flows arc indie.tied. Conversely, high flow rales and long hours of

l>fcscril)cd iis.iqe rctiiiire mort; fre(|uciit. costly deliveries .iiul the risk of

interruptions due to bad we.ilher or impassable roads; b.ilancing of risks and

benefits is re<|iiir<'d; ,irvl

• Will the electrical system in the patient's hou.se accommodate a concentrator?

Docs the home provide a safe place for storing full and empty containers?

The Workgroup noted that the mix of factors presented by a specific patient may require

consultation and creative solutions between (he supplier and the ordering physician. For example,
a patient requiring high liter flow but with weak or arthritic hands incapable of handling heavy

cylinders ultimately may be served best by two concentrators linked together. These kinds of

solutions cm be costly and insurers will not adjust reimbursement accordingly. But the

Workgroup unanimously affirmed Ihcy arc essential to proper Selection for many specific home

o.vygen llu-r.i|>y |>alicnts.

.Sclcciion with respect to inlormitlent and coniiniioiis nehuli/crs and .icrosol therapy poses
.1 dislinclly tlifforent environment from oxygen therapy. In tlie first place, writing precise medica-

tion ortlers is second nature for physicians; suppliers rarely encounter any ambiguity in that

regard. Secondly, the range of nebulizer technologies and related use factors is more limited.

I'erhaps for this reason physicians also tend to be more prescriptive about whether Ihcy prefer

pneumatic, ultrasonic or self-contained equipment for a given patient.

l)is|>osable supplies required in connection with nebulizers remain an enigma for most

health team members other than HME specialists; as a result, suppliers are usually called upwn to

make some judgments and recommendations to the ordering physician regarding supplies. On
the other hand, supply quantity issues largely can be resolved by extrapolating from the

physician's prescription for treatment frequency.

One issue that is easily overlooked by prescribing physicians is the patient's ambulatory
sl.iliis which may have implications for nebulizer selection. M.iny patients arc able to be out of

their homes and even travel, provided therapy is not inlcrriipied. Wlicrc this is expected, proper

eqiii|>mcnl choice may include a battery-operated unit, either in lieu of or in addition to, an

electrically powered in-home unit. Suppliers have learned to elicit this important information
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diirins Iniiikc because il is not readily apparent lo discliarsc planners and others whose experi-

ence Is liospilalt)ascd.

The Workgroup agreed that Selection on CPAP and Ui-level likewise poses both equipment
and supplies/accessories issues. With respect to cquipnicni, Delegates agreed the widely-used
rule of thumb is to set-up patients in their homes with the same equipment on which they were
tested in the sleep laboratory. Since most positive airway pressure patients are diagnosed with

adult sleep apnea, this general approach embraces the majority of home patients. For the minority
with another diagnosis, suppliers will follow the physician's order for particular equipment if one

is expressed. More often, however, the attending physician has no pre-existing preference and

instead works with the supplier to determine the equipment best suited lo the patient's condition

and home environment and the physician's clinical objective.

Compared lo CPAP and Bi-level equipment, related supplies and accessories offer more

variability and require greater supplier judgment, follow-up and adjustment as necessary. Whether
to initiate therapy utilizing a mask or nasal pillows is a threshold issue. Similarly, whether to employ

ramping requires an initial decision by the physician in consultation with the supplier, followed by
close monitoring and appropriate changes if indicated In virtually all such issues both physicians
and suppliers have to be guided by each patient's unique tolerance and preference until the best

combination of e()uipment and supplies/accessories is found and the patient stabilized

Willi respect to Selection of apnea monitors, physicians must make the initial determination

^of general e(|iii[)menl and features needed, txamples include whether a niemory feature and

o.ximelry are required. Beyond that, however, the care team usually relies on the sii|)plier's

jiidgniciii to select the precise equipment that best meets the general therapy parameters out-

lined by the doctor. The Workgroup did note, however, thai over lime certain physicians and

inslitulional care team members often develop a more-or-less informal preference for certain

specific models; where this occurs, the supplier gener.illy tries to comply with lliat ()reference

unless conlraindicated for .1 specific reason usually arising from the home environment or an
inform.il caregiver's abilities, lor example, some patients art: allergic to permanent electrodes

and must therefore be placed on the disposable variety.

S(?le(:llon of homo vciilil.ilor systems reciiiires a close .iiid cooperative ()rocess of several

\vt;eks involving the home e<|uipment specialist, the attending physician .ind the p.itient's insiilu

lional tare team. The nature and intensity of this process is .1 logical and netirssary by-product of

the special needs posed by venlil.itor-dependeni patients.

One Workgroup Delegate who specializes in home ventilator care noted that about 75% of

her regularly referring |)hysicians lend to be very prescriptive about the ventilators, nebulizer,

oxygen, aspiration and ollutr devices they want — at le.ist iniiially In this connection, medical

management of ventilator patients is in a sense a sub-specialty; physicians practicing in the area

arc much more familiar with cquiptncnt options and alternatives.

On the other hand, and as noted earlier, the overwhelming practice is (o set-up ventilator

systems for a two-week period while the patient is still hospitalized. One of the reasons for this

practice is to allow both institutional and home care team members lo evaluate the patient's

performance on the same system he or she will use at home. During this crucial perio<I il is not

uncommon for an UMli supplier 10 recommend alternative equipment and su|)plies depending on

the patient's demonstrated tolerance and needs and further exposure to the actual honu; environ-

ment aful informal caregivers who will be involved post-discharge. Also, most home v(MUil.ilor

palicnis have case managers provided by their insurers and who must be educated in the need for

and purpose of all HME items during the pre-dischargc evaluation period.

In concluding its discussion on Selection, the Workgroup noted that, while the entire

Consensus Conference was focussing on Selection as a matter of choosing appropriate equip-

ment for a specific patient, in reality there is an earlier and equally important aspect to the

.Selection function. Specifically, suppliers constantly must be making judgments about which

items and models to select for their business inventory. Uniformly, all Respiratory Therapies

Delegates noted that their inventory decisions are driven by two primary criteria: 1) reliability;

and 2) maintenance requirements. There was no disagreement that buying lower-priced but

lower quality equipment is "penny wise and pound foolish." The high costs associated with

frequent repair trips and replacing items, not lo mention interrupted therapy and diss.itisfied

paticnis and referral sources, are simply too great to risk.
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Delivery/ and Sel-up

7 think every doctor who prescribes these items should be required to make one house-call Irom

beginning to end
'

— Respiratofy Equ>pnieni Specialist

'You fust reminded me that most of what I learned — what little I know about HME — was by

going to people's houses That's where you really learn
'

— Physician

Delivery and on-sile assembly and installation is not a mere convenience for patients or

their suppliers. Instead, it is a costly but nonetheless essential service in response lo the patient's

physical condition and the supplier's need to assess patient and caregiver abilities and the

physical environment in which the equipment will be used.

With respect to Delivery and Set-up of oxygen therapy systems, the Workgroup noted two

important preliminary issues: I) cotnpliancc with applic.'ibic governmcnl.il regulations: and

2) training of staff who will make deliveries.

Hoih the federal Department of Transportation and the Food and Drug Administration have

promulgated rules regarding the transport, handling and storage of liquid and gasrous oxygon.

Various slate and local rules likewise may be applicable. The subject matter ranges from rc(|uired

placarding of vehicles and rooms where oxygen is in use. lo purity testing, to Iransniling proscrip-

tions and proscriptions anrJ requirements for a special Commercial Drivers License Oxygon is an

important clinical modality: it also supports combustion and must be handled wiih respect by

suppliers and patients alike. Various applicable regulations add costs, but provide valuable

uniform guidance lo all involved with sontc aspect of home oxygen therapy. And while not

gnvernmcnially enforced, the requirements of voluntary accrediting bodies such as the Joint

Commission on Accreditation of Mealthr.ire Organitfitions (JCAHO) perform a similar function

In part, the training of d<*livery personnol focuses on providing a firni grounding in pertineni

regulations and accreditation slarulards. but llu" Oologalos agreed Ihey merely furnish a starting

point In this connection. Iho Delegates' consensus was that a given p.itioni likely ^vill bo served by

cither a crcdontialed respiratory specialist (usually a registered nurse or respiratory care praciiiio-

n<'r) or by a credenlialcd health professional plus a trained ox>-gen service technician. If a service

lortiriician handles the manual delivery .uid inslallation. Ilie Workgroup noted the initial assess-

explain in simple terms the underlying disease process and the crucial importance of compliance
with the attending physician's orders. The Workgroup also noted that deliveries lo certain neigh-

borhocKls generally are performed by teams of two or more people for safety reasons.

A typical delivery scenario Ijcgins in the supplier's office where the physician's order is

reviewed and all prescribed equipment, accessories and supplies are assembled and — imf)or-

t.Hilly
— tested for proper functioning before delivery. Likewise, all so-called 'paf>erwork"

relevant lo a given patient is collected, including instructional materials and manuals; statements

of the patient's rights and rcs()onsil)ilities; emergency rcsi>onse niiml)ers and related materials;

r«*<|iiiro(l room placarding: troubleshooting manuals; instructions for filling portable systems; and
routine maintenance such as cleaning filters. Delivery of all equipment and related materials is

then made at a lime previously arranged with the patient and any formal or informal caregivers

involvod.

Upon arrival at llic patient's home, an environmental assessment is made prior to unloading
the dclivory vehicle. Sources of combustion, electrical system and structural adequacy, provisions

for water and the presence and sources of dust and other substances which might impair func-

tioning are noted as factors affecting whether and where equipment can be set-up. They also are

incorporated into subsequent training given to patients in connection with "their" equipment in

the home.

Following the environmental assessment (and assuming no irremediable obstacles are

found). Ilio C(iuipment is unloaded and assembled/installed in place. Placement of concentrators

and rol.iiod small t)ack-iip systems is relatively discretionary t)ocausc of their reasonable size and

weight. Gas and liquid systems pose different needs, not only because their size and weight

require sound flooring t)ut also because they must bo secured to guard against tipping over In
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addition, bociuse li(|iiid aiul ijasooiis oxygon is consumed, nuilii()lo containers may be delivered

sinuiltanoously This raises tlic collateral issue of locating an appropriate storage area where

empty cylinders and those not yet used can be safely secured yet easily accessed by the patient.

The Workgroui) concluded that Delivery and Set-up on nebulizers, CI'AP and Bi-level, apnea
monitors and ventilator systems follows the same general outline as set forth above for oxygen

therapy. The starling ()oint is assembling and testing all items and supplies consistent with the

physician's order. Ap|)ropriate instructional materials for each patient are collected and associated

with each order. An environmental assessment of the patient's home is made prior lo actually

assembling/installing the equipment.

However, the Workgroup did note some differences between oxygen and other in-home

respiratory modalities. In particular, it was the Workgroup's consensus that Delivery and Sel-up of

the non-oxygen modalities is generally performed only by a registered nurse with respiratory

training or a crcdenlialed respiratory care practitioner. In addition, and as noted earlier, Delivery

and Sel-up of ventilator systems actually occurs twice: once lo the hospital pre-discharge and again

following a period of trial use and adjustment when the patient is actually transitioned home.

Education

"Whoever makes ilie initial \.'isii has lo make some preiT)' serious /udgment calls aboui noiv

(capable the patient and caregivers are and how soon to revisit lot lollow-iip training.
'

— Respiratory Care Practitioner

The Workgroup commenced by noting that, while necessary education services usefully can

be generalized for discussion purposes, the botloni line clinical reality is that training needs are

always uniciue to a given patienl. Some patients lake longer to learn — or forget more quickly
—

than others. In addition, some res()iratory mod.ililies are more likelv also lo require the presence
of one or more informal caregivers in the home. This increases training needs ai\d related costs;

on ilie oilier h.ind, it offers ilie addilior<al security of knowini^ iliai two or more individuals in the

home h.ive received proper training. In this connection, res()ir,itorv suppliers are ever conscious

of the twin facts lh.it respir.iiory e(|ulpment is .iniong the most sopliisiic.ited av.iilable in the

home at Ilie same lime that the home environment is largely unsupervised on .1 d.iyto d.iv liasis.

IJefore addressing training for S()ecific inodalilics. the Workgrouj) engaged in a brief discus-

sion of general training lcchni<iues found lo be useful The consensus was that written materials

appropriate lo cacti patient's equipment, emergency response system and universal precautions

arc important. Iwlli as a leaching tool for the supplier and as reference wlien only the palicnl/

caregivers are at home. Bui Itic leaching technique most relied on by patients and suppliers alike is

demonslralion ... and rcdemonstraiion and demonstralion again, by belli the supplier and the pa-

ticntycarcgivcr. Experience confirms thai hands-on experience has the grcalesi rcinforccmcnl effect.

Turning lo oxygen Iherapy. the Workgroup quickly readied consensus that, in generic terms,
siiccesshil training requires the pnlicnl and caregivers lo demonstrate proficiency in:

• An understanding of llic disease and Ilie importance of compliance willi llic

physician's orders;

Equipment mainlcnance:

Troiibleshoolirjg; and

Emergency response.
In specific terms, liowever. training details will vary depending on the exact oxygen modal-

ity in use with a given patient. For example, concentrators arc eleclrically powered mechanical
devices with fillers, sieve beds, alarm systems, circuitry and other components. Pro[)er cleaning
and simple maintenance between supplier visits is crucial. For example, clogged filters will at a

minimum impair performance and may result in outright damage lo the device and interruption of

Iherapy Patients must be trained to remove, clean and re-install filters frequently. A collateral

issue is general environmental safely and cleanliness. Concentrators should not be placed near
sources of potential combustion; dust, pet hair and the like will quickly clog filters.

Concentrators are routinely accompanied by a small gas "back-up" system. Intended for

IcmiKjrary use in Ihc event of power failure of conccntraior malfunction, back-up systems are not

reimbursed and represent a significant cosi; however, they enhance .safely and peace of mind for
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p.ilicnis and suppliers alike. INilicnIs inusi l>e llioroiiijhiy trained in use of llicir hack-up cquip-

menl which may cnlail lolally diffcreiU upcr.ilional procedures and prcc.iulions.

Trainini? in simple lroul)lcshoolint! is likewise stressed. Often, prohlcms can he traced to a

simple matter such as clogged filters which patients themselves can easily rectify. Where Irouhle-

shooting fails, however, patients must ho thoroughly prepared to switch to their back-up .system

and call the supplier's 2'1-hour service nunibcr for emergency attention.

Kinally, concentrator patients must be taught how and why to use their equipment. The

placement of nasal cannulae. equipment controls and the like are stressed. So too is the impor-

tance of literal compliance with the physician's order. A perennial problem is patients who either

do not use their therapy enough or elevate the liter flow above prescribed levels. Suppliers

counsel patients in either event and rcporl noncompliance to the attending physician who may
intervene. On occasion, however, suppliers and doctors may agree that more than repeated

counselling is required; for example, concentrator liter flow controls may have to be "locked" so

as not to permit flow rates above prescription level.

Liquid and gaseous oxygen present both similar and different training issues. In general terms

the same topics are stressed, but the particulars are necessarily different. For example, liquid and

compressed gas cylinders present unique mechanical issues. Patients must be trained to operate

the valves and regulators which release the contained oxygen and control flow rale safely. The

high-pressure nature of gas. and cryogenic nature of liquid o.xygcn, can pose hazards if mishandled.

.Simll.irly, patients must he trained to safely switch cylinders when contents have been consumed.

Sofne patients have a physiciant)rcscribed e.vercise regimen; where Ihis occiw.s, .1 collaier.il

training issue arises. Compact and light weight portable licjuid or gas systems are provided by the

supplier for use during exercise (usually walking outside or in a mall or other protected environ-

rnrnl) Patients must be thorotighly prepared in the use. simple maintenance and troubleshooting

for their portable system irrespective of whether their stationary equipment is a concentrator or a

li()ni<l or gas system.

Finally, regardless of modality, oxygen therapy is associated with use of certain supplies

such as cannulae. humidifiers and tubing which come into contact with bodily fiuids. Cleaning,

infection control and disposal techni(|ues arc stressed as a protection to the patient's heallh as

well as that of others in the lu>me.

With respect to nebulizers and aerosol therapy, a credentiale<l respiratory c.ire practitioner

Of registered nurse will cover many of the same g(!ncric training topics that are taught for o.\ygen

therapy; there are also. howcv<;r. sigtiificanl <lifferenccs. Like o.vygen concentr.ilors. ullr.isonic

and pneumatic nebulizers (and associated Innnidifitation devices) are generally eleclricallv-

povvi-rcd mechanical devices, as are any battery-operated p«)rtahlo nebulizers. The use .iiid

emergency response procedure for each patient's <!<|uipiueiil is stressed, as is propcrr cleaning

an<J maintenance since moisture is a prime niediun* for bacterial growth, particularly when

ronfined in i'i'>ing or reservoirs.

Respiratory medications often are an integral part of the aerosol therapy; thus additional

training com|Mjncnts and topics are necessary. Patients and any caregivers must be

taught cither to assemble the ingredients and mix medications or use a pre-mixed unidose system.

Preparing and maintaining a "clean" space for medication preparation and storage is stressed.

Proper placement of medications in the nebulizer, breathing techniques to follow during treatments

and cleaning |>ost-treatmcnt are among the additior\al topics covered. Patients with visual or

dexterity impairments |K).se a particular challenge with respect to medications and safe solutions

to such prohlcms are developed for each patient as required. Throughout, the supplier's goal is to

remember the home is a relatively unsupervised environment iin<l to prepare patients accordingly.

Iiirnini' lo CI'AI* ;nul Ui-lev<!l llici.ipy, the Workgroup first nol(!<l that patient demographics

generally differ from those of oxygen therapy patients; Ihis poses different training needs. For

example, adult sleep apnea patients are usually younger than those requiring oxygen therapy. On

the whole, they also are more vigorous. Collectively, therefore, the CPAP and Bi-lcvel population

may need relatively less reinforcement and re-training in how to actually use the modalities;

conversely, they often require considerable monitoring and reinforcement in the importance of

compliance vvilh the physician's orders.

At the same time, however, the very nature of positive airway pressure requires ensuring

each patient demonstrates fluency in conducting pressure checks and assessing equipment

functioning. In addition, some patients are intolerant of their initial masks, nasal pillows, chin

straps and other accessories; training in alternative components is not infrequently required.
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Apnea monitors are ovcrwhclminijly used wiili infanis al hlijlirisk of apnea which can be

faial to (his vulnerahlc ixjpulalioii. In addition, the condition of these infants often results from

premature birth associated with ()oor pre-natal care and drug use; therefore the mother and other

caregivers may require special patience and attention durini; traininj;. Collectively, these and other

factors require that apnea monitor-related education is unusually intense.

Training for this modality often begins pre-discharge from a hospital. A respiratory care

practitioner or nurse may take a monitor and any other equipment appropriate to the physician's

order to the institution where it is used pre-discharge for training and demonstration as well as

monitoring. In other cases, the hospital provides the in-patient equi()mcnl and (he suppliers'

monitor serves primarily to transport the patient home.

Training in this modality begins with a thorough — though vernacular — explanation of the

infant's condition, the importance of compliance with the physician's orders and the risks associ-

ated with noncompliance. The next training module focuses on the equipment itself: how and

where to place monitor leads on the infant's body; the proper use of adhesives or lead "belts"; the

operation of memory devices, multichannel recording features and any other special accessories

ordered by the attending physician; and general parameters associated with equipment place-

ment in the home and the home environment generally.

The third training module stresses parental or caregiver response in the event the monitor

alarm sounds, thus signaling an apneic event. A graduated range of responses is taught, com-

mencing simply with waking and stirring the infant, up to full pediatric cardiopulmonary

resuscitation in the event preliminary responses fail to restore breathing. Pediatric CPR is —
obviously — specialized and the parents/caregivers must demonstrate fluency.

The fourth module usually occurs shortly after the infant arrives at home with the apnea
monitor. During this phase, a thorough home environmental assessment is conducted to detect

any circumstances which might affect therapy. As a simple example, the presence of pets or

children require w.irning the family to keep them from the monitor to avoid false alarms In

addition, reinforcement Cl'K and other training is offered; the power company is notiried to

provide (priority service in the event of power failure; the importance of compliance with the

phybician's order is rc-slressed; and emergency rcs|)onse piocoduri's .iro ayairi demonstrated,

liiially, during the initial home visit, the nurse or therapist makes an informed judgment about the

caregiver's i)ost-lraining understanding and abilities and on that basis may schedule additional

training in the near future. Freciuent follow-up is require<l to perform reinforcement training,

(i)onil(ir compliance with the physician's order, review incident logs and generally collect any
information that should be rc()orted to the attending physician

Ventilator systems entail the most intense trainirtg, a factor of the patient's dependent
condition coupled with the sheer number and complexity of machines, acccss(»ries arid su()plies

involve<l. For e.vample, equipment and supply lists for a vcntil.itor p.ititMU may contain as many as

75 separate items. And. as noted earlier, the vast majority of patienis <ire initially set-up in the

hospital for evaluation prior to discharge.

Training during the in-hospital evaluation period emphasizes the use. operation and simple

maintenance and cleaning of the ventilators, aspirators, nebulizers, liumidiHcrs and oxygen sys-

tems and any otiicr components which collectively comprise a patient's home ventilatory support.

Similarly detailed emphasis Is placed on infection control and the proper disposal of i\on-rcusablc

supplies in accordance with sound clinical practice and any applicable federal, state and local rules.

Finally, patients
— and equally, if not more important, any informal caregiver expected to be

involved ii\ post-charge care — are trained in emergency response procedures. This component
stresses identifying signs which might signal an emergency; troubleshooting and self-help

measures; various roucjd-lhc-clock lunnliers to call in Ihc event self-help fails; and nianiial

v<'ntil.ilio(i and Cl'K techniques to employ until emergency help arrives in the event a significant

or complete interruption of thera|)y occurs

A rinal feature of home ventilation support includes close coor<linatiun and training with any
other formal caregivers involve*! in the c.ise Home ventilation ()aiients fre<iuently exhibit multiple

conditions requiring additional in-home clinical sup|K)rt, often the nursing and other professional

services typically offered by a home licallh agency. HMK suppliers and home health agencies
understand the importance of coordinating and mutually reinforcing their resficctivc areas of

responsibility on belvalf of a given pali<!nl.
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Seivices During Use

We use a sophisticated system involving an onswcnny service, beepers and an on call rotation

among our employees You do eveiyihuHi possible to schedule scivice during the day with

appointments Out real or perceived emergencies still happen at 2 00 am every week. It's a 2J-

hour. 365-day a year profession
"

— Respiratofy Cate Pfacimonet

The Workgroup began by characterizing Services During Use as cither emergency or

regularly scheduled. With respect to emergency Services, the group emphasized tlie importance

of three major factors: I) establishing an emergency communication system consisting of a 24-

hour answering service and beepers; 2) imjilementing an on-call schedule ensuring qualified

health professionals and certified equipment technicians are available; and 3) carefully training

patients when and how to invoke their particular supplier's emergency response system.

The Workgroup affirmed that emergency calls are not an occasional or "sometimes" event.

Rather, they are regular occurrences resulting from a number of causes including power failure;

real or suspected equipment malfunction; supply shortages; and other causes. Some calls likely

would not be considered "emergencies' by an objective observer; others are due to patient

negligence about supply stocks or noncompliance with the physician's and supplier's instruc-

lions. The fact remains, however, in the patient's eyes they liavc an emergency and suppliers go

to extreme lengths and expense to respond accordingly.

In addition, to emergency Services During Use, the very nature of inhoinc respiratory

therapy equipment is that it also requires regularly scheduled visits for a variety of reasons.

Moreover, these reasons vary considerably from inodality-loinoOalily and paiicni-to-paticnt.

The Workgroup noted that, on average, home visits are inost frequent for home o.vygcn

patients utilizing liquid or gas systems. This is dictated prin>arily by the fact that o.vvgcn in these

forms is consumable and must be replenished. The frequency of visits is a factor of several

variables, including the prescribed liter flow, patient noncompliance resulting in over or under-

utilization, available storage space for spare oxygen containers and — based on experience —
whether a given patient appears to require fre<iuent visits for observation, retraining or pursuant to

the physician's request. Cases of non-compliance are identified by assessing actual consumption
versus what is expected in light of prescribed liter flow and hours of use and reported to Itie

physician. Supply needs are assessed and fillc<l either during that delivery or on the ne.vi delivery.

The Workgrouj) noted that as a rough rule of Ihuiiib supplier.s hope to deliver to .i li(|ui<) or

gaseous oxygen patient once .i week, the time and expee»se incurred by each delivery are high —
particularly for patients at a disl.ince — .iiid the entire system Ixtntrfils from llw lower costs

associated with ihe fewest number of deliveries. However, the Wt)rkgroup .ilso agreed iiiiani-

inously that there are many patients who simply cannot l)e served with weekly visits .ind in fact

re(|uire two. three and even four deliveries weekly.

Oxygen concentrators present different issues and needs, reflecting their mechanical nature.

Ihe Workgroup consensus was thai, once stabilized at home, concentrator patients should be

visited every 30 to 60 days during which a variety of checks and assessments are made, including:

• Oxygen concentration is confirmed;
• Liter flow is confirmed;
• Fillers are checked and clcancd/re|)laccd as necessary;

Alarms are checked;
• Hour meters are read and equipment serviced according to manufaclurcr

specifications for hours of use;

• At a|)proximately 10,000 hours, ()alienls aie supplied a ie()lareiuenl and their

original e(|uipmenl retrieved foi .i iii.ijor le l)uitding,

• Inventories of su(»plies and accessories aie < hecked and replenished .is

necessary; aixl

Keinfoictrment training is offered.

The Workgroup noted that for nebulizers, Cl'AI* and Ui-level, apnea monitors and home

ventilation systems. Services During Use are similar to (hose for concentrators. This logically

reflects the fact Ihat each of these modalities centers on fairly to extremely complicated equip-
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inent. each piece of which lias its own special manufacturer servicing speciHcations and indicia

of proper functioning. The Workgroup did note thai ultrasonic nebulizers are considerably more

complicated and require more frequent adjustment than compressor self-contained units. The

Workgroiif) also noted the industry standard is to use registered nurses or respiratory care pracli-

iKjiiors in connection with Services for nebuli<:<;r paiicnis as well as wiil\ apiic.i monitor, CPAP
ind lii-l(;vcl and home venlil.ilioii systems.

The frequency of required service for these nono.vygen modalities also often mirrors (hat of

o.vygen coi\ceiuralor patients (e.g., approxim.iiely every M days). However, the Workgroup noted

that this assessment is based on an average patient who has been stabilized on home therapy for

a period of time. New home therapy patients routinely are seen more frequently. Home ventilation

systems require particularly intense personal altcnilon initially. One home ventilation expert (a

respiratory care practitioner) noted she routinely visits new patients three limes a week for the

firsl few months, twice a month for next month or so, tapering to once a monih after the patient

has been stabilized. She also noted each visit results in a thorough written report to the attending

physician in charge of the patient's overall ventilatory care.

Retrieval and Disinfection

"Suppliers can never be certain they know all ol a patient's diagnoses and conditions It's saler

lor all to simply follow OSHA guidelines and CDC universal precautions lor all cases.
'

— Respiratory Equipment Specialist

The Workgroup noted that retrieving and iilliniaioly ri'liiriiing ec|uipment to inventory
coiiiiiieiices with notinc.ition that p.ilient need h.is ended. Notice usually comes fiom the

attending physician (or another formal caregiver) or the patieni/family On occasion, however, the

supplier first learns use has ceased during a regiiUirly scheduled service visit. Irresi)ective of how
notice is received, it signals the supplier to stop billings .is of the date use ended and to schedule

a iiuiiu.illy convenient time to pick-up all rental e(|uipmenl.

Respiratory modalities are by nature exposed to patients' saliva, mucous and other bodily

secretions and fluids. Therefore. su|)()liers universally presume they are contaminated and

conduct retrieval and disinfection in accordance with appropriate rules and guidelines issued by

OSIIA. (!DC and any stale and local agencies of jiirisdiciidn.

r'(|ulpmeiit r(?t(iev.ils are perlorined wfr.irini; gloves, gowns and oihcr piotective gear, as

<ippi()|)(iale Open supplies such as tubing, caniiulae and moulhpieces are disposed in accor-

d.iiue with ap|)lical)Ie rules. All e<|uipmenl is prclimin.irily wiped wiili .1 disinfectant before

placemciil in the delivery vehicle. Within iIk- vi-liiclr. leliievctl (-.(iiiipiiu-nt is placed in a separate
auM and "bagged" or otherwise coveted doting the teiiiin iiip The iiiieiiors <)( delivery vehicles

lliciiiselves aie periodically scrubbed and disiiifccled

Upon unloading at the siip()lier's f.icilily, all Hems teiiieved aie iiiunediatcly placed in a

separate, clearly marked "soiled" or "dirty" area where Ihey are dissembled and thoroughly
cleaned and disitifected by i)roperly |)t<)tt'cted employees Thereafter the nou "clean" items are

thoroughly checked out and refurbished as necessary prior to returning them to inventory. In this

connection, the Workgroup noted it is industry practice to have retrieved apnea monitors and

ventilators assessed by one or more dedicated employees with special expertise and training in

the equipment; this reflects the "life support" philosophy suppliers apply to these modalities in

light of their intended function and (he condidon of the patients for whom they are used.

Insurance

The amount ol time that we have to put into getting doctors to produce the documents and

signatures insurers and Medicare require, that's the most time consuming, complicated and

frustrating thing in home care.
'

— Respiratory Care Practitioner
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The Workgroup nolcd Ihal third party payors (public and private) prefer not to acknowledge
that assistance with insurance-related paperwork is a signiHcant and costly service to patients.

However, the reality is that many respiratory patients arc among the most infirm cases that can be

cared for in the home; consequently, they also arc among the least likely to be able to comply
with insurance-related requirements on their own.

Aggravating this situation still further arc the sheer logistics of assembling all of the docu-

ments and signatures required to support respiratory claims, most particularly those imposed by

the Medicare program For example. Medicare will not accept a physician's order alone as

evidence of patient need and therefore coverage for oxygen therapy. In addition to the initial

order, suppliers must also locale, collect and submit the results of qualifying laboratory test data

and a separate Certificate of Medical Necessity (HCFA - Form 484) signed by the physician.

Doctors, logically, are more concerned about patient care than insurance paperwork;

suppliers report that relying on mail communications with ordering physicians rarely works. As a

result, and as incredible as it may seem, active respiratory suppliers literally have engaged
additional staff to hand carry required documentation to physicians' offices and wait for them to

be completed and signed. The Workgroup believed that clearly this — and other insurance-related

efforts — constitute a signiHcant service to Medicare patients, few of whom could comply with

the program's requirements on their own.

The Workgroup also noted the additional and escalating burdens posed by different third

party payors. In this connection, even a small supplier may bill over a hundred different insurance

programs on behalf of his or her patients, each of which maintains its own separate coverage

criteria and documentation requirements. Burdensome and costly in any case, such variations

also prevent suppliers from maximizing cost-effective computer technology which relies on

standardization. One Delegate
— active in home ventilation care — reported managed care plans

now are requesting copies of therapist's notes, a demand clearly incompatible with electronic

claims submission.

Finally, the cost of initial billings to insurers is simply the start. Thereafter, suppliers must bill

and collect required copaymenis and deductibles directly from patients or risk legal sanction

under federal and state laws. They also must pursue appeals on behalf of patients whose initial

claims arc denied

The Workgroup concluded that the only thing worse than the present system would be to

bill patients directly, thus imposing on Ihem the twin burdens of submitting their own insurance

paperwork and waiting months for reimbursement. However, this amounts to ceasing present

insurance related services (except as required by federal law under Mcdicire), an approach

suppliers arc striving hard to avoid.

CONCLUSION
NAMES 'Consensus Conference on Home Medical Equipment Services" was designed to

focus pul)lic awareness on the high level of services associated with the provision of different

types of HMK. Given tlic diversity of the composition of the Delegates to the 199.1 Consensus

Conference, who ranged (rom consumers of HME to physicians and other health care profession-

als involved in the provision of care, virtually no disagreement existed on the theme that the

provision of HME is an extremely "hands-on" service-intense industry. At the same lime. Delegates

in the four Workgroups noloil repeatedly that most policymakers, the media and the public in

general are uneducated as to precisely what HME suppliers provide for their patients and clients

on a regular basis.

Moreover, while there were certain broad similarities between the types of HME services

represented among the four Workgroups, it also was readily apparent to Delegates that each of

the four primary specialties within the HME industry
— namely: respiratory therapy; rehabilitation

and assistive technology; infusion therapy; and so-called "standard HME" — offers a diverse focus

with services that are unique to each specially.

Respiratory Tlicrapy Delegates noted particularly the expanded scope of respiratory

therapies available in the home which have increased dramatically in the last ten to fifteen years.

Today, these therapies can be grouped generically into the following modalities: oxygen therapy,

aerosol therapy, continuous or bi-levcl positive airway pressure, apnea monitors and ventilators.

Furthermore, within each of these broad categories are the myriad systems of equipment and

related supplies and accessories designed almost always to serve as life-sustaining equipment.

For this reason, certain respiratory therapies necessitate the involvement of a credentialed
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registered nurse or respiratory care practitioner, often employed by HME suppliers. Because of the

additional clinical compoticnl and tlic life support nature of the equipment provided and the

complex ciaturc of many respiratory patients' conditions, respiratory therapies represent among
the most scrvice-inlonsivc home c.ire currently available.

Rclial)llltationyi\.sslstivc Technology Delegates noted that most rehab clictils usually arc

not "sick" in the traditional sense. Nor do they represent the more typical consumers of HME, who

most often require IIMIl to assist in recovery from an acute episode of Illness or injury. Instead,

rehab clients niost often represent individuals with long-term disabilities, resulting from a birth

defect, serious traumatic in|ury to the brain or spinal cord or a serious disabling disease. For most

traditional rehab clients, their need for specially designed rehab cquipmcnl and other assistive

technology devices is pefmaneni, and in some cases, primarily serves to prevent or forestall

further physical deterioraiion Continuing arlvancements in medical technology allow many rehab

patients to enhance vastly th(;ir overall <|uality of life, through llic provision of customdesigned
rehab e(|iii|)menl and sealing .ind positioning systems, which maximize an individual's ability to

improve or maintain correct posture and neurological siructure. This, in turn, has foslerctd th<!

growth of the rehabilitation le< linology industry and the recognition of rehabilitation technology

siifipliers .is vital pl.iyers in the heallh care te;\m providing needed e(|uipment to rehab clients

.Standard HMK Delegates devoted time to cat«-gori/ing the many varied types of e<iui|)ment

commonly referred to as "siand.ud
"

IIMI;. as well as the differing types of services associated with

each In f.ict. use of the term "standard" MMIC .ippeare<l to {w. somewhat of a misnomer, since it

eftcompasses a wide variety of equipment .ind supplies, su< h as: amixjialion .lids supplies,

non-custom wheelchairs, sickroom scl-up and pain management. Within each disparate 'stan-

dard" HME category, wide varieties of models, sizes and types of items exist to accommodate

patients' S()cciric medical conditions. As well, appropriate quantity levels of various supplies and

accessories to be used with certain HME varies significantly by a patient's age, illness and activity

level. As a result, standard HME suppliers must be particularly astute as to which pertinent

questions must be aske<l of a physician or hospital discharge planner in order to obtain sufficient

information to select the most appropriate equipment that best will meet their patients' medical

needs as determined by the allending physicians.

Infii.ilnn Therapy Delegates noted that most infusion ther.ipy had been confined, for many
years, to a hospital or other acute care setting. Because of the e.vtremely high level of hands-on

clinical c<He arul follow-u|) provided by HME suppliers, infusion therapy now is among the fastest

growing segments of the HME industry. Due to the invasive nature of infusion therapy and the

possibility of severe complications resulting from an infection, HME suppliers must ensure that

infusion lherai)y patients maintain a rigid adherence to all relevant health and safety protocols.

Suppliers usually aie "on-caU" 2A hours a day, regularly visit patients in their liomes and provide
an extensive education to patients and other infusion therapy consumers to ensure a desired

medical outcome.

In conclusion. Delegates voiced the belief that NAMES Consensus Conference Report will

help serve as a catalyst by providing additional detailed information as to the myriad differences

and similarities in the scope of services provided by HME suppliers to their clients or patients. In

so doing, it can be hoped that this increased understanding will foster greater awareness of the

important role which HME ()lays in home care and in the overall health care system in our country

Senator Harkin. Thank you very much, Mr. Liken.
Ms. Colbum, we will start with you. You told us about your expe-

riences. Have you seen any evidence that suppliers are losing
money by providing oxygen to your hospice at $85 a month?
Ms. COLBURN. No; I have not, and generally, if people are subsi-

dizing our rates, say, in the billboard advertising, they subsidize
that for us, we usually get a statement at the end of the year
where we put our not-for-profit number on there so they can write
that off as a charity contribution, and I have not received anything
like that from any of the hospital suppliers.
Senator Harkin. Mr. Gaev, your testimony shows that Medicare

pays far too much for oxygen concentrators. Would you support
competitive bidding to get the price down?
Mr. Gaev. Yes; I would. In fact, in Minnesota, one of the things

that they did there was, that I thought was particularly clever, was
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in the competitive bidding they insisted that an oxygen monitor be
included with the unit, so that is to say, if something goes wrong
and a reliable oxygen monitor, one mp'^ting our criteria, for exam-

ple, were to be used, something like a beep that should not, the pa-
tient will pick up the phone. So if I am the dealer, then it is in

my interest to provide reliable equipment, well-serviced equipment,
so that I do not get those phone calls.

Senator Harkin. This is Minnesota that has done this.

You have mentioned, Mr. Liken, that Senator Durenberger from
Minnesota was opposed to competitive bidding, but they are doing

competitive bidding in Minnesota. Is that right? Am I getting the

correct information here?
Mr. Liken. He is opposed to competitive bidding in the Medicare

Program. The competitive bidding test they are doing in Minnesota
is Medicaid. That is a State-run program.
Could I comment on the hospice issue?

Senator Harkin. What is the difference? What is the difference?

If competitive bidding works in Medicaid, why should it not work
in Medicare?
Mr. Liken. I think that if we would take studies throughout dif-

ferent States that have tried competitive bidding, you would fmd
that many have abandoned competitive bidding as a way of gaining
services. The three States that have abandoned competitive bidding
are Montana, North Dakota, and Ohio, that were competitive bid-

ding home medical equipment services.

Senator Harkin. What three States are those, Montana
Mr. Liken. Montana, North Dakota, and Ohio.

Senator Harkin. They stopped competitive bidding for what?
Mr. Liken. Oxygen and home medical equipment. Oxygen or

wheelchairs.
Senator Harkin. What?
Mr. Liken. Oxygen or wheelchairs.

Senator Harkin. Do you know when they stopped competitive

bidding?
Mr. Liken. I will have our people find that out and get it to you.
Senator Harkin. I would like to fmd out more about that, and

this would be—is this just for their State Medicaid, then?
Mr. Liken. Yes; it is.

Senator Harkin. For their State Medicaid. We will fmd out more
about that. Oxygen and wheelchairs?
Mr. Liken. Yes; if I could have one of our people meet with your

staff

Senator Harkin. I guess what I do not understand is, enlighten

me, Mr. Liken, if we set standards, if we set—OK, here are the

standards you have got to meet. Now, competitively bid, what is

wrong with that?
Mr. Liken. I guess I have sat through this morning, and it is

hard for me to sit here without commenting
Senator Harkin. Well, you have got the chair. Comment.
Mr. Liken. Yes; I have the chair.

So we are talking about a service industry. We are talking about

the yellow part of your graph up here, those dollars being spent to

hire people, pay salaries, have a warehouse, have a showroom, buy
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trucks, train people, in order to have a base of support so that you
can have a home medical equipment service company.
We are available to our patients in the home 24 hours a day, 7

days a week, 365 days a year, just as hospice was saying that they
are. This is a support service that is incredible.

When someone needs home oxygen, we usually get the call, say,
10 a.m., the discharge planner saying, the doctor has made his

rounds, Mrs. Jones is going home, she will be home by 1 or 2

o'clock. The turnaround time is dramatic. My people load the equip-
ment up, drive out to that home, they do not just open the door

and shove an oxygen concentrator there.

There are three modalities of oxygen. If the patient is highly am-

bulatory or has a high liter flow, it is almost always a liquid oxy-

gen customer, so we put that in, take those patients and give them
what they need in order to service their needs the most reasonably.

If they are in the home almost all the time, it becomes a con-

centrator, but even with those people, the vast majority of them
need some ambulation, because the doctors do not want to just
shut them in, so we provide them with the portable gas system
which we have to service on an ongoing basis.

Senator Harkin. Well, Mr. Gaev spoke about all of that, and he
outlined in his testimony about the total operating costs, preventa-
tive maintenance, he talked about onsite visits.

Mr. Liken. I do not think he mentioned a thing about having an
800 number where the patient can call in, free. I do not think he
mentioned the fact that my service representative is a highly
trained guy that goes in on an initial visit and goes in and does

a safety check for electrical units, and does an environmental check
to see if there are things in the home that would preclude us put-

ting a concentrator in there, that they are telling the patient that

they cannot put the concentrator in the closet, or up against the

wall, or against a drapery or something like that.

They are talking about smoking. Smoking is something that

should not happen around oxygen at any time. Oxygen supports
fire.

So we are talking about those types of safety issues. They are

doing equipment demonstrations, usually for the patient, but also

for a patient's relative, so that they understand these things. They
are talking about cleaning and maintenance of whatever form of

equipment they have.
Senator Harkin. He put that in there. He did.

Mr. Liken. We are talking about the after-hours procedures. If

something breaks down at 2 a.m., how are they going to get in

touch with us, and how long it takes to get back into their home
when they are calling through an answering service and a beeper
system, and our people can get back to them in 15 minutes, and

generally 60 minutes by car.

So these are things that support that patient in that home. It is

an enormous amount of service, let alone the professional services

of a respiratory therapist. I employ professional people that set up
a patient care plan, that talk to the patient about staying with
their prescription drugs.
We have a much more likelihood that the patient is going to turn

the machine off than the machine is going to break down. We try
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to support that. The physician wants them on that oxygen. They
have prescribed this for 24 hours a day, or for x amount of time,
and that therapist follows that person's care and documents it, ac-

cording to JCAHO standards, on an every 30-day basis.

There is a support system here for a patient that is not that un-
like the support system that the hospice does, or home health agen-
cy does. If we take a home health agency and say, we are paying
$75 a visit for the home health agency, and the nurse is only being
paid $15 an hour, what do we do with the other $60?
That is about the same type of concept as we have on the board

with the yellow graph. These are the things that I think we need
to look into. We are looking in a service. It is 75 percent service,

20, 25 percent equipment. If we wanted to just get the best deal
on bidding out a commodity for equipment, you would not need me.
You would go straight to Puritan-Bennett, straight to Invacare, and
say, sell me concentrate, but the fact of the matter is, there is a
distribution problem, a support problem. There are patient care

problems.
We want to see standards in this industry. We agree with the

OIG to do that, and I think that we need to do everything we can
to support that.

Ms. Parver. If I could interject just one point, I find it uncon-
scionable that for health care providers there are no Medicare con-
ditions of participation or standards. There are for hospitals, for

nursing homes, for home health agencies. Our people touch the pa-
tient, they provide care to people, and yet HCFA insists that it can-

not, for whatever reason, help us establish standards for certifi-

cation for these health care providers.
I fully support, and I think that is what your questions were get-

ting at, Senator, when you asked Mr. Vladeck, why can you not
create standards? They can. They have done it before for others.

We have the joint commission standards. This is what the stand-
ards look like for all providers of home medical equipment.
There is absolutely no reason why the Health Care Financing

Administration cannot develop some form of standards of service,
not for business practice, for just maintaining warranties or inven-

tory or minimal business requirements that they have to fulfill, but
that really is almost irrelevant. It is better than nothing, but it is

not standards for providing standards.
Senator Harkin. Mr. Gaev, what did you think of all of that?
Mr. Gaev. Well, I looked also at some of these points. I am famil-

iar with the study, with the practice guidelines that were published
in the summer of 1992 from, if I am not mistaken, the American
Association of Respiratory Care.

I am familiar with those standards, and the respiratory thera-

pists did say they would recommend that a respiratory therapist
would come out every month. I have not found other medical lit-

erature that would show that there is a difference in patient out-

come based on a respiratory therapist assessing the patient every
month.

Certainly, when one is developing standards it is important to

understand what is the impact on the patient? What difference will

this make in the patient's care? Are they going to live longer? Are
they going to have more or fewer hospitalizations? What is going
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to happen as a result of this, and where are the outcome studies

to show that there would be that difference?

So certainly standards are important, and there are home health

care providers who do a tremendous job of providing health care.

Mr. Liken. I applaud that statement. Outcomes are really what
we are looking at, and our association is right now in the middle
of outcome data research, using about 20 companies across the

United States. I am one of those, and we are right now dealing
with some of those issues, because that is really the name of the

game here is, the patient, the patient, the patient, how are we
helping these people, and how are we doing supporting them at

home, and I really applaud that.

Senator Harkin. OK.
Mr. Gaev. Also, I have not read in detail the 1995 manual. There

was a manual before 1993 which required for JCAHO certification,

which is not required in order to be reimbursed, but in the earlier

versions it was required that the home health care providers per-
form service according to the manufacturer's recommendations.
When I read the 1993 standard by JCAHO, I was not able to find

that statement. Perhaps now, in 1995, that is back in, or perhaps
I missed it with my reading in 1993.

Senator Harkin. I guess what I do not understand, though, is,

you have talked about all these services, and then we see this wide

variation, and the fact that a lot of people are not getting services.

Then we look at the Department of Veterans Affairs. They get a
service every 30 days for patient services; 92 percent of the time
between patient services did not even meet that standard, so you
talk about all these services, but it does not even look like they are

getting those services.

Mr. Liken. I think that is a good point. I do not think a Veterans
Administration patient is getting those services.

Senator Harkin. No; the Veterans Affairs patient is getting it

every 30 days. It is the Medicaid patient
Mr. Liken. That is what they request. I think those are negative

numbers, that 92 percent did not receive those. That is how I un-
derstood it when the graph was explained earlier today. If I am
wrong, I would like to be corrected.

Senator Harkin. Some 92 percent of the Medicare patients did

not even meet the standard of the Veterans Affairs. They did not
even get one service every 30 days.
Mr. Liken. This study was done in 1991, prior to the JCH stand-

ards. A lot of these things went undocumented. You will find that

anyone who is accredited at this point is carrying a very heavy doc-

umentation on their oxygen patients as well as their other patients.
Senator Harkin. Did you take into account—he makes a good

point. Mr. Liken makes a good point. They have to be on call 24
hours a day. Someone has to call up—they have to have an 800

number, and they have got to respond. I guess, if something goes
wrong with the machine, do they not have to get help right away?
Mr. Gaev. Well, it depends. I am not a medical doctor. What

happens is, this is a therapy. It is like taking blood pressure medi-
cation.

There are some small percentage of patients for whom this has
become—who are so brittle, let us say, in the later stages of their
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disease, that this does become a type of life-sustaining therapy, but
for the majority of the patients, that is not the case. It is a therapy.
It is something that is going to ameliorate their symptoms and ex-

tend their life.

There are many ways that it can happen that the patient does
not get their oxygen. A tube can be kinked. That nasal cannula
that was attached to the Puritan-Bennett machine can come out of

their nose during the night when they are asleep.
There are many, and in fact, when you look at studies that have

been done on this, you will find out that even when the machine
is prescribed 24 hours a day, there is not a study that shows that

it was used 24 hours a day. It was used less than that. Let us say,
19 hours or 16 hours a day.
So for those patients, I agree, you cannot make up a day's ther-

apy, and some patients could be very severely compromised. The
majority of patients will not.

So if this is what should happen—and the American Association

of Respiratory Care standard includes a backup oxygen cylinder
that should be provided in the case that there is a malfunction of

an oxygen concentrator, let us say, or a power shortage, there

should be a backup therapy, and yes, I appreciate the point that

many dealers are very responsible, and do have that 24-hours-a-

day service.

The dollars and the numbers that I was calculating were re-

viewed by manufacturers, published in the open literature, and
these were the numbers, and these were also the dollars and the

costs that they provided to me. I estimated on the high side.

Senator Harkin. Again, I understand the whole issue of competi-
tive bidding when it comes to durable medical equipment. I have
been in this for years, and I understand why some people are op-

posed to competitive bidding and want to keep the quality high,

services, I understand all of that.

But it seems to me that if you set the standards, and you say,

well, an 800 number, 24 hours a day, well, if that is part of the

standards, that you have to have available to everyone an 800

number, that you have to have available, on call 24 hours a day,
if you have all of these in your standards and you say to people,

OK, now competitively bid, what is wrong with that?

Mr. Liken. I do not think HCFA is prepared to even do stand-

ards, let alone get them to the point where—we are talking about

bidding a service. Bidding a product is significantly different. If you
say, here is a
Senator Harkin. We bid services in this country all the time.

Mr. Liken. I am sure it is possible. I am not saying that you can-

not do it. I am saying you have to have an understanding of what
you are trying to accomplish here.

On the 24-hour-a-day item. Senator, these things can go to the

sublime, as well. In Wheeling, WV, IV2 years ago, I had a flood.

The rain came and flooded out a whole area. I had probably 75, 80

oxygen patients flooded out of their homes, lost the equipment.
We had them moved into schools, I called my oxygen supplier,

and I had cylinder oxygen brought in. We had concentrators set up
everywhere to keep them—those types of things happen. I am not
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just talking about Sunday afternoon, being inconvenienced when
the football game is on here. There is a lot that can go on.

We are dealing with people at home. We are not dealing with
them in the hospital where all the structure is brick and mortar.
We are dealing with them people-to-people. We are taking care of

them here. The service element is important. That is why we so

much support the OIG's statement that standards are needed, and
it is a very important item for us to continue on.

Senator Harkin. Well, I understand, but there is something
wrong, where VA can do it for, what did he say, $80 plus their

services, their patient services was $20, $90 a month, and others

are charging $280. That is just too wide a discrepancy. Something
is wrong there.

We are guardians of the taxpayer's dollars. We have got to start

figuring out—$300 million a year, if that is what the OIG is saying
could be saved, we have got to cut down on this.

Mr. Liken. All I know about the VA is my area, and VA does not

get people to bid that contract because nobody will take it at the

rate that they do.

If you take the base equipment costs here, on your graph it says,

purchase price and maintenance costs are $2,500. If you divide that

by 36 months, you have basic equipment costs in there of 90—what
is it, about $83 or something, so any price that is under that, there

is no money for any service at all.

Senator Harkin. But you do not amortize your equipment over
2 years.
Mr. Liken. After 3 years. Those machines are good, solid ma-

chines for 3 years, and at that point you have to start to rebuild

them.
Senator Harkin. I hear they last for several years.
Mr. Gaev. Well, you change the compressor. Most compressors

are by Thomas. They require service at 10,000 hours. You would

change the bushings and so on. You have sieve bags that do not

require service, per se, but leaks usually develop in the system, re-

quiring someone to change the sieve bag. That occurs, according to

the dealers in my area, let us say, twice in 3 years.
There are costs associated with these things. Rebuilding a com-

pressor on an exchange basis could be done in the order of 120
hours. Take it out, send it in to Thomas, get it back. Look at the
back of the home medical care literature, and there are many com-

panies that will do that. Sieve beds also can be done for $70.
Senator Harkin. Have you added the pickup cost, the redelivery

cost, the hourly wage?
Mr. Gaev. You can make 8 deliveries a day; in my area they are

making 8 to 14 deliveries a day.
Senator Harkin. That is the monthly rental cost for the VA. It

has got here, monthly equipment maintenance and inspection vis-

its, monitoring visits by registered, certified respiratory care practi-

tioner, equipment must be cleaned and serviced on a regular basis,
and then they have got the counties. Contractor will provide service

7-days-a-week, 24-hours-a-day.
Now, darn it, if VA can do it—I am sorry, Mr. Liken, if they can

do it for $85 or $90 a month—and they have got all these in here.

All equipment and supplies necessary for backup, oxygen to cover
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response time in case of equipment or power failure, so they have

got to have equipment and supplies necessary to cover any equip-
ment or power failure.

Mr. Liken. Is that in the bid, or is that in their standards?
Senator Harkin. That is in their bid.

Mr. Liken. It is not happening. It does not happen in western

Pennsylvania.
Ms. Parver. And quite frankly, that is not what we are hear-

ing
Senator Harkin. Is the VA lying to me?
Mr. Liken. I do not know.
Senator Harkin. But you are saying that-

Mr. Liken. I am saying that my understanding of what is going
on in western Pennsylvania is different than what you are saying
right now.

I understand the hospice contract situation, because I have a

hospice where I am the major supplier in the area and they have
asked me to support their work. And I consider it charity care, and
I think that is wonderful because community support and health

care is really part of health care these days.
Senator Harkin. I am instructing my staff to find out from the

Department of Veterans Affairs whether or not this VA contract

that I am reading from here is utilized in Pennsylvania, and if it

is not, I want to know why not, because they have got it all listed

there, ever5^hing you said. Maintenance, everything, they have got

everything listed there that is in their contract. I want to find out

also what they are paying on that.

Well, having said all that, I still have to look at standards and

competitive bidding for some of these services. There is too wide a

discrepancy in this, too wide of a discrepancy in it, and we have
to get a handle on it and figure out what we are going to do here
with HCFA. But one measure we agree on is that they have got
to start setting some standards, and I do not know why they can-

not do it.

Ms. Parver. And truly, that has to be done before anyone can
examine a payment system. You have to have your baseline cri-

teria.

Senator Harkin. I agree with that. I agree with that. You have

got to have a baseline criteria.

Ms. Parver. And we have offered time and time again to help
them create standards if they need our help. We are willing to

push. It is kind of unusual that you have an industry coming up
to the Federal Government and saying help us out, we want to con-

trol unethical business practices. We want to make sure the serv-

ices are proper. We are willing to do it and the Grovernment's not.

Senator Harkin. Let me ask just one last question before I close

out. We have got to go. What about this idea about a lease, Mr.
Liken? What about the idea of paying it and getting it and owning
it? It has been suggested that Medicare rental payments for the
concentraters when they reach a certain level, perhaps $1,500, the

patient then owns it and then Medicare would pay a monthly
maintenance fee or service fee.

Mr. Liken. Our agreement with Medicare is month to month. If

they want something for 1 month, they get it for 1 month. So if you
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want to go into a lease-type arrangement—for example, the car,

where you are spending $400 a month for a car, you guaranteed
that you will pay that $400 for 36 months, and then you give them
the car back. So a pure lease is a term contract, and if Medicare
wanted to say to me, Mr. Liken, I'd like to lease this concentrater

for 36 months and then I am going to give it back, I am sure those

types of things can work out.

That is a different payment schedule. It still does not address the

base need here, which is the patient, and the support and the

standards that are needed in order to maintain a high quality pa-
tient care at home, which is really, I think, what we are talking
about here a great deal.

Senator Harkin. Thank you all very much. Ms. Colbum, I want
to thank you for coming on fairly short notice. I guess you just got
a very short notice to come here, so I do appreciate it very much,
and to your group on the good job that you are doing out there.

Again, we are open for any suggestions that you have from your
association and from your association as to how we get a better

handle on this. You heard what I said to HCFA this morning. We
are going to push them to move ahead rapidly on this, and I think
that we are going to have to look at this whole area of competitive

bidding or some structure that is different than what we had in the

past. Technology changes rapidly. New concepts were locked into

an old way of doing things, better equipment, more durable, they
last longer. So we will have to look at that.

I want to say to you I thank you very much, and any suggestions
or advice you have got, we are open.
Mr. Liken. Thank you, very much.
Senator Harkin. Thank you very much, Mr. Liken, Mr. Gaev,

and Ms. Colbum.
Mr. Gaev. Thank you.
Ms. COLBURN. Thank you.

QUESTIONS SUBMITTED BY THE SUBCOMMITTEE

Senator Harkin. There will be some additional questions which
will be submitted for your response in the record.

[The following questions were not asked at the hearing, but were
submitted to the Departments for response subsequent to the hear-

ing:]

DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH AND HUMAN SERVICES

Questions Submitted by the Subcommittee

excessive medicare reimbursement

Inspector General Brown, more than 5 years ago we had a hearing, based on a
December 1987 report from your office, that Medicare reimbursement for oxygen
was far higher than it should be—more than twice what VA pays. Here we are back

today, and Medicare prices are virtually as high as they were then, even though
manufacturing costs of oxygen concentrators have come down.

Question. Can there be any doubt that Medicare reimbursement for oxygen con-

centrators is still excessive?
Answer. While many statements made during this hearing do point to the fact

that Medicare pays too much for oxygen concentrators, further study on the issue

of pricing oxygen concentrators is needed to provide us with a firm answer. The OIG
had planned to pursue the issue of pricing in a future report. Now that Bruce C.

Vladeck, HCFA Administrator, has committed HCFA to study the reasonableness of
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the reimbursement levels for oxygen concentrators, we plan to cease work on this

issue and provide HCFA with our study materials, which were only in the prelimi-

nary stage.

CONCENTRATORS DOMINATE THE MARKET

It has been suggested that oxygen concentrators have replaced other forms of oxy-

gen therapy since it is the cheapest for suppliers to deliver, offering the biggest prof-

it margin.
Question. Are oxygen concentrators more effective or more reliable than other

forms of delivery, such as liquid or gaseous tanks?
Answer. Each of these three methods used for delivering oxygen to Medicare bene-

ficiaries are generally both reliable and effective. Oxygen concentrators are not con-

sidered to be more effective or more reliable.

Question. Isn't it true that oxvgen concentrators, unlike the liquid and gas tanks,

require a lot of electricity that the patients must pay themselves?
Answer. Since many beneficiaries run their concentrators 24 hours per day, elec-

tricity can cost as much as a dollar per day or $30 per month.

Question. Aren't liquid tanks far more portable for elderly persons, enabling them,
for instance, to go for walks and ride public transportation?
Answer. Yes, the small liquid tanks are more portable than oxygen concentrators

(liquid tanks also come in larger, non-portable, sizes). Oxygen concentrators are

manufactured as stationary equipment and are not portable.

OVERUTILIZATION OF OXYGEN SERVICES

Your 1990 report mentions that as much as one-third of all oxygen therapy serv-

ices may not be needed. This occurs despite the fact that doctors must prescribe at-

home oxygen care and sign a certification of medical necessity.

Question. Why is overutilization of oxygen care so extensive?

Answer. In the above referenced 1990 report, "Results of National Review of the

Medical Necessity for Oxygen Concentrators" {A-04-8&^02058), we found that the

overutilization occurred primarily because weaknesses in the internal control sys-

tem did not hold the prescribing physician responsible and accountable for the docu-

mentation supporting claims for nome oxygen therapy. At that time, most of the in-

formation required to document the medical necessity for home oxygen was provided

by the durable medical equipment suppliers.

Question. How much is overutilization costing taxpayers?
Answer. In this report, we found that the home oxygen therapy

claims paid by
5 Medicare carriers (Colorado, Florida, Empire New York, Pennsylvania, and Texas)

showed that these weaknesses resulted in overpayments of about $31 million for the

year ended August 31, 1988. Again, however, that audit reflects the state of services

before a number of more stringent controls were implemented.
Question. What suggestions do you have to curtail utilization of oxygen services?

Answer. The Health Care Financing Administration, through various reforms, has

attempted to insure that the attending physician be more responsible for prescribing
the oxygen therapy program. Since we have not assessed utilization since those con-

trols were implemented, we do not know that current utilization is inappropriate
and needs to be curtailed.

PURCHASE OPTION

You have recommended that Medicare patients be allowed to purchase oxygen
units, instead of renting them, since the purchase price is equivalent to 4.5 months
rent.

Question. What's the average length of time these units are rented to Medicare

patients?
Answer. The industry estimates that the average person is on oxygen from 3 to

5 years before they die. Since beneficiaries who start oxygen therapy will most likely

be on 05cygen until they die, 3 to 5 years should be a good estimate for the average

length of time oxygen concentrators are rented to Medicare beneficiaries.

We have a study planned which would assess the viability of the lease-purchase

option for ojcygen concentrators. We plan to begin that work in the near future, and
will find HCFA's efforts on oxygen pricing helpful in conducting this analysis.

Question. How much could be saved by implementing a lease-purchase option?
Answer. As mentioned above, a future study will assess the lease-purchase option.
It is not sufficient to make a simple calculation taking the purchase cost of a con-

centrator, the average time a Medicare beneficiaries uses a concentrator, and the

current reimbursement formula to derive savings. If we were to assume that the av-
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erage length of time that a Medicare beneficiary uses an oxygen concentrator is 4

years or 48 months (the average between 3 to 5 years taken from the above ques-
tion) and that the purchase price of a concentrator is equal to 4.5 monthly lease

payments, using the current average reimbursement rate of $280 per month, the

savings from purchasing the concentrator versus leasing the concentrator can be cal-

culated as follows:

Cost to lease a concentrator: $280 x 48 months eaual $13,440
Cost to purchase a concentrator: $280 x 4.5 months equal 1,260

Difference is estimated savings per beneficiary 12,180

However, this savings estimate is too rough and incomplete to be reliable. It

would need to be reduced by any costs incurred due to maintenance and other serv-

ices and associated supplies considered as necessary. Some representatives of indus-

try have argued that these are the most cost-intensive portions of oxygen therapy.

Also, the savings estimate would need to be increased by the salvage value of the

oxygen concentrator after 48 months.

CLINICAL LAB COST-CONTAINMENT

This year's Senate Report recommended that the HHS Office of Inspector General

take a careful look at the issue of cost shifting to Medicare in clinical lab billings.

Question. What information does the Inspector General's office have regarding the

practice of clinical lab cost shifting?
Answer. Cost shifting generally refers to charging private patients more to make

up for uncompensated care and Medicare and Medicaid uncovered losses. It is nor-

mally discussed in the Medicare Part A area where it has been shown that inpatient

hospital costs for treating Medicare
patients

are not fully covered by the Medicare

prospective payment system in some hospitals.
Over the years, the Inspector General's office has done a number of analyses of

Medicare payments for clinical laboratory services. Medicare reimburses clinical lab-

oratory services based on a fee schedule that was established using the historical

charges that independent clinical labs use to bill the program. Independent clinical

laboratories rely upon physicians to order services and we have found that the lab-

oratories heavily cfiscount the physicians' pricing schedule as a marketing scheme
to keep the physicians' business.

The OIG issued a report in January 1990 entitled "Changes are Needed in the

Way Medicare Pays for Clinical Laboratory Tests" which analyzed independent clin-

ical laboratory billings to physicians. Our review determined that the charges to

Medicare were three times the physicians' actual prices and Medicare was allowing
twice what the physicians were paying.

Question. What plans do you have to determine the nature and extent of this

practice and to determine potential savings for the Medicare Program and Medicare
beneficiaries?

Answer. The OIG currently has issued a draft report to HCFA which is a follow

up to our 1990 report. In our follow-up, we report that the laboratory industry is

still using dual pricing but that legislation has been enacted to reduce the Medicare

ceiling to 76 percent of the national median. However, we found that the labora-

tories were more than making up for the reductions in the fee schedule by increas-

ing utilization, at least in part, by unbundling profiles. We found that since 1988,

the utilization of laboratory services has significantly increased. Although the na-

tional fee schedule amounts have been reduced, the average amount billed per bene-

ficiary has increased. The laboratories may have compensated for lower prices by

getting physicians to order more tests. In our draft report, we recommend that

HCFA: (1) require laboratories to identify and bill profiles at reduced rates when-
ever they are ordered; (2) develop a method of paying for profiles at less than the

full price for individual tests; (3) consider reinstating the coinsurance and deductible

provisions for laboratory services; and (4) monitor the tests ordered by physicians
as profile packages for proper medical justification. We anticipate that a final report
will be issued in the near future.

Health Care Financing Administration

Questions Submitted by the Subcommittee

Question. What would the advantages be of providing multi-year funding of pay-
ment safeguards?
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Answer. The Administration is strongly in favor of le^slation that would author-

ize the Secretary to contract for payment safeguard activities on a multi-year basis

with other than current contractors. Multi-year contracting enhances the manage-
ment of payment safeguard activities by reducing the administrative burden and
cost of annual contract renewals; creating a stable operational environment among
contractors which will facilitate planning and a rational approach to protection of

the Trust Fund; allowing contractors to obtain and retain experienced staff that un-

derstand the complexities of the program; and broadening the competitive base from

which HCFA can procure payment safeguard services (i.e. reducing our dependence
on those that may have an inherent conflict of interest in identifying and collecting

inappropriate benefit payments).
Question. The fiscal year 1995 appropriations

bill provided $3 million for Medicaid

fraud control units to conduct a pilot Demonstration in 4 to 6 States of an informa-

tion system designed to help investigators detect potential Medicaid fraud. What

plans are being developed to implement this Medicaid fraud prevention demonstra-

tion project?
Answer. At this time the OfBce of the Inspector General (OIG) is working with

the National Association of State Medicaid Fraud Units to gage which states would
be interested in developing and participating in the pilot demonstration. Since fund-

ing for the Medicaid Fraud Control Unit program is on a matching grant basis, the

expenditure of any of the earmarked federal funds is contingent on the ability of

State Units to provide required matching funds.

Question. It has been suggested that the Medical Directors of each of Medicare's

four regional durable medical payment agencies be authorized to adjust fee sched-

ules to reasonable local rates, without imposing burdensome rules. What effect

would such a change have? What are the pros and cons of this proposal?
Answer. Given the dynamics of our economy where the cost of goods and services

fluctuates due to such factors as a
competitive environment, improved marketing

and manufacturing efiiciencies, new technologies, and the changes in the cost of

labor among many other factors, HCFA believes that the program should have the

authority to make timely adjustments to the amount it pays for medical equipment.
This authority should not be so burdensome that it would preclude us from making
timely adjustments. HCFA believes that the Medicare carriers should play a key
role, given their "front line position," in making adjustments in payment amounts
when conditions indicate that adjustments are appropriate.

However, the current payment methodology does not permit the Medicare carriers

to adjust the fee schedule amounts even where the fees are considered to be grossly

excessive or grosslv deficient. This is due to the statutory requirements imposed on

the Department. For example, in order to apply inherent reasonableness authority,

HCFA is required to follow very specific guidelines to prove that the fee schedule

amounts are grossly excessive and unreasonable. The statute also requires us to col-

lect payment information to determine the impact on quality of care; access; bene-

ficiary liability; assignment rates; participation rates; and must compare with physi-

cian services. We are also required to consult with members of the industry on the

proposed rule and publish it for public comment. The current regulation process
takes approximately two years to pubUsh a final regulation. Due to this statutory

restriction, only the Secretary can make an inherent reasonableness adjustment for

DME.
As you can see, the current process is extremely time consuming and labor inten-

sive process that would be better served if carriers had the authority to establish

fees.

The proposal would allow carriers to make adjustments where it considers the

pa3rment amounts to be excessive or deficient; and a less burdensome approach
would also allow the carriers to make more timely adjustments after making an in-

herent reasonableness determination.

Question. Will final regulations on blood glucose monitors become effective imme-

diately upon publication of the final rule?

Answer. The effective date will be 30 days following publication of a final notice

in the Federal Register, as required by statute.

Question. How many Medicare recipients of home oxygen therapy have a smoking-
related diagnosis?
Answer. Because suppliers do not submit claims containing diagnosis information,

we do not have ready access to the number of Medicare recipients of home oxygen

therapy that have smoking-related diagnoses.

Question. The Senate Report accompanying the fiscal year 1994 Labor, Health

and Human Services, and Education Appropriations bill, issued in September of

1993, urged the Administration to give prompt and full consideration to the revision

of the current pricing system for equipment paid for by Medicare. What action has
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been taken to review the Medicare pricing system for durable medical equipment?
What actions can be taken administratively to lower excessive Medicare payments
for durable medical equipment? What recommendations do you have that require
legislation?
Answer. We have looked at some specific fees and are pursuing administrative

and legislative initiatives to lower the fee schedule amounts, for example, for blood

glucose monitors. In recent budgets, we have put forward a legislative suggestion
that pajntnent amounts for oxygen be reduced by 5 percent, and a legislative sugges-
tion that would allow the Medicare carriers to apply inherent reasonableness au-

thority.

Question. According to a recent business press report, oxygen concentrators, which
once sold to dealers for $2,000, now cost $1,000 or less. How much have Medicare
reimbursements fallen, compared to lower market costs? If dealer costs have fallen
so dramatically, wouldn't it make sense to lower Medicare reimbursement rates ac-

cordingly? Why shouldn't the government share in the savings from lower manufac-
turer's prices?
Answer. Medicare payments have not fallen; in fact, they have increased because

of statutorily mandated fee schedule updates. The fee schedule methodology is not
based on suppliers' costs but rather on the charges that were in effect during 1986.
We agree that payments based on charges in effect during 1986 are too high consid-

ering that concentrators cost significantly less today than in 1986. Also, the ratio
of concentrators to other more costly types of oxygen systems has increased as more
suppliers shift patients to less costly systems.

Question. Your agency commented, in response to a 1987 Inspector General re-

port, that you had already completed the design phase of a demonstration to test
a competitive bidding approach to reimbursement for durable medical equipment.
Oxygen was one of the areas the demonstration was to include. How would these
demonstrations operate? How long would it take to initiate competitive bidding dem-
onstration projects for durable medical equipment?
Answer. The original work on the demonstration began in 1984 with the basic

demonstration design. Implementation in the first site was scheduled to begin in
mid- 1987, with remaining sites to be phased in over the following six months. The
durable medical equipment (DME) demonstration was to be conducted over three

years in six urban market areas. However, because of a legislative moratorium, we
were prohibited from testing the system before December 31, 1990. Major character-
istics of the proposed design were:—Product groups: The range of DME was quite broad and few suppliers dealt in

all categories; therefore, the bidding system was divided into major product
groups (e.g., wheelchairs) to allow DME suppliers to bid on their usual lines of
business.—Multiple winning bidders: Multiple preferred providers were to be selected inde-

pendently for each product group. Once selected, the winning DME dealers were
required to compete for patient referrals on the basis of service and quality.—The winning bid price: The winning bid price was to be set at the median bid

price plus five percent. This cut-off rule had two major advantages: at least half
of the bidders would become preferred, and in the long run, the market would
establish a competitive price at which most bidders became preferred providers.

In order to reactivate the competitive bidding demonstration, a number of major
tasks would need to be undertaken. A contractor would need to be procured to assist
HCFA to update the design, select sites, assist in the implementation and conduct
the evaluation. To hire a contractor, to revisit the design, and to implement the

competitive bidding demonstration for DME would require 12 to 18 months.
Question. This year's Senate Report urged the Administration to use its authority

to adjust Medicare reimbursements for durable medical equipment when fees are
determined to be excessive. What procedures do you have to determine when Medi-
care payment amounts for durable medical equipment are unreasonable? Doesn't
the information presented today by the HHS Inspector General and the Department
of Veterans Affairs indicate that Medicare payments for oxygen concentrators are
unreasonable?
Answer. Our procedures for using the Secretary's inherent reasonableness author-

ity are the only process we have available to make determinations regarding the
unreasonableness of payment amounts.

In order to change a payment on the fee schedule for DME under inherent reason-

ableness, detailed statutory requirements must be followed. The Department is re-

quired to collect payment information to determine the impact of changing the pay-
ment fee will have on quality of care; access; beneficiary liability; assignment rates;

participation rates; and must compare with physician services. The Department is

also required to consult with the appropriate supplier representatives, develop and
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publish a proposed rule, respond to public comments and publish a final regulation.
The current process is time consuming and burdensome to implement and often
takes over two years to complete.
Unlike the VA, Medicare does not pay for oxygen concentrators. The Medicare

statute, which was initiated and supported by the DME industry, requires that pay-
ment for oxygen and oxygen equipment be computed on the basis of an average
monthly payment amount equal to total reasonable charges for the item during
1986, divided by the total number of months for all beneficiaries receiving oxygen.
Thus, the monthly payment amount is the same for any modality. The payment

is determined based on the sum of total expenditures for all oxygen systems, i.e.,

gas, liquid, and concentrators, plus all oxygen contents. Therefore, it is inappropri-
ate to compare Medicare's monthly payment for oxygen with the VA's payment for

concentrators. One would have to compare Medicare's payment amount for oxygen
with the average of the VA's payment amounts for gas and liquid as well as con-
centrators in order to determine the true difference in payments.
However, the information presented today seems to suggest that there is a prob-

lem with how Medicare does pay for oxygen concentrators. I promise the Committee
that we will address the problem of fees for oxygen concentrators under the current
inherent reasonableness authority and try to remedy the situation as soon as we
can.

Question. The Western Journal of Medicine has reported that nearly half of oxy-
gen therapy patients show sufficient improvement to stop therapy after a month of

outpatient observation. Does the steady growth in Medicare expenditures for oxygen
concentrators partly result from providing long-term treatments to patients who
may not need such care? Do you nave data showing how many Medicare patients
need long term oxygen therapy, and how many are able to discontinue treatments
after a month of observation? What procedures are in place to evaluate the need
to continue oxygen therapy after one to three months?
Answer. At this time we do not have information that would answer your ques-

tions about the cause of the growth in expenditures for oxygen concentrators.
We are able to identify the need for the short-term and long-term use of oxygen

concentrators by the certificates of medical necessity that must be submitted by the

physicians to the carriers. When the initial CMN is completed, the physician must
specify the number of months that a beneficiary will require oxygen. The physician
may also specify "99" which indicates a lifetime need.
We have procedures in place to evaluate the need for continuing oxygen therapy.

Specifically, when a physician specifies a need for 12 months and over, we require
recertification at one year. Beyond that period, we recertify if needed (e.g. a change
in the patient's prescription). However, we do not have specific information about
how many patients could discontinue oxygen therapy after 1 month. We are plan-
ning to ask one of the DMERCs to conduct a special study to investigate CMNs
where the physician specifies 12 months or more of need.

Question. The Hospice of Central Iowa is able to obtain oxygen concentrators for

its patients at a rate of $85 per month. Yet its contract with the vendor guarantees
high-quality services including the requirement that the supplier have a licensed

respiratory therapist, a nurse with expertise in lung conditions, or, its stafT. The
Hospice obtained this rate through competitive bidding. Does it make any sense for

Medicare to pay more for oxygen concentrators than the Hospice of Central Iowa?
Can't you devise a system, or perhaps demonstration projects, to test ways to reduce
Medicare payments for durable medical equipment such as oxygen concentrators?
Answer. HCI appears to have gotten a good price for oxygen concentrators. A di-

rect comparison to Medicare is difficult, however, because Medicare's current pay-
ment rate for oxygen is a composite payment for all modalities, not just concentra-
tors.

We believe that competitive bidding would be efficient and effective in lowering
costs. We have not pursued a demonstration project because we believe there is al-

ready sufficient indication that competitive bidding would work well for Medicare.

Question. How many State Medicaid programs have competitively bid contracts
for oxygen concentrators? How do monthly rental payments in these States compare
to other States? What has been the experience of States with competitive bidding?
What have you done to encourage greater State use of such bids? Why do State
Medicaid agencies acquire oxygen services less expensive than Medicare, with or
without competitive bidding?
Answer. Montana did consider using competitive bidding for oxygen concentrators,

but the industry agreed to an across the board reduction of 15 percent for all oxygen
equipment instead. I am not aware of any contracts for oxygen concentrators at this

time. I will have to ask my staff to do some research on this for the committee.
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Question. Other States like Minnesota and California have had success with com-

petitive bidding for certain items and services under Medicaid, what has been the

experience with competitive bidding for Ohio, North Dakota and Montana?
Answer. At this time Ohio, Montana and North Dakota have very successful com-

petitively bid contracts for eyeglasses. Since the mid-1980's, Ohio has had contracts

with two optical labs which resulted in significant savings to the Medicaid program.
There has not been a problem with access or availability for Medicaid recipients.

North Dakota has a sole source contract with one supplier for eyeglasses; the State

reports that the contract has saved over 40 percent in its first year. According to

the State, Medicaid recipients have had no cfifBculties in access or delays in serv-

ices. North Dakota is now looking at using competitive bidding for hearing aid serv-

ices next year. Montana has had success with their volume purchase program for

eyeglasses and has extended their present contract for an additional six months.

They are preparing a volume purchase contract for hearing aids that will be re-

leased in the Spring of 1995. Montana also has used competitive bidding for Medic-

aid transportation services and has been satisfied with performance of the contract.

The States involved have reported that access has not been a problem for any of

these programs I have just mentioned.

CONCLUSION OF HEARING

Senator Harkin. The subcommittee will stand in recess subject
to the call of the Chair.

[Whereupon, at 12:03 p.m., Wednesday, November 2, the hearing
was concluded, and the subcommittee was recessed, to reconvene

subject to the call of the Chair.]
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